Kenney Papers on INDO-PACIFIC SECURITY STUDIES

Number 2 July 2022

A Risk-Benefit Analysis of China's Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor Implications for Chinese Global Expansion and US Strategy

Fumiko Sasaki, PhD



AIR UNIVERSITY



A Risk-Benefit Analysis of China's Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor

Implications for Chinese Global Expansion and US Strategy

Fumiko Sasaki, PhD

Kenney Papers No. 2

Air University Press Academic Services Maxwell Air Force Base, Alabama Director, Air University Press Dr. Paul Hoffman

Project Editor Jon Howard

Copy Editor Dr. Achala Gunasekara-Rockwell

Illustrator Catherine Smith

Print Specialist Cheryl Ferrell

Air University Press 600 Chennault Circle, Building 1405 Maxwell AFB, AL 36112-6010 https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/AUPress/

Facebook: https://facebook.com/AirUnivPress

and

Twitter: https://twitter.com/aupress



Cover Photo: Artwork portrait of US Air Force (USAF) General (GEN) George C. Kenney, Commander of Far East Air Forces from 15 June 1944 to 29 December 1945. Courtesy National Archives.

Accepted by University Press January 2022 and Published July 2022

ISSN 2770-1298

Disclaimer

Opinions, conclusions, and recommendations expressed or implied within are solely those of the author and do not necessarily represent the views of the Department of Defense, the Department of the Air Force, the Education and Training Command, the Air University, or any other government agency. Cleared for public release: distribution unlimited.



Contents

List of Illustrations	iv
Foreword	ν
Abstract	vi
Acknowledgments	viii
About the Author	ix
Key Findings	x
Introduction	11
Background and Rationale	12
Nature of Space-Related Activities	13
Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor	16
BRI-SIC Risk-Benefit Assessment	26
Methodology	26
Setting Answerable Questions	31
Risk-Benefit Assessment	31
Findings	39
Conclusions	45
Appendix 1: Project List and Risk-Benefit Assessment	47
Appendix 2: References for Each Project and General References	73
Appendix 3: Abbreviations	93
Appendix 4: Chinese Vendors/Brands Relevant in this Research	96
Endnotes	97
References for Risk Assessment	109

Illustrations

Figures	
1. China's space-related governmental organization chart	25
2. BRI-SIC project host countries	34
3. Findings on 108 Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor projects	40
Table	
1. The nine BRI–SIC project types	33

Foreword

The Kenney Papers series from Air University Press, in collaboration with the Consortium of Indo-Pacific Researchers, provides a forum for topics related to the Indo-Pacific region, which covers everything from the western shores of the Americas to the eastern coast of Africa and from Antarctica to the Arctic. Named for General George Churchill Kenney, Allied air commander in the Southwest Pacific during World War II and subsequently commander of Strategic Air Command and then Air University, this series seeks to provide a deeper understanding of the region, the geopolitics and geoeconomics that shape the theater, and the roles played by the US military in providing for a free and open Indo-Pacific.

Dr. Sanet Sunasekara-Rodwell

DR. ERNEST GUNASEKARA-ROCKWELL Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs Editor in Chief

Abstract

At the turn of the century, competition in space shifted from being between the United States and the Soviet Union to being between the United States and China. Since its first manned mission in 2003, China's space program has accelerated dramatically. China completed the BeiDou System satellite constellation in 2020, its own Global Navigation Satellite System, sent a rover to the far side of the Moon in 2019 and to Mars in 2021, and is assembling its own space station with completion targeted in 2022. While the United States is still dominant in space, China's rapid development concerns the U.S. military.

Due to the military-civil dual-use nature of space activities, as China's space capability develops it can also be viewed as development of its military capability in space, thereby complicating the geopolitical competition between the United States and China. The question that emerges is: How will China's space capabilities enhance its global influence? More specifically, will BDS shift the current power distribution between the two countries toward China in the South China Sea, a crucial hot spot over which the two powers compete?

In this study I try to answer such questions by focusing on the Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor, which includes China's most obvious geopolitical space-related activities and provides space-related services to members of the Belt and Road Initiative. BRI–SIC projects are the least studied of all BRI projects. By conducting a risk-benefit assessment of 108 BRI–SIC projects, I explore a more specific question: Should the United States and its allies be concerned with China's global expansion of spacerelated activities in the name of BRI–SIC?

This question is answered affirmatively based on this study's assessment. Concerns among the United States and its allies ought not stem from the BRI–SIC being designed to benefit China's global military strategy due to the military-civil dual-use nature inherent to space-related activities and technologies. Rather, concerns are due to the economic and political influence that BRI–SIC can provide to China. BRI–SIC projects benefit their host nations. Specifically, 100% of the identifiable projects are beneficial infrastructure enablers, and 76.6% can strengthen the human security of the host. While some projects carry potentially high national security risks, developing countries acting as host nations are undeterred, as the priority is to develop the economy. China is able to convert the beneficial nature of the BRI–SIC into leverage over the recipient host nations to enable China to establish its own ecosystem in the space-related data/information domain.

Currently, the United States and its allies need not be concerned that the BRI–SIC enhances China's military or spacefaring capabilities. Rather, they need to be aware that the BRI–SIC is sowing seeds for Chinese space-related vendors, particularly for those dealing with the BeiDou System, to permeate BRI markets in the future. Because BRI host nations possess huge market potential due to faster rates of economic development and greater vulnerability to climate change, China is positioned to harvest the fruits of this endeavor unless the United States and its allies provide attractive alternatives to host countries.

Acknowledgments

I greatly appreciate the opportunity to publish this contribution to the Kenney Papers series under the auspices of Air University Press and thank the hardworking AUP staff who brought this work to publication. During my career I have benefited from the support of numerous organizations and individuals, and I am especially grateful for the continuous support of the Reischauer Center at the School of Advanced International Studies, Johns Hopkins University, and its Director and the former SAIS Dean, Professor Kent Calder. Professor Scott Pace, the Director of Space Policy Institute, George Washington University, has provided and continues to provide me with a wealth of expertise and support. I thank Dr. Brian Weeden and Ian Christensen at Secure World Foundation, both of whom shared their rich knowledge and insights. I also thank Stephanie Wan and Professor Kazuto Suzuki, along with the many other people who have influenced my research.

About the Author

Fumiko Sasaki, PhD is a faculty member of School of International and Public Affairs (SIPA), Columbia University, and currently a visiting scholar at the Reischauer Center, School of Advanced International Studies (SAIS), Johns Hopkins University. She is a specialist in international relations focused on Asia. She teaches the East Asian Security course for SIPA and taught the same course at SAIS. She also taught the Society, Politics, and Sustainable Environment course for the executive program at the Earth Institute, Columbia University.

Her current research focuses on how China is using its rapidly developing space capabilities to affect the outcomes of the South China Sea disputes to its favor. Prior to this research focus, she studied internet and politics, which generated several academic journal publications, and Japanese nationalism. Her book *Nationalism*, *Political Realism*, *and Democracy in Japan: The Thought of Masao Maruyama* assesses the development of democracy in postwar Japan through the writings of the brilliant political thinker.

Dr. Sasaki received a PhD and MA in Asian Studies and International Relations from SAIS. She frequently lectures on Asian security issues and has appeared as an expert in various media, including *The Economist, Harvard International Review, Georgetown Journal of International Affairs, South China Morning Post, The Strait Times, The Diplomat,* and *China Newsweek.*

Key Findings

To date, the US and its allies need not be concerned that the Belt and Road Initiative–Spatial Information Corridor enhances China's military or spacefaring capabilities. Rather, they need to be aware that the BRI–SIC is sowing seeds for Chinese space-related vendors, particularly those for the BeiDou System, to permeate BRI markets in the future. Because BRI host nations possess huge market potential due to faster economic development and vulnerability to climate change, China is positioned to harvest the fruits thereof unless the US and its allies provide attractive alternatives to these countries.

Introduction

The space race of the twentieth century was relatively simple: a twosuperpower state-level competition between the US and the USSR to develop space technology that symbolized national power, economic might and global prestige. In the twenty-first century, the competition in space between the US and China is no longer simple.

Since its first manned mission in 2003, China's space program has accelerated dramatically. China completed the BeiDou System (BDS) satellite constellation in 2020, as well as its own Global Navigation Satellite System (GNSS), sent rovers to the far side of the Moon in 2019 and to Mars in 2021, and is assembling its own space station with completion scheduled in 2022. At the same time, countries with close ties to the US, such as India and the United Kingdom (UK), have their own stated space ambitions and agendas. In addition, private companies such as SpaceX, Virgin Galactic, and BlueOrigin are focused on outsourced contracts by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA) and/or the commercialization of space. Their Chinese brethren such as i-Space, OneSpace, and LinkSpace are also pursuing private-sector opportunities in space.

Such globalization and democratization of outer space activities in recent decades, coupled with technological advancement and few rules over outer space protocols, have complicated the geopolitical competition between the US and China. For example, how will the completion of BDS affect China's global influence? More specifically, will BDS shift the current power distribution between the US and China in the South China Sea—a crucial hot spot over which the two powers are competing—toward China? Will the thriving private sectors in the US and China alter the dynamics of geopolitical competition between the two countries by providing cutting-edge space technologies to their home country and henceforth excel in the global market? There are many critical questions and few answers. This study contributes toward answering such questions by focusing on the Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor (BRI–SIC), China's most obvious geopolitical space-related activities, providing space-related services to the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) members.

BRI was first mentioned by Chinese president Xi Jinping in his 2013 speech at Kazakhstan's Nazarbayev University.¹ It is primarily a project to secure China's economic growth, an imperative for the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) to stay in power.² In the name of an expansion of connectivity to benefit China as well as BRI member countries, China provides funding and services focused on critical infrastructure of the host countries including ports, airports, roads, railroads, highways, pipelines, and power generation facilities, without which the host countries cannot develop their economies or reduce poverty.³ Dependence on these projects translates to China potentially having a degree of leverage over the roughly 140 BRI member countries.⁴

With the targeted focus on providing infrastructure to host countries and the deployment of an almost irrationally large amount of funding and loans likely beyond hosts' capacities to repay,⁵ some suspect that China also wants to directly control such key infrastructure assets for its own strategic purposes by burdening BRI countries with enormous debt.⁶ The Hambantota Port in Sri Lanka, a part of the BRI project, is the prototypical example. As Sri Lanka was unable to service the loan, it ceded the right to control the port to a Chinese construction company for a period of 99 years.⁷ Analyzing the BRI port projects, Daniel Russel, a former US State Department senior official, sees China weaponizing the BRI "by creating a Sino-centric ecosystem of trade, technology, finance and strategic strong-points—undermining American influence and role as a security guarantor."⁸

Is BRI–SIC designed to benefit China's global military strategy due to the military-civil dual-use nature inherent to space-related activities and technologies? Is it a part of the alleged weaponization of the BRI to undermine American influence? The Indo-Pacific Defense Forum, a US military–related organization, expressed a clear concern with BRI–SIC. Emphasizing the heavy military involvement in China's space activities, its staff wrote that the "PRC [People's Republic of China] is often enriched at the expense of the host nations" and that the "aggressive push [of the BRI–SIC] is adding to growing international opposition to overall OBOR [i.e., the BRI] expansionism, given that the space sector has myriad security."⁹

Are these concerns legitimate? Should the US and its allies be concerned with China's global expansion of space-related activities under the BRI–SIC? Despite numerous research papers and reports on the BRI, a thorough analysis of space-related BRI projects has not been undertaken.¹⁰ This study will close that gap by providing an unbiased risk-benefit analysis of such projects to deepen and extend our understanding of what the Chinese government intends to achieve from BRI–SIC.

Background and Rationale

Should the US and its allies be concerned with China's global expansion of its space-related activities in the name of BRI–SIC? To answer this question, a detailed and careful examination of each project is required, free of preconceived bias that might otherwise taint the analysis due to both the nature of spacerelated activities and how China deals with activities in outer space. These two factors are examined below to demonstrate the rationale of this study.

Nature of Space-Related Activities

Space-related activities are useful, growing, lucrative, and equivocal—and therefore unsettling.

Dual Military-Civil Use. Satellites—more specifically the data/signals they generate or the communication they transmit—are inherently dual-use between military and civil. According to Joan Johnson-Freese, as many as 95% of satellites are dual-use.¹¹ In June 2021, commercial satellite images identified 119 Chinese construction sites in desert locations that researchers believe are silos for intercontinental ballistic missiles,¹² underlining the difficulty of identifying how a satellite and/or its data are used. A commercial satellite can also be used for military purposes. Perhaps the use of GNSS is the most obvious dual use: while GNSS offers convenience to daily living by providing positioning, navigation, and timing (PNT) services, it was invented by the US military initially for its own use. Today, the GNSS provided by the United States is known as the Global Positioning System (GPS).

Using a satellite for both civil and military purposes is economical. Given limited budgets, "many countries, including China, France, and Japan, deliberately develop technology or establish organizations and operations for dual-use purposes."¹³ A document released by the Japanese Space Development Strategy Headquarters (宇宙開発戦略本部) maintains the Military-Civil Dual Use Abroad section that explains how Germany, Italy, and France are using their satellites for dual purposes.¹⁴ To the same end, while China asserts that its Yaogan (瑤感) satellite series is intended for civil remote sensing,¹⁵ the US treats them all as reconnaissance satellites.¹⁶ Likewise, even though China and Italy are cooperating on a satellite system for earthquake monitoring, an expert in the field questions China's intention behind that cooperation.¹⁷

Dependency on Space Activities. Modern lives have become more dependent on the far-reaching roles that satellites play in aviation navigation, precision agriculture, maritime security, satellite TV broadcasting, weather forecasting, earthquake monitoring, and natural disaster response. The more advanced society becomes, the more satellites will be in use, and the market for spacerelated business is expected to grow. Accordingly, current developing countries will at some point become important markets for satellites and satellite data-related businesses. One expert estimates that a billion people will access the internet through satellite constellations by 2029,¹⁸ and constellations such as SpaceX's Starlink have proven valuable in providing broadband internet access during times of crisis as in Ukraine in 2022.

Aware of the rapidly growing global market, satellite-related service providers are acutely conscious of potential business opportunities in developing countries. China and its satellite-related business vendors are positioned to permeate such markets due to the BRI projects supported host nations, which predominantly are developing countries.

Outer Space as an Extension of Cyberspace. "Satellites are computers in space connected to even more computers on the ground."¹⁹ This succinct remark by Brian Weeden, an expert in space security, points to another critical aspect of space activities. Outer space is an extension of cyberspace and shares the same characteristics. A fundamental issue with satellite security, as with cyberspace, is that identifying attribution is difficult. For instance, the US weather network suffered a breach in 2014, and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration confirmed that China was responsible. When reporting on the breach, the *Washington Post* noted that Chinese officials had denied repeated accusations and also referenced an expert who said that determining the origin of a cyberattack is difficult.²⁰ Such a situation makes determining an appropriate response challenging.

Disrupting a functioning satellite does not require physical damage to the target. Rather, penetrating and manipulating the satellite's computer system can disrupt its mission.²¹ Derek Tournear, the director of the Space Development Agency (SDA), is reported to have said that the SDA is less concerned about missile strikes than it is about cyberattacks and intrusions into the supply chain.²² Satellites can indeed be the target of hackers. "Hack-A-Sat" is an event sponsored by the US Air Force and US Space Force, where cybersecurity experts compete to access the computer system of a satellite to take over control and complete an assigned mission that differs from the original mission assigned to the satellite.²³ This event is a controlled manipulation of a satellite yet demonstrates the vulnerability thereof.

These traits of satellite security indicate that cybersecurity is a key criterion when examining the risks for a nation hosting BRI–SIC projects.

Few Regulations on Outer Space Activities. At the end of 2021, 4,852 satellites were in operation, with 2,944 belonging to the US and 499 to China.²⁴ In addition, SpaceX alone plans to deploy tens of thousands of small satellites into Low Earth Orbit (LEO) via Starlink.²⁵ Despite the vast number of satellites, the rapid increase in the number of space-related players (both countries and companies), and the dependence of daily lives and emergency responses on data from satellites, few treaties regulate activities in outer space universally. The 1967 Outer Space Treaty, ratified by 111 countries and signed but not ratified by an additional 89 countries,²⁶ is still the only major treaty that provides rules for outer space activities. As this treaty was agreed to as a result of an escalating nuclear arms race between the US and the USSR, it has a narrow

scope; it merely limits the use of outer space to peaceful purposes to ensure the arms race did not extend to outer space as well.

In May 2021, the world was on alert when it was unknown where debris from a Chinese rocket would hit the Earth. Despite such catastrophic potential, no rules or laws impose accountability on China, a reality that is problematic to say the least. However, while the US military realized the necessity of defining "what constitutes threatening, hostile or irresponsible behavior,"²⁷ Dr. Weeden suggests that US agencies are not pushing for new legally binding space rules because they do not want to be bound by them.²⁸ Consequently, as Christopher Newman, a space law and policy expert, said in 2019, "space players will continue to enjoy a degree of 'anarchy."²⁹ In this way, space-related activities are often seen as "anarchic.'³⁰ Such an image may well affect the image of BRI–SIC projects, as they are not regulated; one cannot easily discern what China is contemplating in the name of BRI–SIC.

The Prisoner's Dilemma. The characteristics discussed above—the military-civil dual-use nature of satellites, the increasing importance of outer space activities, the connection between outer space and cyberspace, and a lack of rules and accountability—lead active countries to address the so-called Prisoner's Dilemma. Under this hypothetical, the rational choice for both players in a two-player game is not to cooperate (i.e., defect) regardless of the other player's choice, even if both know that mutual cooperation maximizes the payoff as a whole.

Cooperation is difficult among players regarding outer space activities. First, no rules exist to enforce cooperation. Second, because outer space activities can impact national security, no country will risk being deceived. Rather, the choice is to deceive rather than to be deceived. Third, it is difficult to convince each party that its counterpart will cooperate given that lack of clarity of action due to the military-civil dual-use nature and the difficulty to identify attributions. Fourth, a player cannot be sure if it is interpreting the other players' activities correctly (for example, the divergent views over the Chinese Yaogan satellites).³¹ Where deception is the rational choice for players, players distrust each other. Symbolically, Dean Cheng, an expert in Chinese military activities, said: "We'd have to assume that all satellites launched by China are now potential nuclear weapons carriers."³²

If space-related activities are a case of the Prisoner's Dilemma, then activities in the name of the BRI–SIC may be a case in point: Regardless of China's assertions, one cannot know their actual actions. Absent trust, the only rational choice is to deceive. Security Dilemma. As the Prisoner's Dilemma consolidates distrust among nations, this in turn leads to another dilemma: the Security Dilemma, a situation in which an actions to secure a state decrease its security by causing others' reactions. Whether or not a state feels secure depends on its threat perception. A perceived threat creates insecurity and results in increasing measures to counter that threat, typically by increasing armaments. An activity or condition is a threat to a state only where both capability and intention exist. In outer space, distinguishing whether a satellite or a space-related activity is a threat is difficult—often impossible—because the capability and intention of satellites or such activity is difficult to identify.

First, one cannot easily ascertain the player's intention behind a satellite's operation or a space activity because of the dual-use nature. Freese-Johnson states that "deciphering the motivations and intentions behind the development of dual use technology is speculation at best."³³ Second, the dual use nature of a satellite operation (or any space activity) obfuscates the military capability thereof. For example, technology to remove space debris by approaching other space objects can also be used to cripple satellites.³⁴ Here, misunderstanding and misinterpretation are natural outcomes. Reflecting the impossibility of understanding the true intent of outer space activity, General Mark Milley, Chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff in the US, said when interviewed by the Financial Times in 2020: "The first shots of a future war between great powers is likely to be in space and cyber."³⁵

IMPLICATIONS (1)

All these characteristics of outer space activities indicate that, if one wants to correctly understand the intension of an activity in space, one must be careful and unbiased in analyzing its actual and potential usages. For example, commercial satellite images enhance military capability. Expansion of the BRI–SIC can create the perception that China is augmenting its military capabilities.

Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor

China's attention to outer space is not new. During the Mao era in 1958, the importance of utilizing outer space was acknowledged and pursued as the "Two Bombs, One Satellite" project (两弹一星).³⁶ Nonetheless, China's remarkable advancement in outer space technologies and exploration became possible only after China's rapid advance in technology and its economy after Deng Xiaoping introduced a market economy to China and joining the World Trade Organization in 2001.³⁷ As China is catching up with the US economically, militarily, and technologically, China has become more focused on advancing its space capabil-

ity for three core reasons. First, understanding that the US superiority in military strength derives in part from space technology such as precision-targeted missiles and intelligence and surveillance activities in space,³⁸ China understood that having its own space capability was critical for its national security. Second, despite this criticality, China had to develop its space capability on its own. Since the so-called Wolf Amendment took effect in 2011, NASA is prohibited from cooperating with China,³⁹ and various Chinese aerospace-related state-owned enterprises (SOEs) are listed in the International Traffic of Arms Regulations, thereby preventing US companies from trading with these entities.⁴⁰ Third, as explained below, the Chinese Communist Party understands the broad utility of space-related advancement for CCP to remain in power.

China's Goal of Becoming a Great Power in Space. Perhaps the most straightforward and comprehensive description of China's interest in space is in the "2016 White Paper on China's Space Activities." It defines China's outer space goal as "to build China into a space power in all respects (全面建成航天强国)" while acknowledging that "space activities . . . exert enormous impact on other fields" and that the "Chinese government takes the space industry as an important part of the nation's overall development strategy." Developing space activities is necessary for "economic, scientific and technological development, national security and social progress." Importantly, promoting space activities is identified as China's historical mission. The Paper states that building China into a space power supports "the realization of the Chinese Dream of the renewal of the Chinese Nation."41 The 2016 White Paper then lists the major tasks for the next five years, including space transport systems, space infrastructure that focuses on communication, remote sensing and PNT satellite systems, manned spaceflight, deep space exploration, experiments in new space technologies, and space application.

The 2016 White Paper highlights how rapid, peaceful, and beneficial China's space development had been and will be. However, in reality China has also been increasing its military capability in space, alarming the US and its allies. For example, the US Defense Intelligence Agency published "Challenges to Security in Space" in 2019, which features China as a primary threat in space to the US.⁴² Given the focus on BRI–SIC in this study, the military aspect of China's space development is not examined here.

China's intention to build out space-related civil capability is articulated in the "National Medium-to Long-Term Civilian Space Infrastructure Development Plan (2015–2025)" released in 2015 by the PRC National Development and Reform Commission.⁴³ The 2015 Space Infrastructure Development Plan stresses the criticality of space as a source of data and information: "Civilian space infrastructure is both strategic infrastructure for modern informatized [信息化],, intelligentized [智能化] society and an important method for propelling scientific development, transforming the mode of economic development, and thus achieving innovation-driven development, [and] is also an important support for national security." Recognizing that "every field and every sector is placing wider and more urgent demands on the building of an autonomous and open civilian space infrastructure," the plan explains how remote sensing, communication, and PNT satellites support various activities.

China sees data as "a critical production factor in the new era and a basic strategic resource" (appearing in the "14th 5-Year Big Data Industry Development Plan").⁴⁴ And China sees outer space as a source to obtain data. The "14th 5-Year Plan for National Economic and Social Development and Long-Range Objectives for 2035" released in March 2021 promotes China's innovation-driven and digitalization-based development and insists: "We will build high-speed, ubiquitous, integrated and interconnected, safe, and efficient information infrastructure that integrates space and earth (天地一体) and enhance data perception, transmission, storage, and computing capabilities."⁴⁵

Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor. Initially translated as "One Belt, One Road," the Belt and Road Initiative is President Xi Jinping's grand strategy to maintain China's economic growth, which represents the main source of CCP's ruling legitimacy. Commencing in 2013, BRI is a multicontinent initiative designed to enhance connectivity between China and countries in Asia, Africa, Europe, and Latin America by implementing projects that are often funded by China. President Xi started BRI with the Silk Road Economic Belt through Eurasia, and a month later he proposed the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road that extends from China to Africa and Mediterranean Europe.⁴⁶ The Digital Silk Road was added in 2015,⁴⁷ as was the Health Silk Road in 2020.⁴⁸

In 2016, China's State Administration for Science, Technology, and Industry for National Defense (SASTIND) under the Ministry of Industry and Information Technology (MIIT) released the "Guiding Opinion on the Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor" based on the above-mentioned "National Medium-to Long-Term Civilian Space Infrastructure Development Plan (2015–2025). ^{"49} This Guiding Opinion announced that China would include a space-related corridor in the BRI and describes the BRI–SIC as a mechanism to create a China-centered global framework to facilitate marketization of Chinese space technologies and their applications and the internationalization of China's space industry. The main goal is to promote Chinese economic growth through the expansion of China's space-related activities based on the resources generated from its communication, navigation, and remote sensing satellites.

To implement the BRI–SIC, the Guiding Opinion provides core principles. First and foremost, BRI–SIC projects should be guided by President Xi's priority of promoting military-civilian integration and win-win international cooperation along with the Belt and Road Initiative. Second, the Guiding Opinion refers to specific guidelines: BRI–SIC projects should be inclusive and extensive, government-guided, demand-oriented, mutually beneficial among the all stakeholders, and application-focused. Third, the Guiding Opinion notes that, while the government supervises the planning and coordination of projects, in practice market forces and commercial enterprise will drive technology innovation and resource allocation for the BRI–SIC. Based on these principles, BRI–SIC projects aim to extensively market space technologies globally to assist international cooperation and furtherance of BRI.

The Guiding Opinion designates the BRI–SIC to enhance the spatial information generation and application capability for the BRI by, for example, accelerating the time required for satellite system construction and space-earth information network coordination; promoting supplies and procurements of China-made spatial data and services; establishing data centers and application service platforms; and accelerating commercialization of spatial information sharing service networks. In addition, the BRI–SIC is a part of the "GO OUT" strategy(走出去战略) created in 1999 to promote Chinese foreign investments and expand China's foreign markets and its brand⁵⁰ such as slowly expanding its power in Africa, "one TV set at a time."⁵¹ The Chinese government sees BRI–SIC as useful to accelerate the development of all BRI projects such as port and highway construction because satellite services provide positioning, navigation, and timing services and satellite images that facilitate such construction.

As an example of BRI–SIC's alignment with the GO OUT strategy, in 2018 the China Communication Technology Co. Lt. (CCT) acquired G Telecoms, the third largest telecom operator in the Philippines.⁵² In a report by the China Daily (中国日報), Yao Chuanbin, CCT's board secretary and investment director, said, "The Belt and Road Initiative has brought us great opportunities and we will push forward with our strategy in coordination with the national plan." CCT's president, Wu Guangsheng, also said, "In the past, we could cooperate only with local (telecom) carriers in foreign countries by selling our equipment to them. The big step now means we can operate independently, be it launching our own satellites or providing data-related services."⁵³ CCT is dealing with the Pilipino Navy and Coast Guard.⁵⁴ While the Guiding Opinion does not clearly delineate the scope of the BRI– SIC, it does provide a (nonexhaustive) list of the use China's space resources as part of it. These include building emergency service platforms; enhancing maritime security along with the Maritime Silk Road; promoting cooperation around transboundary rivers; exporting satellites and satellite-related products, operational services, and application systems to establish related technical standards; expanding the space information service market particularly along the Maritime Silk Road; and constructing a "spatial information+" industrial ecosystem.

The BeiDou Navigation Satellite System (北斗卫星导航系统). The BDS is the Chinese global navigation satellite system for both military and civilian use operated by the China National Space Administration (CNSA),⁵⁵ and the last satellite to complete the constellation was successfully launched on June 23, 2020. BDS, with 35 satellites, is the largest GNSS constellation to date.⁵⁶ In CNSA's official document, the goal of BDS development is "to meet the needs of the country's national security as well as economic and social development, and providing continuous, stable and reliable services for global users."⁵⁷ The BDS has increased China's capability in three ways: militarily, economically, and geopolitically.

First, the BDS materially enhanced China's national security, which is the primary goal. China had pursued its own GNSS since 1994 to avoid reliance on GPS, the GNSS of the US, and to internally control critical parts of its national security.⁵⁸ For example, when Chinese missiles were not directed as intended during the 1996 Taiwan Strait Crisis, a Chinese military official was reported to have said that the failure was due to the intentional failure of GPS navigation.⁵⁹ A corollary of China's own GNSS is a reduced dependence on the US and a substantial reduction in the relative power of the US, the US can no long coerce China by leveraging the use of its GPS. According to a Taiwanese expert, BDS allows the People's Liberation Army (PLA) to operate night-time air squadrons in areas key to the US Navy accessing the South China Sea and strengthen the capabilities of its early-warning planes in those areas.²⁶⁰

Second, China uses the BDS as a critical vehicle to develop its economy. For example, the "14th 5-Year Plan for National Economic and Social Development and Long-Range Objectives for 2035" describes the BeiDou system as one of the "emerging industries" that increases the "core competitiveness" of China's manufacturing.⁶¹ It states: "We will promote the application of the BeiDou system and the high-quality development of the BeiDou industry." Heath Sloan, the Yenching Scholar at Peking University, notes that "BeiDou is intrinsically linked to 5G and IoT . . . the major component of 'China's Digital Silk Road,' [which for China] a blueprint to become a global leader in advanced technologies."⁶²

Therefore, it is not surprising that BDS is deeply embedded into BRI. In 2018, even before the completion of the constellation, the New York Times described BDS as a core component of BRI.63 Just a year after BDS started domestic commercial application in 2011, it went beyond China's border into the Asia-Pacific region.⁶⁴ In China alone, "more than 7 million commercial vehicles, about 36,300 postal and delivery vehicles, and 350 aircraft" had been equipped with BDS by May 2020.⁶⁵ This implies a significant potential market for BDS equipment and transportation in BRI member countries as their economies grow. This is exaggerated by the proven benefits of using BDS. The 2021 White Paper on the Development of China's Satellite Navigation and Location Services Industry released by the China Satellite Navigation and Positioning Association states that, by the end of 2020, the number of major accidents dropped 93% and the mortality rate dropped 86%.66 To date, numerous BDS-related projects in the name of the BRI-SIC have launched in BRI member countries or signed with Chinese companies, meeting the demands of developing countries. By 2019, 120 members had imported BDS-related components.67

Furthermore, BDS has already excelled in some GNSS-related service markets. According to Nikkei in 2019, in 85% of world capitals (165 out of 195 countries), BDS satellites are more visible than GPS satellites. The report details how BDS services are welcomed in Ethiopia and help small business owners by sending signals to cheaper Chinese smart phones in the country.⁶⁸ The Nikkei article focuses on BDS service global expansion, highlights the rising influence of BDS-related industries in the world, and reports on how major global semiconductor manufacturers, such as QUALCOMM and ST Microelectronics, are rushing to produce BDS-compatible devices.⁶⁹ It is only the American continents and West Africa where GPS satellites surpass visible BDS satellites.

Third, the provision of BDS services benefits China by increasing its global geopolitical influence. As early as 2013, the *South China Morning Post* clearly illuminated the intention embedded in China's promotion of BDS to Thailand:⁷⁰ China seeks to eclipse the influence of the US in Asia by using BDS in three ways. First, China sells BDS-equipped products and will attempt to sell BDS-equipped weapons, particularly to countries relatively close to China, such as Laos and Cambodia, as it has done with Pakistan.⁷¹ According to Ian Storey, a Southeast Asia geopolitics expert, Thailand is "the first Southeast Asian country to buy Chinese tanks, submarines and a large amphibious landing ship . . . [which] may inspire other countries to follow suit.⁷⁷² National defense of the BDS-equipped weapon user countries is then reliant on China, particularly when GPS is not reliable to control their weapons. The consequence of China exerting influence is more critical than the use of BDS in a civil context (such as traffic navigation).

What's more, China collaborates with Russia. Some experts see the cooperation between BDS and GLONASS, Russia's GNSS, as intended to expand their coverage and accuracy, which "might erode GPS's advantage globally"⁷³ and "replace GPS as the leading global navigation system."⁷⁴ Similarly, Dana A. Goward, the president of the Resilient Navigation and Timing Foundation, is concerned with BDS/GLONASS cooperation: GPS users may switch to its network because China and Russia disrupt GPS too frequently to use it stably.⁷⁵

China provides BDS to countries who cannot use GPS, resulting in increased dependence on China. One example is Iran. The US "had prohibited Iran's access to high-precision services, but with the transfer of BDS technology from China, the country can now enjoy such services and develop its navigation technology."⁷⁶ Such an offer by China cannot but strengthen the relationship between China and Iran. Countries that have strained relationships with the US, such as Venezuela and Cuba, may well pursue the same path as Iran and thereby reduce the leverage that the US has through provision of GPS PNT services. Noting the completing benefits of the BDS system as a part of "China's long-term strategy in decoupling itself from foreign technology in matters of national security," Sloane said in 2020 that "the world may soon be bifurcated into GPS and BDS."⁷⁷

Meeting Demand. The BRI–SIC is not simply a matter of the Chinese government driving projects that promote China's economic growth or the Chinese space industry pushing projects to spur economic profit. It is also pulled along by demand from the BRI member countries, particularly due to the utilities that satellite-related services can provide for natural disasters and their own economic growth.

First, Asia and Africa, the primary regions of BRI, suffered 68% of global fatalities by natural disaster in 2019.⁷⁸ Satellite data can help prevent or at least mitigate the consequences of such problems. For example, meteorological satellites allow forecasting and early preparation; remote sensing satellites monitor volcanic activity; and communication satellites are a backup resource when landline communication is disrupted, particularly in archipelago nations such as Indonesia and the Philippines and mountainous countries such as Laos. Recognizing the critical importance of access to satellite data to respond to a natural disaster, Japan, the US, the United Nations, and the Asia Pacific Regional Space Agency Forum (APRSAF), among others, provide such access, as does China. But China leverages its outsized national budget to provide access at subsidized pricing or even at no cost. For example, Mozambique, a BRI member prone to natural disaster, was extremely grateful for China's donation of an earth observation satellite to the country.⁷⁹

Second, demand for the BRI–SIC is driven by the BRI members' economic growth, particularly in Southeast Asia, that has seen an average 5% GDP growth rate since 2015 and an expectation to revert to that level in 2021 post–COVID pandemic. The high GDP growth rate has been accompanied by an increase in construction output in the region, though this estimation was hampered by the economic downturn during the global pandemic. Satellite services aid construction, such as earth observation data, satellite communication and PNT services. BDS was famously used to build the National Kuwait Bank building in 2012.⁸⁰

Aside from construction, as individuals become wealthier, demand naturally increases for GNSS with increased cell phone usage, air travel, navigation services, efficient financial operations, and satellite TV. A report on the satellite data service market notes that the Asia-Pacific is expected to emerge as the fastest growing regional market, reaching \$36.9 billion annually by 2027.⁸¹ This is corroborated by other market research that similarly predicts that, between 2018 and 2026, the Asia-Pacific will be the fastest growing GNSS chip market; the largest in absolute terms will remain North America.⁸²

In such promising markets, Chinese vendors of BDS-related products are permeating the BRI markets due to two elements. First, BDS has more coverage in these countries. Second, Chinese GNSS receivers are cheaper, and given that there are more signals from the BDS, their positioning/navigation accuracy is sufficient for business. The Nikkei article quoted above provides additional details: Most of the population in Addis Ababa does not have a home address and thus GNSS navigation is critical for delivery services; Ms. Koga's business increased sevenfold in three years thanks to cell phone mapping apps delivered predominantly on affordable Chinese-manufactured cell phones.⁸³

Military Involvement in the BRI–SIC. At its inception, the BRI–SIC was to be carried out through military-civil fusion (MCF, 軍民融合) as detailed in the Guiding Opinion. MCF, one of China's strategies to accelerate its economic growth and military modernization, took shape after the Central Commission for Integrated Military Civilian Development (中央军民融合发展委员会) was created in 2017. MCF then officially became a national strategy.⁸⁴ The BRI–SIC was, in this way, meant to involve the People's Liberation Army.

Because of the military-civil dual nature of space-related assets and activities, most commercial satellite manufacturing companies deal with the military and civil sectors, such as Boeing in the US and Mitsubishi Heavy Industries in Japan. But China's MCF is different. State-owned enterprises (SOEs) such as China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation (CASC: 中国 航天科技集团有限公司) and the China Aerospace Science, Technology and Industry Corporation (CASIC: 中国航天科工集团有限公司) are a part of the government and continue to lead the manufacture, launch capabilities, and operation of satellites, particularly for BRI–SIC projects without considering balance of payments. China Great Wall Industry Corporation (CGWIC: 中国 长城工业集团有限公司), a subsidiary of CASC, is "China's only space company authorized by the government to conduct business internationally."⁸⁵

As illustrated by figure 1, CASC and CASIC are both under MIIT, which collaborates with the Strategic Support Force (PLA-SSF), a part of the PLA, to manage China Satellite Launch and Tracking Control General (CLTC). CLTC administers all ground stations and launch sites in China. The China National Space Agency under SASTIND, a part of the MIIT, is responsible for the national space programs.⁸⁶ The part circled in red in figure 1 (added by the author of this study) is involved in the BRI–SIC. The organizations in green are SOEs, and those in yellow are parts of the PLA.

Integration of the military and civilian sectors is not limited to SOE operations. Perhaps more relevant to BRI-SIC, MCF is ingrained in institutional and individual attitude, presumably originating from their genuine nationalism and/or possibly compelled by various laws such as the 2017 National Intelligence Law that mandates "all organizations and citizens will support, assist and cooperate with national intelligence efforts."87 For example, the Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor Haishi Research Institute (一带一路空间信息走廊海丝研究院), a think tank that undertakes research for satellite application along the Maritime Silk Road in Fujian, was established "to fully implement General Secretary Xi Jinping's important thoughts on strengthening the military and developing military-civil integration as well as his strategy to build a strong nation and the military."88 As for individuals, many private sector business leaders such as Jack Ma, the founder of Alibaba, and Ma Huateng, a founder of Tencent, are members of CCP and, as such, support strengthening the Chinese military.⁸⁹ One of the most vocal business leaders in supporting CCP's military is Lei Jun (雷军), the founder of the Chinese tech giant Xiaomi. He specifically mentioned MCF in the context of space: "The commercial space sector, featuring innovation, high technology and military-civil fusion, is the path the nation must take to shift from a big space country to a strong one."90



"Image courtesy of Marco Aliberti, European Space Policy Institute"



IMPLICATIONS (2)

BRI–SIC is loaded with both the Chinese government's ambition to expand China's market and develop its technology with the PLA's engagement. How much does BRI–SIC really involve and benefit the PLA? Due to the dual-use nature of space-related activities, the answer requires a careful examination of each project.

BRI-SIC Risk-Benefit Assessment

Methodology

This study is meant to extend and deepen the understanding of the actual or potential impacts of the BRI on host countries and what such impacts mean to the US and its allies. It is not to verify existing theories or to propose a new theory. Therefore, this study focuses on a precise project analysis by employing appropriate criteria and procedures in assessing the risks and benefits of each project to the host country. The findings will address the question posed at the outset: *Should the US and its allies be concerned with China's global expansion of its space-related activities under the BRI–SIC given that the PLA is involved in such activities*?

Preliminary Research. To contextualize the BRI–SIC, this study starts with intensive and extensive research on (1) China's political, economic, and military activities; (2) China's foreign relations and domestic issues; (3) the US-China geopolitical competition in Asia and in the world; and (4) China's space-related activities domestically and abroad, including those related to space technologies and cybersecurity.

Definitions. Prior to commencing the risk-benefit assessment of the BRI–SIC projects, a clear delineation is required because BRI itself is somewhat vague and wide-ranging. The 2020 report to Congress by the US-China Economic and Security Review Commission (USCC) describes the BRI as having "no membership protocols or formal rules but is based on informal agreements and a network of bilateral deals with China as the hub and other countries as the spoke."⁹¹ Based on his extensive BRI research, Jonathan Hillman confirms the report's description: "The BRI was officially launched in 2013, but projects started years earlier are often counted. . . . The BRI's loose, ever-expanding nature, and a lack of project transparency, have led many observers to exaggerate its size."⁹² As an example of the BRI–SIC, a member of the Expert Committee of One Belt One Road Hundred People Forum counted all Chinese manufacturing of foreign satellites since 2008 as BRI–SIC projects.⁹³

Delineating the scope of the BRI–SIC is not easy. The above-mentioned presentation by Jiang Hui, the director of the International Cooperation Department at CNSA, had a presentation at the United Nations Committee on the Peaceful Use of Outer Space in 2018. In it, he highlights sharing remote sensing data with the BRI members as BRI–SIC core activities. But he includes within the scope of the BRI–SIC deep space exploration, space debris removal efforts, space law making cooperation, and technology transfer to the member states,⁹⁴ some of which have not yet been initiated.

Based on numerous preceding examinations of the BRI, this project defines a BRI–SIC project as a space-related or satellite data–based bilateral or multilateral project in which China and BRI member(s) are cooperating as either equal partners or as a provider-client partnership, whether completed, actual, or planned. The specific scope of the BRI–SIC is further detailed below.

Data Collection. Having undertaken background research and defining the scope of BRI–SIC projects, this study identifies the BRI–SIC projects within that defined scope. Project data was gathered through deskwork and research from resources in both English Chinese and Japanese.

Primary Sources

- Official documents on websites of governmental organizations in relevant countries such as China, the US, Japan, the European Union, and BRI host countries. The main organizations in charge of space activities include CNAS, NASA, the Japan Aerospace Exploration Agency (JAXA), and the Europe Space Agency. The BDS constellation has its own official website (北斗卫星导航系统, en.beidou.gov.cn), as does GPS (gps.gov).
- Documents on websites of international institutions such as the Asia Pacific Space Cooperation Organization (APSCO), APRSAF, and the United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs.
- Documents on websites of Chinese space-related companies such as CASC and its subsidiary CGWIC.
- Records of USCC hearings to understand how US policy makers shape their views of China's space activities from various perspectives (uscc.gov).
- Interview records from interviews conducted by the author of this study.
- Conference speeches and discussions recorded by the author of this study.
- Newspaper articles related to the BRI-SIC written by "reporters who witnessed an event or who quote people who did"⁹⁵ (including but not limited to Xinhua, Sina.com.cn, Belt and Road News, CCTV, Global Times, people.cn, Space News, GPS World, GPS Daily, Inside GNSS,

Space in Africa, the Belt and Road Initiative, and other BRI member countries local news media).

• General news and media reports reporting events and comments (including but not limited to the *New York Times*, Reuters, the *Washington Post*, the *Wall Street Journal*, *Asahi*, *Nikkei*, *The Economist*, *Financial Times*, *The Guardian*, *The Diplomat*, *Foreign Policy*, *Foreign Affairs*, *De fense One*, and similar publications).

Secondary Sources

- Academic research papers, particularly those on *Space Policy, Astropolitics* and *International Security.*
- Books relevant to this study.
- Websites with information on space activity and national security (such as Gunter.com, Satbeams.com, Spaceflight.com, and Globalsecurity.org).
- Reports released by various research institutions on relevant matters such as the BRI, China's space activities, the US-China relationship, and space technology such as the China Aerospace Studies Institute (CASI) Air Force University, Secure World Foundation, the Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), and the Asia Society.

Interviews. This study conducted approximately 40 interviews via Zoom, phone, or email to deepen and confirm research investigation. The experts includes journalists in BRI member countries, staff members in space-related national organizations such as JAXA and NASA, experts on China's space activities, scholars of international relations and outer space, cybersecurity experts, satellite operations experts, and space-related industry experts. The main areas of inquiry included:

- China's space-related activities, goals, weaknesses, and strengths.
- Space activities by other countries such as Japan, India, and other Asian and African countries.
- China's BRI projects.
- Space-related technologies.
- The relationship between space technologies and cyber technologies and how cybersecurity is critical for security of space assets.
- China's space-related activities in BRI host countries.

Risk Assessment—Literature Review. This study assesses the potential risks and benefits of BRI–SIC projects. While the benefits are usually clearly stated

and even sometimes advertised, the risks are not as obvious. As such, this study refers to the following expert document for the risk assessment.

- "Security Threats Against Space Missions" ("Green Book") published in 2015 by the Consultative Committee for Space Data Systems (CCSDS).⁹⁶ The Green Book provides a threat analysis of five types of satellites, including communication, earth observation, and navigation satellites, which are relevant to this study. In practice, the *Green Book* details applicable threats, their impact, the probability of risk (level 1 to 5), and security mechanisms to counter such threats for each satellite type.
- "Cybersecurity Risk Assessment for Space Systems" written by team members from the Department of Defense & Space, Honeywell Aerospace, published in *IEEE Explore* in 2019.⁹⁷ This article asserts: "Antisatellite actions are a part of standard military doctrine among multiple nation-states. So the base likelihood of an attack is a certainty—high-capability attackers will attack satellites." Further, it says: "It is necessary to change the risk assessment focus from what attackers could do given their capabilities, to a worst-case assumption of what an attacker could do given the satellite's capabilities." The satellite safety analysis process should be the same to that for commercial aircraft "where the goal is to be able to *state that any harmful event that could occur will occur unless there is verification and assurance that it won't occur*" (italics added).
- "Cyber Risk Scenarios, the Financial System, and Systemic Risk Assessment," a report published by the Carnegie Peace Endowment in 2019.⁹⁸ Because cyberattack is more likely threat to space-related activities than physical ones, this System Risk Assessment report extensively incorporates a cyberattack assessment and is relevant to this study. According to this report, nation-states "monitor other nation's economies for espionage, conduct cyber-attacks in rare cases." The frequency of such activities are described as "Espionage—common; destruction—very rare." This study references this analysis as the "Report."
- "Guidelines for Risk Management" ("Guidelines") released by NASA in 2014.⁹⁹ This study employs the definitions of "risk" and "risk assessment" presented in these "Guidelines." The "Guidelines" also provide a risk consequence criteria for space missions, helping this study to appropriately evaluate the ranking as the most serious among various potential damage and/or losses depending on the asset type.
- "Introduction to Cybersecurity for Commercial Satellite Operations (Draft NISTIR 8270)" ("Introduction") released by the National Institute of Stan-

dards and Technology (NIST), US Department of Commerce, in 2021.¹⁰⁰ This source is relevant for this study as it provides insight into the vulner-abilities of commercial satellites and ways to mitigate such.

- "Threat Modeling and Countermeasures of Continuously Operating Reference Stations Network Backbone to Improve Precise Positioning Service Security," an academic article published in 2018.¹⁰¹ This article is valuable in understanding the mechanisms of cyberattacks on GNSS systems, particularly on continuously operating reference station (CORS) networks and the global diversity thereof with case studies.
- "Satellite Hacking: A Guide for the Perplexed" is another academic research paper, published in 2012,¹⁰² that details how a satellite can be hacked and the historical records of satellite hacking.

Limitations. This study faced some challenges. The main limitation was a lack of detailed information about many of the BRI–SIC projects. While finding project names or news on projects was relatively straightforward, sourcing specific details for each project was difficult. That being said, information about projects related to satellite launch, manufacture, and operation are public and easily observed, partly because they are highly visible and large in scale. In addition, communication satellites must be registered to secure a slot and frequency bandwidth from the International Telecommunication Union (ITU), and owners of satellite operation–related, such as the sharing/processing/applying of Chinese satellite data or BDS application projects, have little information, particularly regarding the source of funding and identities of vendors. The following expands on the data collection challenges this study faced:

- Paucity of project detail in Chinese news reports or Chinese government's official websites. For example, according to news reports and official documents, the Guanxi–Zhuang Autonomous Region government has launched many space-related data-application projects with ASEAN, including the construction of a BDS data application center. News references are found, but with few details, either in Chinese or English.
- Paucity of project details on the contractor websites, particularly those that are a global business. For example, China Daily reported that CCT acquired the third-largest telecommunication company in the Philippines, iGSat. But this acquisition is not mentioned on CCT's website in either Chinese or English. Upon my request, CCT sent a PDF flyer with a brief description and pictures of iGSat activities but did not provide details of the company's business. This study has reached out to numerous Chi-

nese vendors, including their US and Japanese branches, to request product lists and global business details, but none responded.

- *Paucity of English local news about BRI–SIC projects*. Using the example above, even in the Philippines, where English is widely used, no information exists in the English-language news media about CCT's acquisition of iGSat or about iGSat itself despite being the third-largest telecom company in the country. Similarly, Chinese newspapers and government websites mention China's BRI–SIC space-related projects in Cambodia, but there are no local news reports in English. A journalist in Cambodia, responding to my inquiry, states that he had not heard anything of it.¹⁰³
- *Travel-related restrictions*. Fieldwork may have assisted to fill the gap between the lack of detail in news reports or official announcement, but due to the travel restrictions since early 2020, this has not been possible.

Setting Answerable Questions

Should the US and its allies be concerned with China's global expansion of its space-related activities in the name of BRI–SIC? This study focuses on the following three concerns revealed in the Indo-Pacific Defense Forum article:¹⁰⁴ Does China want to dominate outer space via the BRI–SIC? Is the BRI–SIC actually intended for China to strengthen its terrestrial national security? And do BRI–SIC projects pose risks on the host countries more than providing benefits? Based on its interest, this study turns these concerns into three quantitative questions (the "Three Questions of Concern"):

Q1: Do most BRI-SIC projects increase China's spacefaring capability?

Q2: Are most of the projects useful for China to strengthen its national security?

Q3: *Do most BRI–SIC projects risk the national security of the host countries rather than provide benefits to them?*

Risk-Benefit Assessment

To examine these questions while evaluating BRI–SIC in a fair manner to identify nature of each project, this study conducts a risk-benefit assessment of each project with the following steps:

Data Collection:	Identify observable BIR-SIC projects and
	investigate the details of each.
Data Processing:	Categorization of data into project types. An
	alyze the benefits and risks each project type

	has on host countries. Conduct a risk- benefit assessment of <i>each project</i> to pro duce data.
Information Delivery:	Answer the Three Questions of Concern based on the data processed to provide in sight into the primary question.
Findings:	Interpret the results of the assessment to characterize the BRI–SIC. Provide implica tions to assist decision-making.

Identifying Observable BRI-SIC Projects. This study identified 108 projects in the BRI framework that involve 34 individual member countries, three regional organizations, and an international organization, APSCO, in addition to BRI itself. Because the BRI is amorphous, this study delineated its scope as follows.

Projects included:

- Any space-related project that China provides to BRI member countries with or without specific mention of the BRI–SIC, including those prior to 2013 when the BRI was first declared by President Xi.
- Any project completed, in progress, on hold, planned, announced by the Chinese government, cancelled, and/or failed. The list is inclusive so as to examine what China can or could have done by providing these projects, thereby being suggestive of the goal of the BRI–SIC.

Projects not included:

- Deep space exploration projects because their actual threats and benefits to the BRI members are uncertain.
- Military-related projects because the "Silk Road Spirit" is defined as "peace and cooperation, openness and inclusiveness, mutual learning and mutual benefit."¹⁰⁵ This study regards any project that uses BDS systems as weapons is not in line with the BRI and excludes projects of that type from this study's examination.

While the author of this study is confident that the resulting project list is complete, it may well omit some projects that are not observable. Nonetheless, given the scope of projects observed, this study will provide material insight to the question: Should the US and its allies be concerned about BRI–SIC? and deepen the understanding of what China seeks to accomplish with the BRI and more specifically with the BRI–SIC.

Once projects were observed, this study carefully collected information about each project to the extent available and seeks to identify the following items for each project: type of project; host country; important year such as the year of contract, satellite launched, or project reported; Chinese financial involvement; Chinese entities/vendors involved and/or contractor(s), along with important notes with a focus on national security–related aspects.

This study identified and observed 108 projects that were categorized into nine project types as summarized in table 1 (with the number of projects within that project type in parenthesis). As the type of each project is not always easily delineated and may touch on more than one category and is included in more than one category, the total exceeds 108.

Table 1. The nine BRI–SIC project types

GSC (9)	Ground station (GS) construction by China and cooperation with China
SAT (24)	China provides a satellite (21 IOD projects), which the host country operates it alone or in cooperation with China. This category includes two "satellite launch only" projects (Pakistan and Saudi Arabia) and a project that China supports the host country's satellite manufacturing (Egypt).
COS (5)	Sharing/using China's communication satellite(s)
BDC (11)	Using China's CORS network for BDS/GNSS reception, including moni- toring/remote tracking stations
BDA (27)	BDS applications for civil use, such as transportation, navigation, and agriculture. Some types of BDS business exhibitions and demonstrations are included in this category.
DTB (11)	Involving Chinese satellite data processing/application businesses, in- cluding BDS-related, with host countries
DTS (11)	China sharing its satellite-related data/information primarily for non- profit purpose (BDS-related included)
TER (22)	China providing trainings, education and research-collaboration (BDS-related included) $% \left(\frac{1}{2}\right) =0$

Project type

Geographically, the projects span Asia, the Middle East, Africa, Europe, and Latin America, as illustrated in figure 2 below.¹⁰⁶



Figure 2. BRI–SIC project host countries

Possible Risk Identification of the BRI–SIC. Obviously, conducting a risk-benefit analysis requires an identification of the actual and potential benefits and risks. While the benefits are predominantly the same as the stated goal of a project, the risks are typically not stated. First, in examining the potential risks of BRI–SIC projects, this study employs NIST's definition of "risk" as being a "measure of the extent to which an entity is threatened by a potential circumstance or event, and typically a function of: (i) the adverse impacts that would arise if the circumstance or event occurs; and (ii) the likelihood of occurrence."¹⁰⁷ Second, this study relies mainly on the literature listed above and, in particular, NIST's "Green Book."

Because space-related services use computer systems and/or data and information generated from them, damage to such services is more likely to be caused through the computer systems that facilitate them than other methods such as physical attack. Therefore, this study focuses on two primary risks of hosting a BRI–SIC project: the possibility of unauthorized data/information sharing by Chinese service providers, and the possibility of service disruptions or discontinuations via computer system by Chinese service providers.¹⁰⁸ This study examines only the risks inherent in space-related services and does not include the risk of the so-called debt trap, because the main inquiry is the nature of space-related activities.

Unauthorized data sharing

If a project uses a Chinese computer system, China has an advantage in gaining access to that system. And even if a computer system is not made by a Chinese manufacturer, China may still gain unauthorized access, although one would expect easier access where the system vendor is Chinese. If data can be commercially or strategically valuable for China, there is a possibility that the vendor can share the information without permission from the client.¹⁰⁹ According to the CCT, a Chinese telecommunication company, the Filipino navy uses a satellite communication system it provides.¹¹⁰ If a conflict arises between China and the Philippines over the South China Sea, whether a physical or legal dispute, the Chinese government may leverage CCT to eavesdrop on the communication of the Filipino navy.

Disruption/discontinuation of service

Likewise, if a project uses a Chinese computer system, China can disrupt/ discontinue services that the vendor provides to the client. It is expected that such disruption would occur only in an extreme scenario such as war; otherwise using Chinese services would be too risky. In the Filipino navy case, China might disrupt the satellite communication relied upon by the navy to thwart the military and enhance China's military capability. Note, however, that not all service disruption is detrimental to the host countries. For example, were China to discontinue the training of space-data analysis professionals, that would barely benefit China but instead deplete its diplomatic credence. As such, this study focuses on those risks that may cause harm to a host country's national security.

Defining 11 Variables for 108 Pro jects. This study conducts a risk-benefit assessment of BRI–SIC projects by examining 11 variables that are relevant to the Three Questions of Concern posed earlier that identify the features of the BRI–SIC and China's potential purpose for pursuit of a project. This study does not measure the *level* of likelihood that an adverse impact may occur but rather the *possibility* of such an occurrence. The following summarizes the 11 variables, their rationale, and their scope.

- 1. China is the principal service provider
 - Who are the project's contractors?
- 2. The service is related to satellite data use, including training/education
 - This variable indicates the service type of a project to determine whether the BRI-SIC is primarily targeted to enhance China's spacefaring capability or is more related to data/content and business-focused.
- This study categorizes services into the following four types (which are not specified in Appendix 1):
 - "Satellite operation-related" includes satellite manufacture and delivery, launch, satellite operation collaboration, ground station construction, and operation.
 - "Data/information-related" includes BDS applications, satellite data business, satellite data sharing, training, education, and demonstration of data application.
 - ° "China's CORS constructions" for GNSS signal reception.
 - "Chinese ComSat use" includes projects where governments or companies of the host country use Chinese satellites to provide communication.
- 3. The service is BDS-related
 - This variable examines the type of satellite the project uses (earth observation, communications, or PNT) and whether BDS is a core part of the BRI (as asserted by the *New York Times* article and as articles in Nikkei emphasize¹¹¹).
 - Where a project does not identify which specific type of satellite is used, particularly if its ground station-related, they are not counted within this variable.

For the host country, the project can:

- 4. Enable infrastructure and connectivity
 - This variable identifies whether the project can benefit the host country by enabling its critical infrastructure since space assets can be a "super-enabler of critical infrastructure."¹¹²
 - This study employs the US Cybersecurity & Infrastructure Security Agency's definition of the 16 critical infrastructure sectors: chemical, communications, dams, emergency services, financial services, government facilities, information technology, transportation system, commercial facilities, critical manufacturing, defense industrial base, energy, food and agriculture, health care and public health, nuclear reactors, materials, and waste, and water or wastewater systems.¹¹³
- 5. Benefit commercially
 - This variable does not examine "economic" benefits as that would be overly broad.

- This variable includes projects that generate profit mainly for local companies/governments rather than Chinese vendors.
- This variable includes those projects where local companies deal with satellite operations and satellite-related data/communications with or without China.
- This variable includes the use of satellites delivered by China and owned by the host government to generate profit.¹¹⁴ For the same reason, ground station operations and CORS network constructions are included as the foundations of commercial benefit.
- 6. Benefit national security
 - "National security" is defined as the security of a nation-state as a whole, as opposed to human security focused on the security of individuals. A project benefits the national security of the host when it improves defense of the nation from intentional adversarial action.
 - This variable is identified from information on the purpose(s) of a project and is based on the general utility of satellites and their data. BDS application projects that do not specifically mention usage for national security are not included in this category, but general training of BDS use is included.
 - Since space assets are essentially military-civil dual use (as discussed earlier), this study assumes that countries who have few satellites would naturally want to maximize the utility of their satellites and may use them for national security and civilian purposes. Accordingly, this variable includes EO and communications satellites operation, ground station operation, and CORS networks.
- 7. Strengthen human security
 - "Human security" is defined herein by reference to the UN: to secure "the survival, livelihood and dignity of people" by responses that "strengthen the protection and the empowerment of all people." In this context, the UN specifically mentions responses to three items: "extreme poverty and marginalization," "conflicts," and "natural disaster."¹¹⁵
 - This variable includes projects potentially beneficial to respond to the three items listed above. This study regards projects that secure food and primary industries as a response to extreme poverty.

- This variable does not include general economic benefits despite the fact they may indeed strengthen human security indirectly or in the long run.
- Both EO and communications satellites are critical at the time of emergency responses including natural disaster. Therefore, satellite/ ground station-related activities are included in this category.
- According to a study on cybersecurity, CORS networks are useful for disaster management as was demonstrated in the 2011 Great Tohoku earthquake in Japan.¹¹⁶ Therefore, CORS network construction is included into this category.
- 8. Provide tech transfer opportunity
 - This variable includes only technology transfers that help the host country develop its own space-related industry in the long term. This does not include training of how to use Chinese equipment such as BDS receivers.
- 9. Allow China to share data without authorization
 - This variable inquires whether a project is vulnerable to unauthorized data sharing with China.
 - For those projects specifically designed to share data with China, there is no such vulnerability.
- 10. <u>Risk its national security by allowing China to share national security</u><u>related data without authorization</u>
 - China is accused of being irresponsible with certain commercial data¹¹⁷ and actively collecting data¹¹⁸ because data is "the world's most valuable resource."¹¹⁹ The more information one possesses about a counterpart, the better the ability to tailor strategy toward it.
 - A report on cybersecurity asserts: nation-states engage in long-term espionage and offensive cyber operations that support geopolitical and strategic policy objectives,¹²⁰ and a pointed example is China's strategies that highlight the value of information in waging war (情報戦).¹²¹
 - According to the above-mentioned study on CORS cybersecurity and an expert who works for GNSS receivers, receivers and CORS stations are vulnerable to data exploitation and possible disruption of services.

- 11. <u>Risk its national security by allowing China to disrupt services in extremis</u>
 - Disrupting the services that a project delivers can endanger the national security of the host country. For example, Laos military uses LaoSat-1. Disruption of this satellite's communications in an extreme situation such as war would impede its military operations.

Note

- Whether a project becomes a risk or is not a risk depends on whether the host country sees the provider as a threat. For example, the UK and Japan would willingly use US-manufactured satellites or GPS receivers since the US is not perceived by them as a threat to their national security. The UK and Japan share national security data with the US in any event and are comfortable that the US would not deliberately and nefariously disrupt those against its allies. Likewise, Iran, Venezuela, and Pakistan may view China in a similar way. This study examines the risk variables 9 through 11 based on the assumption that China can be adversarial to any of the BRI members; the variables are not assessed in the context of whether a host nation considers China as a friend or possible threat.
- This study uses the word "can" in the variables because it is not possible to determine how a project actually functions and one must focus on the potential use thereof.

Risk-Benefit Analysis. The risk-benefit analysis is summarized in Appendix 1 and is based on the references in Appendix 2 corresponding to the numbered project. The risk analysis employs the references in the section titled "References for Risk Assessment" following the endnotes.

Findings

Analysis of 11 Key Findings Graphic illustrations of each finding are provided in figure 3 below:



Figure 3. Findings on 108 Belt and Road Initiative Spatial Information Corridor projects

The first three findings reflect all 108 projects. The remaining findings are for 107 projects because the Malindi station in Kenya is eliminated due to there being too little information for inclusion in these other findings.¹²²

- 1. Providers
 - 104 projects (96.3%) had Chinese entities (government agencies or companies) as their sole principal service provider(s).
 - Four projects are either those whose service providers are not clear or those who seem to have equal partners
- 2. Type of activities

3.

- Satellite operation-related:	30.5% (33 projects)
- Data/information-related:	54.6% (59 projects)
- BDS CORS construction:	10.1% (11 projects)
- Chinese ComSat use:	4.6% (5 projects)
Satellite type	

- BDS-related: 49.0% (53 projects)
 Remote sensing-related: 20.3% (22 projects)
 Communications-related: 18.5% (20 projects)
 Unknown 12.0% (13 projects)
- 4. <u>Infrastructure enabler</u>
 - All 107 projects are purported to be infrastructure enablers for the host country.
- 5. Commercial benefit
 - 43% (46 projects) can benefit the host country commercially.
- 6. National security benefit
 - 47.7% (51 projects) can benefit national security of the host country.
- 7. Human security benefit
 - 76.6% (82 projects) can strengthen human security of the host country.
- 8. Technological transfer
 - 36.4% (39 projects) can transfer technology to the host countries.
- 9. Unauthorized data sharing with China
 - 52.3% (56 projects) have the possibility that China shares data without authorization.
 - 47.6% (51 projects) are projects aimed to share data with China, or China provides data/training or education Of these, 31 projects are

collaborations with China, and 22 projects are for China to unilaterally provide data/information to host countries. Some projects have both aspects.

- 10. Unauthorized national security-related data sharing with China
 - 35.5% (38 projects) can allow China to share national security-related data of the host country without authorization.
- 11. National Security risk by service disruption/discontinuation
 - 39.3% (42 projects) can endanger national security of the host country if China disrupts the service.

Implications of This Study. The data examined in this study indicate the following:

From China's perspective

- One reason why the BRI-SIC causes concern is that since spacerelated assets and technology are of dual-use in nature and the Guiding Opinion specifically dictates that the BRI-SIC be based on MCF, then the BRI-SIC projects may strengthen the PLA.¹²³ However, this study found no clear sign that China intends to use BRI-SIC *primarily* to enhance its military capability. Satellite delivery-related projects (including ground station construction) involving the PLArelated SOEs represent only 30.8% (although it is possible that percentage increases in the future).
- Another uneasiness about the BRI–SIC for the US and its allies is that China may intend to use the Space Silk Road to dominate outer space since China has been rapidly developing its space capability.¹²⁴ This study finds that BRI–SIC is more focused on global expansion of data businesses, particularly those of BDS, rather than outer space capability, although satellite delivery–related projects involve the highest expenditure by China within the BRI–SIC initiative. Of the 108 projects, 21 are satellite-related (China manufactured and launched 15 satellites and plans to do so for a further six satellites). Launches involving BRI–SIC projects are a small fraction of the 393 launches undertaken by China as of October 24, 2021.¹²⁵ BRI–SIC does not appear to be designed to increase China's spacefaring capability.
- Satellite delivery projects enhance China's positive image in three ways. First, the projects are highly beneficial to the host nation. In this examination, of the "Five Benefit Factors" (enabling infrastructure; commercial benefit; strengthening national security; strengthening human

security; and technology transfer), satellite delivery projects exhibit all except technology transfer. China and the government of the host countries can advertise these benefits as a significant contribution by China. Second, contrary to data processing or setting up GNSS receivers that are often not visible or made public, provision of satellites is dramatic and can boost the host countries' national pride.¹²⁶ China's contribution can be highly appreciated. Third, such projects symbolize China's advanced technology and goodwill. While such projects also ensure more risks than other types of projects, these risks are potential in nature and many have low likelihood of realization, yet the benefits are substantial.

- Demand for space-related services will increase among the BRI host countries due to their economic growth and climate change. China is active in providing operational support to permeate markets. All told, 23 projects involve demonstration, service support, training, education, and research cooperation to promote China's BDS-related projects or the remote sensing data application industry. Such provisions help Chinese vendors successfully establish customer and sales networks and a positive image as a service provider in the BRI countries prior to that demand crystallizing. Chinese vendors are expected to benefit from the increased future demand as the incumbent vendors.
- As Finding 9 indicates, 81.3% (87 projects) can provide data/information to China about host countries with or without their authorization, in some cases by cooperation between ground stations or data processing parks, and in other cases with China possibly eavesdropping through equipment provided by Chinese vendors. In addition, CORS constructions do not only provide an opportunity for China to gain access to data; they also enhance the accuracy of the data from BDS signals. The BRI–SIC projects may not materially strengthen the PLA's military capability, but the collected information gained through it can be useful for the PLA. In this way, the BRI–SIC can extend China's data/information gathering capability and business opportunities for its vendors.

From the host nation's perspective

• The BRI–SIC carries more benefits than risks for the host countries. All 107 projects studied here with sufficient available information exhibit more potential benefits than risks based on the premise that there are only two possible risks in hosting BRI–SIC services. Out of 107 proj-

ects, 46 exhibit benefits with no risk; and 33 out of 107 projects display four or five benefits out of the "Five Benefit Factors" listed above.

• As explained earlier, whether a project is a risk depends on whether a host sees the provider as a potential threat. If this study were to categorize each of Laos, Cambodia, Myanmar, Pakistan, Iran, Nigeria, and Venezuela as not viewing China to be a threat but an ally, the number of projects that display only benefits without risks increases from 43% to 63.6% (68 projects).

Answers to the Three Questions of Concern. Based on the findings examined above, this study answers the Three Questions of Concern. In turn, these answers help address the core question: Should the US and its allies be concerned with China's global expansion of space-related activities in the name of BRI–SIC? Based on the riskbenefit factors examined herein:

Q1: Do most of BRI–SIC projects increase China's spacefaring capability? **NO.** Finding 2 (Type of Activities) indicates that 30.8% (33 projects) are related to spacefaring activities (21 satellite in-orbit-delivery deals, nine ground station construction/cooperation, two launch-only, and one satellite manufacturing cooperation). About 70% of the projects do not aid building China's spacefaring capability. While China seeking to increase its spacefaring capability can be a part of the BRI–SIC's objectives, this does not appear to be a primary goal.

Q2: Are most of the projects useful for China to strengthen its national security? **NO.** Findings 10 and 11 (Risk-Related) both indicate that approximately one-third of the projects can assist China's national security, either by providing host country's national security–related information to China or by allowing China to disrupt the services it provides to undermine the host country's national security.

Q3: Do most BRI–SIC projects risk national security of the host countries rather than provide benefit to them?

NO. The Risk-Benefit Assessment (Appendix 1) shows that no project exhibits more risks than the potential benefits the service provides to the host country (noting the premise that this study recognizes only two types of national security risk of the BRI–SIC projects). Thus, 43% (46 out of 107 projects) provide only benefits without risks. If, as mentioned earlier, certain countries do not view China as a threat, the number of projects that have only benefits increases to as high as 63.6%. Overall, the BRI–SIC appears to be more beneficial than risky to the host countries.

These answers to the Three Questions of Concern suggest that, to date, the US and its allies need not be overly concerned about the BRI–SIC enhancing China's military-related capability. While that remains subject to changing in the future,

the US and its allies can take action to prevent an unfavorable situation from occurring as discussed in the recommendations outlined in the next section.

Conclusions

It would not be surprising for one to initially view China's BRI–SIC initiative through a skeptical lens. This study conducted a risk-benefit assessment of 108 identified BRI–SIC projects and finds that the US and its allies should indeed be concerned with China's global expansion of space-related activities under the BRI–SIC. More specifically, however, that concern ought not be directed at China enhancing its military capability or even spacefaring capability. On the face of it, the BRI–SIC does not appear designed to optimize China's own capabilities of this nature. Instead, the BRI–SIC provides China with more data/information about each country and positive influence, or soft power,¹²⁷ over it and enhances China's business opportunities, resulting in a possible shift in the geopolitical balance of power.

Is China weaponizing the BRI–SIC projects? According to former US State Department senior official Daniel Russel, China is "weaponizing BRI by creating a Sino-centric ecosystem of trade, technology, finance and strategic strongpoints."¹²⁸ China is certainly leveraging the BRI–SIC to establish its own ecosystem in the space-related data/information domain. Following her investigation of a Chinese translation company, Samantha Hoffman concludes: "Whoever has the opportunity to access the data a product generates and collects can derive value from the data."¹²⁹ Relatedly, is China "undermining American Influence and role as a security guarantor"¹³⁰ by providing BRI–SIC projects? It appears so. China is enhancing its influence through such provisions, thereby reducing the relative power of the US. Nonetheless, this study does not conclude that the purpose of BRI–SIC is for China to undermine American influence, despite that being a possible collateral outcome. Rather, it reveals that BRI–SIC is used by China to secure global markets to further its data/information-based economic growth.

Throughout his book *The Digital Silk Road*, Jonathan Hillman emphasizes that China prevails in areas where there are no viable alternatives for host nations, either because that market is not recognized by others or the cost of services provided by others is prohibitive. Consequently, China's input and resources are appreciated by the clients and, as such, "fear alone does not stop [the Digital Silk Road]."¹³¹ This study concurs and illuminates the reality that, despite potential risks attached (which are less than perhaps perceived), the government and individuals in a host countries may appreciate services provided by the BRI–SIC projects, as those might otherwise not be available without pro-

vision by China. The US and its allies need not focus on the risks attached to these Chinese services just yet but rather the absence of alternatives. If the only option is to Chinese services, then naturally that dependence translates to China being positioned to hold an element of leverage over the host countries.

The US and its allies are increasingly critical of China for its elevated internal and external aggressions and tightened controls. But other nations across the globe may not share that same view and perception of China. A Brazilian official said to the author of this study: For Brazil, China is not necessarily more malicious than the US.¹³² Biased interpretations of China's activities can lead to inappropriate or uninformed responses thereto. If one objectively reviews the risk-benefit assessment that this study provides, the response of the US and its allies to the BRI-SIC ought not be to warn the host countries of risks of the use of Chinese-provided services. Rather, the US and its allies must provide attractive alternatives to the BRI-SIC. To that end, recently proposed alternatives to the BRI, including the "Build Back Better World" initiative introduced at the G7 by the Joseph Biden administration and the "Global Gateway" by the European Union, align with this study's recommendations. Space-related projects and initiatives must be within the scope of these programs. Otherwise, China will successfully create a significant ecosystem in the space-related domain, which will grow quickly, span to a large populous across the globe, and be supported by enthusiastic BRI host countries.

Appendix 1: Project List and Risk-Benefit Assessment

						1. China 2. The s 3. The s For the 4. enabl 5. benef 6. bene 7. stren 8. provi 9. allow 10. risk related 11. risk extremi	ervice i ervice i host co le infras fit com fit its n gthen it de tech v China its nati data wi its nati	s relate s BDS- untry, t structu mercia ationa ts hum transf to sha ional se ithout	ed to sa related the proj re and o lly l securit an secu er oppo re data ecurity authori	tellite ect <i>can</i> connec ty rity ortunity withou by allow zation	data us tivity / ut auth wing C	orizatio hina to	on share	nation	al secur	ity–
Country	Туре	Project	Year men-	China- related	Relevant agencies/activities/ notes (from references)	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
			tioned /status	Funding		104	59	53	107	46	51	82	39	56	38	42
BRI 145 countries (As of 2022. Green Belt and Road Initiative Center)	DTS	FengyunCast/CMACast, a satellite broadcasting service of meteorological data	2007		-CMA -A part of Global Earth Observation System of Systems(GEOSS)) -China shares its meteorological data from Fengyun remote sensing satellites by providing data receivers to Asia-Pacific countries (17 countries by 2007) -" Keep track on typhoons and torrential rain in the region, providing information for TV weather programs, as well as helping monitor the risk of floods, droughts, heavy fog, sea ice, river sediment blockages, forest and prairie fires, and sand-and-dust storms."	~	~		•			✓				

DTS	Disaster Prevention and Miti- gation Emergency Support Mechanism (FY_ESM)	2018-	-CMA -SASTIND -APSCO -A part of "FY Meteorological Satellite Service 'Belt and Road Action Plan (2019-2023)" -China shares its remote sensing data/information from Fengyun -Fengyun satellites help build space information corridor and pre- vent and reduce disasters in the Belt and Road members -98 participant countries (June 2020)	~	~	•	✓		
	International Training Courses for Meteorological Science	2014-	-CMA -"This training course will help the trainees deeply understand the spirit of speeches on technologi- cal innovation given by presi- dent Xi, in order to carry out the system reform, accelerating the meteorological innovation" -1,440+ people from about 90 countries have trained (March 2021)	~	~	V	•	•	
TER	International Training Course on Space and Satellite Ap- plications	2015	-BeiDou International Exchange and Training Center -UN-affiliated Asia-Pacific Regional Center for Space Science and Technology Education -Beihang University -CGWIC -CNSA -MIIT	~	~ ~	 ✓ 	✓	✓	

5		TER	International Training Work- shop on BeiDou Technology and its Applications for BRI countries	2018	 -15-day course to understand space information technology, satellite navigation, satellite communica- tion and remote sensing -Academic Exchange Center of CSNO -Aerospace Information Research Institute (under CAS) -CAS Bureau of International Cooperation -All expenses, including accom- modation and airfares, are paid by China 	~	~	~	•		•	•			
6	ASEAN (10 countries: following nine countries plus Vietnam)	COS	APSTAR-6C	2018 launched	 -Communication satellite -CGWIC singed (IOD), CAST manufactured -APT Satellite Company (Hong Kong) -Services to customers across the Asia-Pacific region for VSAT, video distribution, DTH and cellular backhaul applications. -"To support the Belt and Road Initiative" 	~			•	•	•		~	~	~
7		DTS TER	China-ASEAN Remote Sens- ing Satellite Data Sharing and Service Platform Project	2012	 -China Centre for Resources Satel- lite Data and Application (under CASC) -Sharing data from CBERS-04 -National University of Singapore for data reception and process- ing (150,000 image data col- lected in 2018) -For ASEAN's social and economic development -'Improves China's international influence.' 	~	~		•		•	•			

8	TER	China-ASEAN Satellite Navigation International Cooperation Alliance	2020 com- pleted		 -61 academic exchanges and co- construction of laboratories for ASEAN -Guangxi government -Guilin University of Electronic Sci- ence Technology 	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓	•		✓	✓
9	DTB	China-ASEAN BeiDou Intel- ligent Industrial Park (Nanning)	2020 com- pleted		-Guangxi government -120 firms (expected)	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓	•		✓
10	DTB	China-ASEAN Beidou/GNSS Center (Nanning)	2020 com- pleted		-Guangxi government	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓	✓		✓
11	DTB	China-ASEAN BeiDou Science and Technology City (Thailand)	2015 signed	-1.545b. yuan (hubei. gov.cn) 10b. yuan /\$1.45b. (Global Times)	 -BDS application service platform, industry development platform for ASEAN -Wuhan Optic Valley BeiDou Hold- ing Group 	~	~	~	•	✓		✓
12	DTB	Guangxi-ASEAN Geographic Infor- mation and Satel- lite Application Industrial Park	2016-	-1.43b. yuan	-Data application research, incuba- tion, development, information exchange, talent training -Guangxi government -To have 260 units by 2024	\checkmark	~		•	√		✓
13	DTB	Lancang-Mekong Spatial Information Exchange Center	2018 under construc- tion		 -Remote sensing application service platform jointly established by China, Thailand, Laos, Myanmar, Cambodia -A part of BRI-SIC 	\checkmark	\checkmark		•	•		✓

14		BDA TER	China-Lao-Cambodia BDS positioning demonstration project	2018		 -Aerospace Information Research Instutute (under CAS) -China provided two overseas reference station system and 15 portable termnal systems for BDS -Training of professionals from ASEAN countries 	~	~	~	•				✓			
15	Brunei	BDA	BDS civil applications	2013		-Urban construction, including a modern capital building -Smart turism -BDS-related tech transfer -BDS-related job creation	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•				•	✓		
16		BDC	CORS network setup	2013			\checkmark		\checkmark	✓	✓	✓	✓		\checkmark	1	\checkmark
17	Indonesia	SAT	Paluapa-N1/Nusantra Satu-1	2020 launch failed	-Com- mercial loan support	-Communication Satellite for BRI members -CGWIC (IOD, including financing), CAST manufactured	\checkmark			•	•	•	•		\checkmark	1	~
18		COS	Using China's ComSat	2017		 -China Satcom (under CASC) 'Marine Tel' brand -Support Indonesia's navy, police and aviation -In support of BRI/Maritime Silk Road 	\checkmark			•		•	•		✓	1	1
19		DTS	Sharing remote-sensing data	2014		 -Remote sensing data sharing for maritime security -CNSA -Indonesian Maritime Security Coordinating Board 	\checkmark	\checkmark		•		•	•				1

20	BDA	Land right confirmation project	2018		 -1046 sets of receivers procured. The receiver model had been distributed to 80+ countries (35 BRI countries) -For coastline surveying and mapping, land area measure- ment and natural resources exploration -ComNav Technology -Ministry of Agrarian Affairs and Spatial Planning/Nationa Land Agency of Indonesia 	~	~	~	•			✓		✓		
21	BDA	BDS commercial applications	2018		 BDS-related consumer goods Reasonable prices and better signals than GPS-based applica- tions 	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•					\checkmark		
22 Laos	SAT	LaoSat-1	2015 Launched	-\$259m. loan from EXIM Bank	 -Comunication Satellite -CGWIC (IOD), CAST manufactured -JV with China and Lao Asia Pacific Satellite Co., Ltd. (Laosat) -Lao government 45% ownership -China 55% (Asia-Pacific Mobile Telecommunciations Satellite (under CASC) 35%, Space Star Technology (under CASC) 15%, Asia-Pacific Satellite Technology of China 5%) -Training included in the Funding -Remote learning supported by Education Ministry of Laos -Military has a TV channel 	~			•	•	•	•	•	~	~	 Image: A start of the start of

23	COS	Satellite digital television to 100 villages	2021 Xi agreed at his 2017 Laos visit	 -'Chinese-aided rural infrastructure project' -One of Xi's initiative '4x100' : clean water, hospitals, electricity, digital TV -Lao-China Cooperation Commis- sion 	~			•			•				
24	BDA	Application to agriculture	2018	-Precision agriculture, disease and pest monitoring	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓			✓		\checkmark		
25	BDA	Land right confirmation project	2018	-CHCNav -ComNav	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓			•		\checkmark		
26	BDA	Safe City Project in Phongsaly	2018	-To maintain public safety and posi- tion police forces	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓			✓		\checkmark		
27	BDC	CORS network setup	2013	 Navigation surveillance, engineer- ing surveying, urban and rural construction, meteorology and disaster response 	\checkmark		\checkmark	•	•	√	•		\checkmark	1	\checkmark
28	DTB	China-ASEAN Information Harbor (CAIH) Lao Cloud Computing Center	2018	 -China Eastcom (CAIH) in Vientiane -Lao Asia Pacific satellite Co. Ltd. -Guangxi government Science and Technology Deparment -To support smart city, big data, IoT etc. -First client to be a Chinese bank in Laos 	~	~		•	•			•			

29	Cambodia	SAT	Techo-1	2018 signed, not launched yet	-Cost \$150m. estimate	-Communication Satellite -CGWIC (IOD) -For digital broadcasting, satellite broadband, national security, disaster management, and e- goverment -Royal Group of Cambodia as operater -CGWIC: "To promote BRI-SIC"	~			•	•	•	✓	\checkmark	~	1
30		DTS /BDA	Ship Monitoring System (VMS)	2020		-CGWIC -Ministry of Public Works and Transport of Cambodia -National Census of Vehicle Service Providers (NCVSP)	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	√		•	✓	\checkmark	✓	1
31		BDA	GNSS receivers for land man- agement and UAV for land and environment monitoring	2016		-SinoGNSS -CHCNav for drones -Inter-ministrial working group of Cambodian government	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•			✓	\checkmark		
32		BDC	CORS network setup	2014		-Chinese Government -China Electronics Technology Group Corporation (CETC) -Ministry of Industry and Hand- crafts of Cambodia	\checkmark		\checkmark	•	•	•	•	\checkmark	1	1
33	The Philip- pines	COS	G Telecoms Inc. acquisition	2018		-China Communication Technology (CCT) -For direct TV -To promote "BRI" -Clients include Philippine Navy and maritime security guard	\checkmark			•		•	✓	\checkmark	1	1

34	Thailand S	SAT	High Throughput Satellite	2016 Con- tract, not launched yet	-\$208m.	-Communication Satellite -CGWIC signed (IOD), CAST to manufacture -Thaicom	\checkmark			•	•	•	✓		\checkmark	1	~
35	G	GSC	Princess Chulabhorn Remote Sensing Satellite Ground Station	2011		-To monitor flood -China Centre for Resources, Satel- lite Data and Application (under CASC) -Thai Agriculture Univerity	\checkmark			•		•	•		✓	1	~
36	В	BDA	Postal service and E- com- merce platform	2018		-Warehouse management -Beijing BDStar	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓					\checkmark		
37	-	3DA DTB	Thailand Geospatial Disaster Monitoring, Evaluation and Prediction System Coopera- tion Agreement, including the construction of geospatial information industrial park	2013	-2b. yuan	 -Wuhan Information Technol- ogy Outsourcing Service and Research Center -Wuhan University -Thailand Geographic Information and Space Technology Develop- ment Bureau -"Thai government will list the construction of a disaster forecasting system based on Beidou into its overall economic development plan" 	~	~	~	•	•		•	✓			
38	В	BDC	CORS network setup	2013	-\$319m.	-Wuhan Optics Valley BeiDou Hold- ing Group -"Promoting BDS is 'great strategic significance to China'"	\checkmark		\checkmark	•	•	•	•		\checkmark	1	~
39	В	BDA	Khon Kaen Smart City project	2019 MoU		-Guanxi government -A part of BDS promotion and related cooperation	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•					\checkmark		

40	Myanmar	TER	China-Myanmar Rader and Satellite Communication Joint Laboratory	2018	-Cooperation in science and tech transfer -PRC Ministry of Science and Technology -A part of BRI	\checkmark	\checkmark		•				•			
41		BDA	GNSS application for fishery and transportation	2020	-1000+ sets of BDS ship-borne terminal products for fishing navigation -Land planning and river transport monitoring	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•			•		✓		
42		BDA	GNSS receivers procurement for agriculture	2013	-CHC NAV provided 520 sets of receivers -Ministry of Agreculture and Irriga- tion of Myanmar -Spread to other ministries for procurements	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•			•		✓		
43		BDC	CORS network setup	2013		\checkmark		\checkmark	\checkmark	✓	✓	\checkmark		\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark
44	Malaysia	DTB	Beidou-ASEAN Data and Service Center	2014	 Disaster warning, vehicle navigation, precision agriculture, maritime search and rescue, smart ports, mineral safety, intelligent transportation Wuhan Optics Valley BeiDou Holding Group Malaysian Investment Development Authority "a part of BRI strategy" 	~	~	✓	•	•		•	•			
45		BDC	CORS network setup	2014 planned	-Wuhan Optics Valey BeiDou Hold- ing Group	\checkmark		\checkmark	✓	✓	V	✓		\checkmark	1	\checkmark

46		DTB	Kejia Macro Satellite Applica- tion Industry Project	2015	-80+m. yuan	-Beijing Keija Hong Technology Co., Ltd.	\checkmark	\checkmark		✓	✓	
47		DTB	China-Malaysia Satellite Application Industrial Park	2016 signed	-1.9b. yuan total -320m. yuan invest- ment	-Satellite big data application center -Two goverments' cooperation -China-Malaysia Qinzhou Industrial Park Management Committee -Singapore Hongde Group -400,000 m ² by 2019	~	~	~	•	✓	✓
48		TER	Sino-Malaysia Joint labora- tory on the application of BDS	2018		-Guangxi government's support -Guilin University of Electronic Technology -Pahang University of Malaysia -To improve accuracy. GPS is not sufficiently accurate	~	~	~	•		✓
49	Singapore	TER	Excellence Innovation Center for BDS applications	2014		-China Satellite Navigation and Positioning Association -Sigapore Economic Development Board	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•		✓
50		BDA	Piling	2018		-CHCNav	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓		\checkmark

51	APSCO (7 state + China) - Peru - Bangladesh - Turkey - Mongolia - Pakistan - Iran - Thailand	GSC	Asia-Pacific Ground-Based Optical Satellite Observation System (APOSOS)	2011	 -LEO observation via ground optical trackers for space security -To develop a linked space observa- tion network based on optical tackers in APSCO member countries -APOSOS data center built in Beijing hosted by National Astro- nomical Observations of China (NAOC) -Each member state has a data processing center 	~		✓	
52		DTS TER	Data Sharing Service Platform (DSSP)	2012	 -Remote sensing data sharing -Training of remote sensing data processing and applications -To provide full service of the space applications and space technology 	\checkmark	\checkmark	•	√ √
53		TER	Small Multi-Mission Satel- lites (SMMS) Constellation Program	2019	-Members to receive satellite data at their own ground stations -Survey focuses: agriculture, forestry, mineral resource sur- veying, maritime environment monitoring, navigation safety	~		•	√ √
54		DTS TER	Seismic-iono- spheric Observa- tion Application Platform in Asia-Pacific region (SOAP)	2017	-Sharing data from CSES and other EO satellites and research co- operation -National Institute of Natural Haz- ards of China (NINH) -Ministry of Emergency Manga- ment of the PRC (MEMC)	✓	~	•	✓ ✓

55		DTS TER		Ground-based Ionospheric Monitoring and Information Sharing Platform (GIMI)	2015	 -To provide a web portal that provides data, data processing and analysis tools, and real-time user interaction capability -China Earthquake Administration (CEA) 	\checkmark	~		✓		•	•
56		DTS TER		Framework for Researches on Application of Space Technol- ogy for Disaster Monitoring in the APSCO Member States Projects	2016	 Platform for research on application of space technology to disaster monitoring (flood, earthquake, landslides/avalanches, drought) Disaster assessment, prediction, early warning and mitigation 	~	~		•		✓	•
57		DTS TER		Development and Demonstration of Application of Compatible GNSS Terminals for Emergency Management and Disaster Rescue (EMDR) Project	2013	-To collect disaster informaiton through emergency terminal, formulate rescue programs based on the informaiton and provide services such as positio- inig information, navigation data and communication messages for rescue missions -Participants: China, Bangladesh, Iran, Pakistan, and Thailand	~	~	~	✓		✓	•
58		TER		APSCO Educa- tion and Training China Center	2018	-provide MAs and PhDs -Beihang Univesrity -Creation of APSCO University Alliance	\checkmark	\checkmark		✓		✓	•
59	Pakistan	SAT	PakTES -A		2018 launched	-Satellite launch only -Satellite developed domestically	\checkmark			✓	V	✓	

60	SAT	PRSS-1	2018 launched		 -Remote sensing satellite -CAST (IOD) personnel training included -To support BRI and CPEC by providing remote-sensing information -For land and resource surverying, monitoring natural disasters, agriculture research, urban construction etc. 	~			✓		•	•	•	✓	~	~
61	SAT	PakSat-1R	2011 launched	-\$222.3m. China IMEX	 -Communication satellite -CGWIC signed (IOD) -Commercial use, mainly for domestic communication, broadcast -Can be used to track, data relay, mobile communication -Pakistani Army uses it 	~			✓	•	•	•		✓	-	1
62	GSC	Ground station construction and co-operation with China	2009 signed	-86.5m. yuan EXIM Bank	-TT&C station for PakSat-1R -CGWIC and CASC involved -China provides software and hardware -In Karachi, and backup in Lahore	\checkmark			•		•	•	•			1
63	BDC DTB	Five BeiDou network ground stations and one processing center	2014		-UniStrong -"According to the agreement, China provided the Beidou- equipped infrastructure for government and military use at subsidized costs"	~	~	~	•	•	•	•		✓	1	1

64	BDA	Timing application for Pakistan airport information system	2017		-UniStrong	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•		•			\checkmark	1	~
65	TER	Beihang BeiDou Silk Road Institute	2017 signed		 Beihang University Pakistan National University of Science and Technology UN Center for Space Science and Technology Education in Asia and the Pacific (Beijing) Extending collaboration with other BRI members 	~	~	~	•				✓			
66	BDC	CORS network setup	2013	-'Tens of millions of yuan'	-Beijing BDStar to set up CORS -"To end the dependency on GPS" -"GSP's questionable availability during a conflict"	\checkmark		\checkmark	•	•	•	✓		\checkmark	1	1
67 Iran	TER	GNSS technology transfer project	2015 MoU		-CSNO -Iran Electronic Industries (IEI) in charge of domestic satellite manufacturing -"The US had prohibited Iran's ac- cess to high-precision services"	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓	•	•	•	•	•			
68	BDC	BeiDou ground stations construction	2015 MoU		-China to construct it -IEI to found a center for space data collection	\checkmark		\checkmark	•	•	•	✓		\checkmark	1	1

Other South Asia

69	Sri Lanka	SAT	SupremeSat-1	2012		-Communication satellite payload -Part of APSTAR-7 payload leased to Sri Lanka and branded as SupremeSat-1 -Satellite operated by China Satcom (under CASC)	~			•	•	•	✓	\checkmark	1	1
70		SAT	SupremeSat-2	2012 approved 2018 post- poned	-Tatwah Smartech acquired 49% of Supreme Satel- lite with \$31.3m. (planned)	 -Communication satellite -CGWIC signed (IOD) -\$320m. total, launching \$100m., supplyer credit arranged by an overseas commercial bank -Due to the poor marketing situ- ation, the contract was post- poned in 2018 	~			✓	•	•	✓	✓	~	•
71		BDC	CORS network setup	2017		-Wuhan Optic Valley BeiDou Hold- ing Group -Agreement concluded when Chi- nese Defense Minister visited Sri Lanka to talk about military cooperation	\checkmark		\checkmark	•	•	•	✓	\checkmark	~	✓
72	Nepal	TER	Offline/online training of BDS use in Beijing	2020		-CAS -BDS "enhances PLA's capabilities in conducting overseas opera- tions"	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•		•	•			
73	Maldives	BDA	Offshore Piling	2018		-ComNav	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark				\checkmark		

74	Central Asia	BDA TER	China-Central Asia BeiDou Cooperation Forum	2019		-Agreements with Central Asian countries to promote applica- tion of BDS -Nanning, Guangxi	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓			✓					
75	Arab Union	BDA TER	China Arab BeiDou Coopera- tion Forum	2018		 Demonstrations of BDS-related products/services -CSNO -Arab Informaiton and Communica- tion Technology Organization -Beihang University -China Agricultural University -China Academy of Agricultural Mechanization Science -NORINCO -CGWIC -SinoGNSS, UniStrong 	~	~	~	•			✓					
76		BDA	China-Arab states BDS/GNSS Center (Tunisia)	2018		-UniStrong -Beijing BDStar	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓			✓					
77	Ethiopia	SAT	ETRSS-1	2019 launched	-China covered \$6m. out of \$8m. for launching	 -Remote sensing satellite -CAST -Ethiopian Space Science & Technology Institute (ESSTI) -To support agriculture, environment, mining -ESSTI collaborated with China from designing to manufacturing -"Expected to save Ethiopia around 350 million birr (about 11 million U.S. dollars) annually it currently spends to receive information from satellites owned by other countries." 	~			•	•	•	•	•	✓	~	~	

78	SAT	ET-SMART-RSS (EthSat6U, Zhixing 1A)	2020	-\$1.5m. -BRI fund -Sunny Group	-Remote sensing satellite -Beijing Smart Satellite Technology -ESSTI and Smart Satellite to col- laborate to expand business opportunity in Africa	\checkmark	•	•	•	•	•	√	~	~
79	GSC	Continental satellite data receiver station	2020		 In collaboration with China To disseminate data to African continent (African Union HQ in Ethiopia) 	\checkmark	•	✓	•	•				
80 Egypt	SAT	EgyptSat-2 /Misr-Sat 2	2022 to be launched	-\$72m. (2019) -\$45m. (2018) -\$23m. (2016) for space program	-Remote sensing satellite -CASC -Egyptian Space Agency operates -Egypt designed and assembled with China's support -In the name of BRI	~	✓	•	✓	✓	•	✓	~	•
81	SAT	Assembly, Integration and Testing Centre construction	2022		-China to build the Centre -Egypt hosts Africa Space Agency	\checkmark	✓	✓	✓		✓			
82	GSC	Ground control station construction and application system collaboration with China	2019		-China to supply the station and application system to support satellite operation	\checkmark	•	•	•	•	•			\checkmark

83	Algeria	SAT	AlComSat-1	2017 launched	-	-Communication satellite -CGWIC (IOD) -China Satcom (under CASC) sup- port operation -To support TV broadcast, remote education, e-government.	~			•	•	•	✓	~		/	~
84		BDA	BDS applications	2019		-For surveying, mapping, precision agriculture, telecommunication, maritime monitoring and/or disaster relief.	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•		•	✓	\checkmark	Í		
85		BDC	Algeria National CORS net- work project	2019		-Beijing BDStar	\checkmark		\checkmark	✓	V	•	✓	\checkmark		/	✓
86	Kuwait	BDA	Skyscraper Construction Monitoring	2015		-ComNav provided SinoGNSS receivers -Ahmadiah Company, contractor	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓				\checkmark	ĺ		
87	Saudi Arabia	SAT	SaudiSat-5A&5B	2018		-Satellite launch only	\checkmark			✓		✓	✓				
88	Sudan	SAT	SRSS-1	2019	-EXIM Bank loan	 -Remote sensing satellite -Shenzhen Aerospace DFH HIT Satellite Co. -Civil, national security, and public security (intelligence) applica- tion -Exploration of natural resources for military needs, environ- mental monitoring, agricultural monitoring 	~			✓	•	•	✓	~	Í		~

89		TER	Regional Smart Agriculture Forum (Beidou Navigation Forum Mechanism)	2018	 -2-day training course for application of BDS in the field of precision agriculture to serve 160+ students at the first Forum -CNSO -Arab Information and Communication Technology Organization -Arab Agricultural Development Organization -Beihang University -China Agricultural University -China Academy of Agricultural Mechanization Science -NORINCO -CGWIC -ComNav Technology 	~	~	~	✓	✓	
90	Tunisia	BDA	Development of a precision agriculture cooperation demonstration project	2019	-UniStrong -Mejazbab Higher Agricultural Engineering School.	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓	✓	
91	Iraq	BDA	BDS civil applications Construction of BDS/GNSS centers	2019 MoU	 Public security, agriculture engery, transportation, port manage- ment, academic exchanges, joinly building BDS centers. -CNSO -Ministry of Communications, Iraq 	\checkmark	~	\checkmark	✓	✓	\checkmark

92	Africa (exclud- ing Arab countries)	COS	Africa Satellite TV 10,000 village project	2015	-Par- ticipant countries often get loans from Chinese EXIM Bank	 -TV equipment, including solar energy system -StarTimes (in Africa since 2008) -Training personnel for costumer service -Xi Jingpin's idea pledged at the China-Africa Cooperation Forum -30 African countries (2019) -16,000 households + 2,400 public institutions in Kenya (2018) -Chinese TV shows broadcast to 10 million subscribers 	~			•			•			
93	Nigeria	SAT	NigComSat-1R (disordered, replaced)	2007 -1 launched 2011 -1R launched		-Communication satellite -CGWIC signed (IOD) -NigComSat-1 out of order (2008) -1R was delivered for free	\checkmark			•	•	•	✓	\checkmark	✓	1
94		SAT	NigComSat-2, 3	2018 not yet material- ized	-\$550m. EXIM Bank	 -Two commuication satellites -CGWIC agreed to pay \$550m. "Nigeria has nothing to lose because we are not putting anything into it in terms of financial resources" "Chinese company will take an equity stake in Nigcomsat, a limited liability company owned the Nigerian government and responsible for managing satellite communications" 	~			•	•	•	✓	~	✓	•
95	Uganda	BDA	Land surveying and mapping	2015		-ComNav -Uganda government land survey- ing and mapping department	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	•			✓	\checkmark		

96	DRC	SAT	CongoSat-1	2012 contract on hold	-\$320m. valule estimate (financer unknown)	-Communication satellite -CGWIC signed, CAST to manifac- ture -Renatelsat to operate the satellite -Financial issues have kept the proj- ect from being implemented	\checkmark	•	•	•	•		✓	✓	1
97	Kenya	GSC	Malindi Ground Station co- operation			 -CNSA -Current status unknown, so no assessment is possible -Operated by European Space Agency -A 2011 article mentioned this as one of China's five overseas ground stations -China Aerospace Studies Institute report (2021) also mentions this as 'China's global space infrastructure' 									
98	Namibia	GSC	Ground Station construction and co-operation, and opera- tion training			-CLTC -China helped build TT&C station -China has been assisting the sta- tion operation -China trains Namibian students to manage facilities and use space data	\checkmark	•		•	•	✓			

99	South Africa	GSC	Ground Station construction	2015
			and co-operation	

-Ground station construction by China
-Center For Resources Satellite Data and Application (under CASC)
-To receive and distribute data from BRICS remote sensing satellite network to 13 countries
-Internaitonal cooperation, particularly BRICS

✓✓✓

Latin America

100	Bolivia	SAT	Tupac Katari-1	2013 launched	-China Develop- ment Bank financed 85% of total cost of \$302m. (another source, \$251.1m. Chinese loan)	 -Communication satellite -CGWIC singed (IOD), CAST manufactured -Provide remote learning and telemedicine, too -"Attractive one-stop-shop offerings" -Bolivia, "a country with one of the world's biggest and more accessible reserves of lithium" 	✓	•	•	•	✓	✓	•	~
-----	---------	-----	----------------	------------------	---	--	---	---	---	---	---	---	---	---

101	Venezuela	SAT	VRSS-1	2012 launched		 -Remote sensing satellite -CGWIC signed (IOD), CAST manufactured -CAST to build remote sensing data and images receiving stations -CGWIC to provide ground application systems -For "earth resource investigation, environmental protection, disaster monitoring and management, crops yield estimation and city planning etc." 	✓	•	•	•	✓		✓	1	 Image: A set of the set of the
102		SAT	VRSS -2	2017 launched		 -Remote sensing satellite -CGWIC signed (IOD), CAST manufactured -CGWIC to provide ground application systems 	\checkmark	✓	•	•	•		√	~	~
103		SAT	VeneSat-1	2008 launched	-\$241m. GS\$165m. Who financed them unknown	-Communication satellite -CGWIC signed (IOD), CAST manu- factured -"Telephone communications, fax, videoconferencing, high speed Internet, radio, tele-medicine and tele-education" -Government and military use it, too -Agreement include tech transfer	~	•	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	~	~

104	Chile	GSC	Ground Station Co-operation	2011 men- tioned	 -CLTC built the station and agreed to have an access to 10-m C- band antenna -Currently operated by Chilean space agency -Close collaboration with Xi'an Satellite Control Center and to provide data to Xi'an and Beijing centers -Played a role in supporting Shenzhou flight and Chang'e-1 mission. 	~			•	✓	•	✓	•		
	Europe														
105	Russia	BDA	Power line inspection project	2017	-UniStrong	\checkmark	\checkmark	\checkmark	✓					\checkmark	
106		BDA	GLONASS-BDS cooperation	2017	-CSNO -"The two countries plan to place in their own countries measuring stations for the other country's GNSS, on a reciprocal basis"		\checkmark	\checkmark	~						
107	Italy	DTS	China Seismic-Electromag- netic Satellite (CSES)	2018	 -Seismo-electromagnetic satellite -CNSA -China Earthquake Administration -Italian Space Agency -CAST (DFH Satellite Co., Ltd.) contractor -Sharing a satellite for earthquake research. -To "record electromagnetic data associated with earthquakes above 6 magnitude in China and those above 7 magnitude around the world" 		~		✓			✓			

 \checkmark
108 Belarus

SAT BelinterSat-1

-\$280.9m. EXIM Bank (15-year loan) -CGWIC signed (IOD), CAST contractor -China Satcom bought 8 transponders -Commercial ambition -Nigcomsat (Nigeria) as a partner

Notes: a. In the table, earth observation satellite (EO) and remote sensing satellite are used interchangeably.

2016

b. Some projects may have benefits other than those assessed here. This study focuses on short/medium-term and/or direct benefits.

 $\checkmark \checkmark \checkmark \checkmark \checkmark \checkmark \checkmark \checkmark \checkmark$

c. The projects in the same category may have different benefit assessments depending on the information this study obtained.

d. The languages are quoted from the sources. Therefore, the same meaning can be expressed by different words.

e. This study use BDS as the abbreviation for BeiDou System. But depending on the references, the name can be Beidou or BeiDou.

f. Unless specified, the listed projects are planned, not necessarily in progress.

Appendix 2: References for Each Project and General References

- 1 BRI Fengyun/CMA -Sun, X. (Oct. 11, 2007). "Weather satellite to aid neighbors" China Daily. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2007-10/11/content 6164893.htm. CAST -中国气象报社. (April 24, 2018). "风云"气象卫星应用合作意向书发布: 我国卫星资料将广泛惠及亚太空间合作组织成员国" 中国气象局. http:// 2 FY-FSM zwgk.cma.gov.cn/2011xwzx/2011xqxxw/2011xqxyw/201804/t20180424_467031.html. -赵贝佳(June 11, 2019). "风云气象卫星服务" 一带一路" 向98个国家地区提供资料和产品." 国家航天局. http://www.cnsa.gov.cn/n6758823/n6758838 /c6806546/content.html. -国家卫星气象中心. (Retrieved: Oct. 2, 2021). "风云气象卫星国际用户防灾减灾应急保障机制." https://fy4.nsmc.org.cn/service/cn/emergency/index.html. -中国气象报社. (April 24, 2018). "我国创建"风云"卫星国际用户防灾减灾应急保障机制." http://zwgk.cma.gov.cn/2011xwzx/2011xqxxw/2011xqxyw/201804/ t20180424 467032.html. -China Meteorological Administration website. (April 27, 2018). "The Emergency Support Mechanism for International Users of FengYun Meteorological Satellites in Disaster Prevention and Mitigation was released." http://www.cma.gov.cn/en2014/news/News/201804/t20180427_467182.html. (English version of the reference above.) -陈永信 and 栾大龙. (March 8, 2019). "共建空间信息走廊 畅联太空丝绸之路." 人民画报. http://www.rmhb.com.cn/zt/ydyl/201903/ t20190308 800160446.html. -Xinhua. (June 6, 2018). "China launches meteorological satellite to benefit Belt and Road countries." The State Council Information Office, The People's Republic of China. http://english.scio.gov.cn/beltandroad/2018-06/06/content 51709733.htm. -Staff writer. (June 6, 2018). "China launches new meteorological satellite, Fengyun-2H, to provide free weather data to Belt and Road Initiative countries." Firstpost. https://www.firstpost.com/world/china-launches-new-meteorological-satellite-fengyun-2h-to-provide-free-weather-data-to-belt-and-road-initiative-countries-4498423.html. -CLbrief staff. (March 12, 2021). "Mozambique the First African Country to Use Chinese Meteorological Satellite Monitoring." China-Lusophone Brief. https://www .clbrief.com/mozambique-the-first-african-country-to-use-chinese-meteorological-satellite-monitoring/. -China Meteorological Administration official website. (Oct. 30, 2020). "Online training courses benefit international cooperation and disaster preparedness." (Re-3 CMA Training Course trieved: Sep. 25, 2021) http://www.cma.gov.cn/en2014/news/News/202010/t20201030 565771.html. -China Meteorological Administration official website. (Sep. 7, 2021) "The first International Distance Training Course on WIGOS opened." http://www.cma.gov.cn /en2014/international/news/202109/t20210907 584292.html. -China Meteorological Administration official website. (August 26, 2014) "CMA organizes meteorological science training course." http://www.cma.gov.cn/en2014 /news/News/201409/t20140909 260440.html.
 - BDS Training
 -北斗卫星导航系统 website. (April 24, 2015). "北斗国际交流培训中心卫星导航技术应用专题培训班在北航开班." http://www.beidou.gov.cn/zt/gjhz/201710

 Center
 /t20171021_4295.html.

Δ

5 **BDS** Training -China Satellite Navigation Conference website. (Retrieved: Oct. 27, 2021). "International Training Workshop on BDS Technology and Applications in the Belt and Road Countries." https://www.beidou.org/ennewsdetail 719.html. and Workshop -Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Sep. 3, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc sdat/apstar-6c.htm. 6 ASEAN APSTAR-6C -CGWIC website. (May 4, 2018). "长征三号乙运载火箭 成功发射亚太6C卫星": http://cn.cgwic.com/news/2018/0504.html. -Huang, E. (June 18, 2018). "China is building its new Silk Road in space, too." Quartz. https://gz.com/1276934/chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-bri-extends-to-space-too/. -APSTAR website. (Jan. 8, 2018). "APSTAR-6C Satellite Completed TVAC Phase Successfully." http://www.apstar.com/en/news/apstar-6c-satellite-completed-tvac -phase-successfully/. 7 Data sharing -Ministry of Science and Technology (MOST). (2014). "China-ASEAN Science and Technology Partnership Program." http://th.china-embassy.org/eng/ywzn/18h /P020140902407250600461.pdf. -- 中国资源卫星应用中心. (July 15, 2015) "中国-东盟遥感卫星数据共享与服务平台." CASC. http://www.cresda.com.cn/CN/gjhz/jwsjld/4611.shtml. -中国资源卫星应用中心. (July 12, 2019) "中国-东盟科技伙伴计划"首个项目顺利通过科技部验收." CASC. http://www.cresda.com.cn/CN/ghz /hzildt/11664.shtml. -en.gxzf.gov.cn. (Nov. 9, 2020). "BDS application boosts Guangxi, ASEAN cooperation." Guanaxi China. http://subsites.chinadaily.com.cn/guangxi/2020-1/09/c 561763.htm. 8 Alliance -Tian, Z., ed. (August 5, 2020). "China-ASEAN Free Trade Area Achieves Model of Regional Cooperation." Seetao. https://www.seetao.com/details/33736.html. -中国民族年鉴. (2018). "中国一东盟卫星导航国际合作联盟成立," 中国知网, http://kns55.zh.eastview.com/KCMS/detail/detail.asox?filename=N20190501300 01543&dbcode=CYFD&dbname=CYFD. -张楷欣, ed. (June 11, 2018) "中国-东盟北斗智能产业园落户广西南宁."中国新闻网. http://www.chinanews.com/cj/2018/06-11/8535587.shtml. 9 BDS Intelligent Park -Tian, Z., ed. (August 5, 2020). "China-ASEAN Free Trade Area Achieves Model of Regional Cooperation." Seetao. https://www.seetao.com/details/33736.html. - 黄艳梅 (Dec. 28, 2018)."中国一东盟信息港南宁核心基地打造数字经济高地."中国新闻网. http://ydyl.china.com.cn/2018-12/28/content_74321028.htm. -Xu, J. (Dec. 16, 2020). "China's BeiDou System to Expand Cooperation Globally." China-ASEAN Panorama. http://en.china-asean-media.com/show-45-1026-1.html. -人民网-广西频道. (Nov. 6, 2020). "广西北斗综合应用示范项目通过验收." 人民网. http://gx.people.com.cn/n2/2020/1106/c179430-34399988.html. 10 **BDS** Center

10 BDS Center -人民网-广西频道. (Nov. 6, 2020). "广西北斗综合应用示范项目通过验收." 人民网. http://gx.people.com.cn/n2/2020/1106/c179430-34399988.html. -Tian, Z., ed. (August 5, 2020). "China-ASEAN Free Trade Area Achieves Model of Regional Cooperation." Seetao. https://www.seetao.com/details/33736.html. -Xu, J. (Dec. 16, 2020). "China's BeiDou System to Expand Cooperation Globally." China-ASEAN Panorama. http://en.china-asean-media.com/show-45-1026-1.html.

11	BDS Tech City	-hubei.gov.cn by Mao, H. (Feb. 22, 2016). "Wuhan plans to build first overseas industrial park in Thailand." Office of Hubei Provincial People's Government Official Web
	Thailand	Portal. http://en.hubei.gov.cn/news/newslist/201602/t20160222_1434804.shtml. -hubei.gov.cn by Ruan, X. (March 2, 2017). "Wuhan hits record high in overseas contracted projects and labor service in 2016." Office of Hubei Provincial People's
		Government Official Web Portal. http://en.hubei.gov.cn/investment_2017/news/201703/t20170302_1411773.shtml.
		-Global Times. (March 30, 2017). "BeiDou Navigation Satellite System set to serve ASEAN." Ecns.cn. http://www.ecns.cn/m/business/2017/03-31/251593.shtml.
		-Xinhua. (April 1, 2027). "China's BeiDou System to expand cooperation to SE Asia." China Daily. http://europe.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2017-04/01/content_28774852.htm.
		-Tian. Z., ed. (August 5, 2020). "China-ASEAN Free Trade Area Achieves Model of Regional Cooperation." Seetao. https://www.seetao.com/details/33736.html.
		-Mentioned a few times but no details was found. Xu, J. (Dec. 16, 2020). "China's BeiDou System to Expand Cooperation Globally." China-ASEAN Panorama. http://
		en.china-asean-media.com
		/show-45-1026-1.html.
		-Jory, P. (July 7, 2017). "Enter the dragon: Thailand gets closer to China." The Interpreter. https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/enter-dragon-thailand-gets -closer-china.
12	Geographic	-Staff writer. (May 8, 2020). "Nanning area of Guangxi FTZ releases 2020 key investment projects." People's Government of Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region.
	Information	http://en.gxzf.gov.cn/2020-05/08/c_485506.htm.
	Park	-人民网-广西频道. (Nov. 6, 2020). "广西北斗综合应用示范项目通过验收." 人民网. http://gx.people.com.cn/n2/2020/1106/c179430-34399988.html.
		-广西壮族自治区大数据发展局网站. (Dec. 16, 2019). "30家单位将入驻中国-东盟地理信息与卫星应用产业园" (Retrieved: Oct. 3, 2021) http://dsjfzj.gxzf
		.gov.cn/zgdmxxg/xxgjs/t668053.shtml. -In its economic and social development five year plan, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region emphasizes that it will further promote space-related information ap-
		plication industry and that the industrial park will be constructed. "广西壮族自治区国民经济和社会发展 第十四个五年规划和2035 年 远景目标纲要 2021 年"
		p44 and 60. (Retrieved: Oct. 3, 2021) https://www.ndrc.gov.cn/fggz/fzzlgh/dffzgh/202106/P020210617662308839585.pdf. p59.
13	Lancang	-余晓洁 and 喻菲. (April 19, 2018). "中国出实招全面推进"一带一路"空间信息走廊建设." 新华网. http://news.china.com.cn/2018-04/19/content_50914754.htm.
	Meckong	-新华社. (April 19, 2018)"中国出实招全面推进"一带一路"空间信息走廊建设." 国务院新闻办公室网站. http://www.scio.gov.cn/31773/35507/35510
	Center	/35524/Document/1627871/1627871.htm.
14	China–Laos–	-Aerospace Information Research Institute Chinese Academy of Sciences website. (Dec 31, 2018). "AIR Completed Sino-Laos-Cambodia BeiDou Satellite Positioning
	Cambodia	Application Demonstration Project." http://english.aircas.ac.cn/ne/re/201901/t20190110_203908.html (Retrieved: Sep. 21, 2021)
	BDS	
15 Brunei	BDS	-Aerospace Information Research Institute website. (Sep. 28, 2019). "International Workshop on BeiDou Technology and Applications Kicks off in Beijing." Chinese
	applications	Academy of Science. http://english.aircas.cn/ne/international/201910/t20191015_220214.html.
		-中国日报网. (May 19,2013). "北斗卫星导航系统本月底有望落户巴基斯坦." <i>China Daily</i> . https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/dfpd/2013-05/19/content_16510370.htm.

. .

DDC TO IL C'I

. . . /=...

() . . .

- 北斗卫星导航系统 official website. (August 22, 2013). "东盟北斗CORS站建设及应用现状." http://www.beidou.gov.cn/yy/cy/201710/t20171023_6765.html.

also a la balle forte a constant al calcial and in The New AW Office of the ball provided Decoded C

16	CORS	-Wang, Q. (May 18, 2013). "BeiDou set to spread its wings in region." China Daily. https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/kindle/2013-05/18/content_16509097.htm.
17 Indonesia	Palapa-N1	 -Henry, C. (August 22. 2017). "Back-to-back commercial satellite wins leave China Great Wall hungry for more." Space News. <u>https://spacenews.com/back-to-back-commercial-satellite-wins-leave-china-great-wall-hungry-for-more/.</u> -Clark, S. (April 9, 2020). "Chinese rocket fails during launch of Indonesian communication satellite." Spaceflight Now. <u>https://spaceflightnow.com/2020/04/09</u>/chinese-rocket-fails-during-launch-of-indonesian-communications-satellite/. -Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Sep. 3, 2021). <u>https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/palapa-n1.htm.</u> - Xinhua. (April 1, 2020). "China To Launch Communication Satellite For Indonesia." YICai Blobal. https://www.yicaiglobal.com/news/china-to-launch-communication-satellite-for-indonesia.
18	Using china's COM satellite	-China Satcom's senior sales manager said that his company provides "connectivity to Indonesia's navy, police and an aviation customer as evidence of the company's participation in the Belt and Road Initiative." Henry, C. (May 18, 2017). "China satcom poised to support China's 'Belt and Road' trade initiative." Space News. https://spacenews.com/china-satcom-poised-to-support-chinas-belt-and-road-trade-initiative/ .
19	Using China's EO satellite	-Panda, A. (Oct. 17, 2014). "Indonesian Maritime Security Board to Access Chinese Satellite Data." The Diplomat. https://thediplomat.com/2014/10/indonesian -maritime-security-board-to-access-chinese-satellite-data/. (This article is based on the report by HIS Jane's 360 embedded in it. However, the report is not publicly available.)
20	BDS procure- ment	-China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." <u>http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906</u> /P020190605488535070471.pdf. -陈永信 and 楽大龙. (March 8, 2019). "共建空间信息走廊 畅联太空丝绸之路." 人民画报. <u>http://www.rmhb.com.cn/zt/ydyl/201903</u> /t20190308_800160446.html. -SinoGNSS website. (July 18, 2018). "Hit The Historical Biggest RTK Trading Record – ComNav Technology Won the World's Biggest RTK Tender." <i>SinoGNSS</i> . <u>http://www.com</u> navtech.com/news/84.html.
21	BDS-related services	-石磊,杨骏,黄灵. (April 2, 2019)."特稿:这些"老外"和中国北斗结缘."新华网.。 <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/tech/2019-04/02/c_1124315246.htm.</u>

22 Laos	Laosat-1	 -De Selding, P. B. (Nov. 30, 2015). "Laos, with China's Aid, Enters Crowded Satellite Telecom Field." <i>Space News</i>. https://spacenews.com/laos-with-chinese-aid-is-latest -arrival-to-crowded-satellite-telecom-field/. -LAOSAT website. "Launching of LAOSAT-1." (Retrieved: Sep. 18, 2021). http://www.laosat.la/en/news-Launching-of-LAOSAT-1.php. -Xinhua. (March 10, 2016) "中国和老挝合作的老挝一号通信卫星在轨交付. "LaoSat-1 telecommunications satellite delivered in orbit." 中央政府门户网站. http://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2016-03/10/content_5051727.htm -LaoSat-1 webpage says: "Satellite Ground Control System and Satellite Broadcasting and Telecommunication System for Lao" and "Laos and China APMT incorporate a joint venture company as Lao market is set to be an entry point in order to develop the satellite telecommunication market of Greater Mekong Subregion." (Retrieved: Sep. 20, 2021). https://www.laosat.la/en/about.php. -Laoin, P. (May 19, 2020). "Army TV advances broadcasts via Lao satellite." <i>Vientiane Times</i>. https://www.vientianetimes.org.la/freeContent/FreeContent/FreeContent/FreeContent/FreeContent/FreeContent/ -Bounviseth, K. (June 15, 2020). "TV schooling airing rerun to encourage distance education." <i>Vientiane Times</i>. https://www.vientianetimes.org.la/freeContent/ -Iao家 alb R4t_1_uignabit. (Sep. 12, 2018). "中国-东盟 "一带一路" 空间信息走廊合作发展论坛顺利召开." 中华人民共和国商务部website. http://fec.
		⁻ 国家国防科技工业局网站. (Sep. 12, 2018). 中国"东监 帝 始 至问信息走廊台作及展记坛顺利台方, 中华人民共和国尚务前 website . <u>http://jec.</u> mofcom.gov.cn/article/fwydyl/zgzx/ 201809/20180902785580.shtml.
23	Satellite Digital TV 100 Villages	-Times reporters. (April 1, 2021). "China backs rural infrastructure development, poverty alleviation." Vientiane Times. https://www.vientianetimes.org.la/freeContent /FreeConten_China64.php.
24	BDS applica- tions	-Aerospace Information Research Institute website. (Sep. 28, 2019). "International Workshop on BeiDou Technology and Applications Kicks off in Beijing." CAS. http://english.aircas.cn/ne/international/201910/t20191015_220214.html 陈永信 and 栾大龙. (March 8, 2019). "共建空间信息走廊" 畅联太空丝绸之路." 人民画报. http://www.rmhb.com.cn/zt/ydyl/201903/t201903 . (Narch 8, 2019). "共建空间信息走廊" 畅联太空丝绸之路."
25	BDS land right	-China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." <u>http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906</u> /P020190605488535070471.pdf.
26	Safe City	-Liu, J. (Nov. 16, 2018). "China Focus: "Limited only by imagination": China's BeiDou navigation system to serve B&R." Xinhua on CAS website. https://english.cas.cn /newsroom/archive/china_archive/cn2018/201811/t20181116_201292.shtml.

27	CORS	-Xinhua staff (Sep. 17, 2016). "First BeiDou CORS inaugurated in Laos." <i>China.org.cn.</i> http://www.china.org.cn/world/Off_the_Wire/2016-09/17/content_39311985.htm. -Huaxia. (June 24, 2020). "Factbox: China promotes international cooperation on BeiDou." <i>Xinhua</i> . http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-06/24/c_139163956.htm. -Wang, Q. (May 18, 2013). "BeiDou set to spread its wings in region." <i>China Daily</i> . https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/kindle/2013-05/18/content_16509097.htm. -北斗卫星导航系统 official website. (August 22, 2013). "东盟北斗CORS站建设及应用现状." http://www.beidou.gov.cn/yy/cy/201710/t20171023_6765.html. -hubei.gov.cn. (August 5, 2016). "BeiDou navigation system service settles in Laos." <i>Office of Hubei Provincial People's Government Official Web Portal</i> . http://en.hubei. gov.cn/opening/economy/201608/t20160805_1416420.shtml.
28	Cloud Center	-中国东信. (Oct. 14, 2018) "中国一东盟信息港老挝云计算中心揭牌仪式在老挝万象隆重举行." <u>http://www.caih.com/newsView_861.html.</u> -Staff writer. (Oct. 2, 2020). "China Eastcom participated in the Cloud Computing Technology Application and Planning Development Matchmaking Conference. " <i>Day-DayNews</i> . https://daydaynews.cc/en/technology/829543.html.
29 Cambodia	Techo1	-Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Sep. 17, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/techo-1.htm. -CGWIC website. (Jan. 11, 2018). "CGWIC and Royal Group Signed a Framework Agreement of TECHO1 Communications Satellite Project." http://www.cgwic.com.cn /news/2018/0111.html. -Henry, C. (Jan. 12, 2018). "Cambodia to buy Chinese satellite as relations tighten on belt and Road Initiative." Space News. https://spacenews.com/cambodia-to-buy -chinese-satellite-as-relations-tighten-on-belt-and-road-initiative/. -Chen. D. (Oct. 20, 2017). "Plans for satellite in the works yet again." Phnom Penh Post. https://www.phnompenhpost.com/national/plans-satellite-works-yet-again.
30	BDS/EO for transportation	-Staff writer. (Nov. 28, 2020). "China signs MoU with Cambodia to Boost BeiDou Satellite System and Remote Sensing Technology." Construction & Property. https:// www.construction-property.com/cambodia-signs-mou-with-china-to-utilize-bei-dou-satellite-system-and-remote-sensing-technology/.
31	BDS for land	-陈永信 and 栾大龙. (March 8, 2019). "共建空间信息走廊 畅联太空丝绸之路." 人民画报. <u>http://www.rmhb.com.cn/zt/ydyl/201903/</u> t20190308_800160446.html. -Staff writer. (July 29, 2020). "Over 500 Inter-ministerial Officials Reconfiguring Land Use in Mondulkiri." <i>Construction & Property</i> . <u>https://www.construction-property</u> . .com/over-500-inter-ministerial-officials-reconfiguring-land-use-in-mondulkiri/. -China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." <u>http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906</u> /P020190605488535070471.pdf.
32	CORS	-新华网. (Dec. 14, 2014)."中国北斗导航系统在柬埔寨举行落地揭牌仪式."人民网. http://military.people.com.cn/n/2014/1214/c172467-26203610.html.
33 The Philip- pines	ССТ	- Global Times. (Jan. 23, 2018). "CCT acquires Philippine firm." <i>Ecns.cn.</i> http://www.ecns.cn/business/2018/01-24/289803.shtml. -严圣禾. (Jan, 22, 2018). "中国卫星通信企业积极投身"一带一路"建设." 中国新闻网. <u>http://ydyl.china.com.cn/2018-01/22/content_50267759.htm.</u> Cheng, Y., Hu, M., and Zhou, M. (Feb. 12, 2018) "Satellites power CCT expansion." <i>China Daily</i> . <u>http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201802/12/WS5a80ed11a3106e</u> Zdcc13c28d.html. -Regarding the navy and maritime security use of its satellite communication network, see G Telecom website. http://www.gtelecoms.asia/about.html.

34 Thailand	High Through- put	-Henry, C. (August 22. 2017). "Back-to-back commercial satellite wins leave China Great Wall hungry for more." Space News. https://spacenews.com/back-to-back-co-back-co-back-co-back-co-back-co-back-co-back-co-back-commercial-satellite-wins-leave-china-great-wall-hungry-for-more/ De Selding, P. B. (Oct. 28, 2016). "China wins breakthrough contract for Thaicom telecommunications satellite." Space News. https://spacenews.com/china-wins-breakthrough-contract-for-thaicom-telecommunications-satellite." -De Selding, P. B. (Oct. 28, 2016). "China wins breakthrough contract for Thaicom telecommunications satellite." Space News. https://spacenews.com/china-wins-breakthrough-contract-for-thaicom-telecommunications-satellite." -De Selding, P. B. (Oct. 28, 2016). "China wins breakthrough contract for Thaicom telecommunications satellite." Space News. https://spacenews.com/china-wins-breakthrough-contract-for-thaicom-telecommunications-satellite/ .
35	Ground sta- tion	-中国资源卫星应用中心. (July 15, 2015)"泰国朱拉蓬公主遥感卫星地面站."CASC. http://www.cresda.com.cn/CN/gjhz/jwsjld/4614.shtml. - Embassy of PRC in Thailand. (July 11, 2011)"管木大使出席"朱拉蓬公主卫星接收站"命名仪式" <u>https://www.mfa.gov.cn/ce/ceth//chn/xwdt/t838334.htm</u> .
36	BDS for postal office	-China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906 /P020190605488535070471.pdf.
37	Disaster Monitoring Agreement	-Chen, S. (April 4. 2013). "Thailand is Beidou navigations network's first overseas client." <i>South China Morning Post</i> . <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1206567/</u> thailand-beidou-navigation-networks-first-overseas-client. - 第四届中国卫星导航学术年会. (May, 6, 2013). "北斗卫星助泰国建设地球空间领域产业园区." 北斗卫星导航系统. <u>https://archive.fo/jEdPE.</u>
		-Ji, J., and Y. Cheng. (Nov. 1, 2013). "China to share satellite system with Thailand." China Daily. http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2013-11/01/content_17072921.htm.
38	CORS	- Xinhua. (April 1, 2017). "China's BeiDou system to expand cooperation to SE Asia." China Daily. https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2017-04/01/content_28774844.htm.
		-Huaxia. (June 24, 2020). "Factbox: China promotes international cooperation on BeiDou." Xinhua. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-06/24/c_139163956.htm. - Wang, Q. (May 18, 2013). "BeiDou set to spread its wings in region." China Daily. https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/kindle/2013-05/18/content_16509097.htm.
		-北斗卫星导航系统 official website. (August 22, 2013). "东盟北斗CORS站建设及应用现状." http://www.beidou.gov.cn/yy/cy/201710/t20171023_6765.html.
39	Smart City	-Guangxi-Zhuang Government. (August 28, 2020). "Nanning expands circle of friends with ASEAN countries." Guangxi China. http://subsites.chinadaily.com.cn/guangxi/2020 -08/28/c_532163.htm.
40 Myanmar	Laboratory	-Ministry of Science and Technology (MOST). (2014). "China-ASEAN Science and Technology Partnership Program." http://th.china-embassy.org/eng/ywzn/18h /P020140902407250600461.pdf. -Staff writer. (Nov., 2018). "Space Silk Road: China and Myanmar create joint satellite laboratory." <i>Spacewatch Asia Pacific</i> . http://th.china-embassy.org/eng/ywzn/18h -Staff writer. (Nov., 2018). "Space Silk Road: China and Myanmar create joint satellite laboratory." <i>Spacewatch Asia Pacific</i> . https://spacewatch.global/2018/11/space -Staff writer. (Nov., 2018). "China, ASEAN launch joint Sci-tech labs." <i>China.org.cn</i> . https://spacewatch.global/2018/11/space -Xinhua. (April 13, 2018). "China, ASEAN launch joint Sci-tech labs." <i>China.org.cn</i> . https://www.china.org.cn/world/2018-04/13/content_50872996.htm . -There is a website of China-ASEAN science and Technology Partnership Program both in English and in Chinese, but the English version has little content, and even the Chinese version has not been updated since 2015. http://www.cistc.gov.cn/China-ASEAN/?column=798 .

41	BDS	-Xinhua. (July 31, 2020). "China's self-developed BDS officially opens for global users with upgraded services." The State Council, The People's Republic of China. http:// english.www.gov.cn/news/topnews/202007/31/content_WS5f23e51ec6d029c1c2637067.html. -Xu, J. (Dec. 16, 2020). "China's BeiDou System to Expand Cooperation Globally." China-ASEAN Panorama. http://en.china-asean-media.com/show-45-1026-1.html. -Aerospace Information Research Institute website. (Sep. 28, 2019). "International Workshop on BeiDou Technology and Applications Kicks off in Beijing." Chinese Academy of Science. http://english.aircas.cn/ne/international/201910/t20191015_220214.html.
42	Receivers	-Staff writer. (Dec. 9, 2013). "CHC Awarded 520 GNSS Receivers' Contract in Myanmar." <i>GISCAFE</i> . https://www.giscafe.com/nbc/articles/1/1241164/CHC-Awarded -520-GNSS-Receivers%27-Contract-Myanmar. -Staff writer. (Dec. 10, 2013). "CHC Wins Contract for 520 GNSS Receivers in Myanmar." <i>GIM International</i> . https://www.gim-international.com/content/article/chc -wins-contract-for-520-gnss-receivers-in-myanmar. -China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906 /P020190605488535070471.pdf. -Xu, J. (Dec. 16, 2020). "China's BeiDou System to Expand Cooperation Globally." <i>China-ASEAN Panorama</i> . http://en.china-asean-media.com/show-45-1026-1.html.
43	CORS	-北斗卫星导航系统 official website. (August 22, 2013). "东盟北斗CORS站建设及应用现状." http://www.beidou.gov.cn/yy/cy/201710/t20171023_6765.html. -Staff writer. (Nov. 10, 2014) "北斗系统将在马来西亚建设东盟数据及服务中心." 中国新闻网. http://www.chinanews.com/gn/2014/11-10/6765731.shtml.
44 Malaysia	ASEAN BDS Center	-张荣久 (2014). "光谷北斗与马来西亚共建"北斗东盟数据及服务中心." 中国年鉴网络出版总库. <u>https://archive.fo/zCDxv#selection-77.0-157.281.</u> -中国新闻网 (Nov. 10, 2014) "北斗系统将在马来西亚建设东盟数据及服务中心." <u>http://www.chinanews.com/gn/2014/11-10/6765731.shtml.</u>
45	CORS	-中国新闻网 (Nov. 10, 2014) "北斗系统将在马来西亚建设东盟数据及服务中心." http://www.chinanews.com/gn/2014/11-10/6765731.shtml.
46	Keija	-China-ASEAN Technology Transfer Center. (March 17, 2015). "China ASEAN satellite application industry base cooperation project." China-ASEAN Traditional Medicine Exchange and Cooperation Center. http://www.catmecc.org.cn/ar/20150528000043.htm. (Retrieved: Oct. 6, 2021)
47	Satellite Ap- plication Park	-新华社. (May 17, 2016) "北斗卫星产业园落户中马钦州产业园区." Xinhua Silk Road. https://www.imsilkroad.com/news/p/935.html. -bhi一带一路-投资动态. (May 20, 2016). "北斗卫星产业园落户中马钦州产业园区." http://www.ble60.com/tzjs/2016-5/209759.html. -Just mentioning the name. Hui. J. (April, 2019). "Programme and Development of the "Belt and Road" Space Information Corridor." <i>The United Nations Office for</i> <i>Outer Space Affairs</i> . https://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/psa/activities/2019/UNChinaSymSDGs/Presentations/Programme_and_Development_of_the_Belt and_Road_Space_Information_Corridor_V5.1.pdf.

48	Sino-Lab	-Guangxi-Zhuang Government. (Jan. 23, 2021). "Regional innovation of Guangxi, ASEAN yield outcomes." <i>Guangxi China</i> . <u>http://subsites.chinadaily.com.cn/guangxi/2021</u> -01/23/c_584687.htm. -刘石磊,杨骏and黄灵. (April 2, 2019). "这些"老外"和中国北斗结缘." 新华网. <u>https://archive.fo/6G4PI#selection-753.0-753.4</u> .
49 Singapore	Center	-徐红 (经济日报). (Sep. 17, 2014). "北斗"卫星导航系统落户新加坡" 新华网. http://sg.xinhuanet.com/2014-09/17/c_126994760.htm.
50	Piling	-China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906 /P020190605488535070471.pdf.
51 APSCO	APOSOS	-In the APSCO website, APOSOS stands for Asia-Pacific Ground-Based Space Object Observation System, but it does not make APOSOS. -APSCO webpage. (Retrieved: Oct. 5, 2021). "Ground-Based Space Object Observation Network." http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/GBSOON/2018-07-05/44-180-1 -shtml.
52	Data sharing	-APSCO webpage. (Retrieved: Oct. 5, 2021). "Data Sharing Service Platform." http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/DataSharingServiceNetwork/2018-07-06/62-184-1 .shtml. -中国气象报社(April 24, 2018). "风云"气象卫星应用合作意向书发布:我国卫星资料将广泛惠及亚太空间合作组织成员国."中国气象局. http:// zwgk.cma.gov.cn/2011xwzx/2011xqxxw/2011xqxyw/201804/t20180424_467031.html.
53	SMMS	-APSCO webpage. (Retrieved: Oct. 5, 2021). "Space Segment Network and Interconnection Ground Systems." http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/SSNan_diGS/2019-02-28/43-259-1.shtml
54	SOAP	-APSCO webpage. (retrieved: Oct. 5, 2021). "Disaster Monitoring and Mitigation Network." http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/DisasterMonitoringNetwork/2018-07-04/45-173-1.shtml .
55	GIMI	-APSCO webpage. (Retrieved: Oct. 5, 2021). "Disaster Monitoring and Mitigation Network." http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/DisasterMonitoringNet work/2018-07-04/45-173-1.shtml.
56	Rescue	-APSCO webpage. (Retrieved: Oct. 5, 2021). "Disaster Monitoring and Mitigation Network." http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/DisasterMonitoringNet work/2018-07-04/45-173-1.shtml.
57	EMDR	-APSCO webpage. (Retrieved: Oct. 5, 2021). "Disaster Monitoring and Mitigation Network." http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/DisasterMonitoringNetwork/2018-07-04/45-173-1.shtml
58	Training Center	-APSCO webpage. (Retrieved: Oct. 5, 2021). "Education and Training Center." http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/EducationandTrainingCentre/2018-07-03/64-171-1 . http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/EducationandTrainingCentre/2018-07-03/64-171-1 . http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/EducationandTrainingCentre/2018-07-03/64-171-1 . http://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/EducationandTrainingCentre/2018-07-03/64-171-1 . https://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/EducationandTrainingCentre/2018-07-03/64-171-1 . https://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/EducationandTrainingCentre/2018-07-03/64-171-1 . https://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/EducationandTrainingCentre/2018-07-03/64-171-1 . https://www.apsco.int/html/comp1/content/EducationandTrainingCentre/2018-07-03/64-171-1 . https://www.apsco.int/html .

59 Pakistan	PakTES-1A	-Jones, A. (July 10, 2018). "Two Chinese launches in 24 hours deliver Pakistan satellites, BeiDou backup to orbit" Space News. <u>https://spacenews.com/two-chinese</u> -launches-in-24-hours-deliver-pakistan-satellites-beidou-backup-to-orbit/. -Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Sep. 3, 2021). <u>https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/paktes-1.htm.</u>
60	PRSS-1	-Jones, A. (July 10, 2018). "Two Chinese launches in 24 hours deliver Pakistan satellites, BeiDou backup to orbit." Space News. <u>https://spacenews.com/two-chinese</u> -launches-in-24-hours-deliver-pakistan-satellites-beidou-backup-to-orbit/. -Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Sep. 3, 2021) <u>https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/prss-1.htm.</u>
61	Paksat-!R	 Bhutta, Z. (Retrieve: April 6, 2022) "PAKSAT-1R project: Chinese bank to give concessional Ioan." CGWIC. http://cn.cgwic.com/PakSat-1R/english/focus.html#. -Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Sep. 3, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/paksat-1r.htm. -Barbosa, R. C. (August 11, 2011). "China debuts partnership with Pakistan – Long March launches Paksat-1R." NASA Sapaceflight.com. https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2011/08/china-debuts-partnership-pakistan-long-march-launches-paksat-1r/. -Military use of Paksat-1R is mentioned in Siddiqui, S. (August 12, 2011). "PAKSAT-1R: China launches Pakistan's 'first' communication satellite." Express Tribune. ttps://tribune.com.pk/story/229797/paksat-1r-china-launches-pakistan-first-communications-satellite. -PAKSAT website. (Retrieved: Oct. 12, 2021). "PAKSAT-1R." https://paksat.com.pk/paksat-1r/.
62	GSC	 -中国航天科技集团公司. (Nov. 11, 2009). "航天科技签约巴基斯坦1R卫星地面测控站项目." 国务院国有资产监督管理委员会. http://www.sasac.gov.or/n2588025/n2588124/c4208719/content.html. Staff writer. (Oct. 30, 2010). "Pak. China sign loan agreement for Satellite ground control segment." Dawn. https://www.dawn.com/news/577205/pak-china-sign. -loan-agreement-for-satellite-ground-control-segment. -Wood, P., A. Stone, and T. Lee. (March 1, 2021). "China's Ground Segment: Building the Pillars of a Great Space power." CASI. https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Research/Space/2021-03-01%20Chinas%20Ground%20Segment.pdf?ver=z4ogY_MrxaDurwVt-R9J6w%3d%3d. -CGWIC website. (Retrieved: Oct. 4, 2021). "巴基斯坦1R通信卫星项目." http://cn.cgwic.com/In-OrbitDelivery/CommunicationsSatellite/Program/PakSat-1R.html.
63	BDS 5 base stations and BDS process- ing center network	-Siddiqui, S. (May 23, 2017). "Pakistan benefits from China's Sat-Nav system." <i>China.org.cn.</i> http://www.china.org.cn/business/2017-05/23/content_40873203.htm - -Huaxia. (June 24, 2020). "Factbox: China promotes international cooperation on BeiDou." <i>Xinhua.</i> http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-06/24/c_139163956.htm -Web Desk. (May 23, 2014). "Pakistan becomes first country to deploy China's BeiDou GPS network." <i>Express Tribune.</i> https://tribune.com.pk/story/712376/pakistan -becomes-first-country-to-deploy-chinas-beidou-gps-network.
64	Timing	-China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906

/P020190605488535070471.pdf.

65	Institute	-A retired Pakistani air force colonel says that BDS is vital for Pakistan's national defense including for its role in nuclear deterrence capabilities. -Staff correspondent. (May 18, 2017). "China and Pakistan Sign Agreement to build the "Beihang BeiDou Silk Road Institute." SpaceTech Asia. https://www.spacetecha sia.com/beihang-beidou-silk-road-institute/. -Beihang University website. (Jan. 13, 2020) "Beihang Delegation Visits TUIT." https://ev.buaa.edu.cn/info/1097/2219.htm
66	CORS	-Wang, Q. (May 18, 2013). "BeiDou set to spread its wings in region." China Daily. https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/kindle/2013-05/18/content_16509097.htm. -Staff writer. (May 18, 2012). "Pakistan adopts Chinese rival GPS satellite system." Bangkok Post. https://www.bangkokpost.com/world/350715/pakistan-adopts -chinese-rival-gps-satellite-system -Staff writer. (August 21, 2020) "Pakistan military to use Chinese navigation sytem BeiDou to imporove interoperability." The Economic Times. https://economictimes .indiatimes.com/news/defence/pakistan-military-to-use-chinese-navigation-system-beidou-to-improve-interoperability/articleshow/77675471.cms?from=mdr
67 Iran	Technology transfer	-Staff writer. (Oct. 18, 2015). "Deal to Use China's BDS Technology." <i>Financial Tribune</i> . <u>https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-sci-tech/28284/deal-to-use</u> -chinas-bds-technology. -Kidwai, S. A. (May 16, 2020). "BeiDou And BRI: Dependence Masked As Independence -Analysis." <i>Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies</i> . <u>http://www.ipcs.org/comm</u> _select.php?articleNo=5689.
68	Ground sta- tions	-Staff writer. (Oct. 18, 2015). "Deal to Use China's BDS Technology." <i>Financial Tribune</i> . <u>https://financialtribune.com/articles/economy-sci-tech/28284/deal-to-use</u> -chinas-bds-technology. -Goward, D. (August 11, 2020). "BeiDou a threat to the West, but perhaps not individuals." <i>GPS World</i> . <u>https://www.gpsworld.com/beidou-a-threat-to-the-west-but</u> -perhaps-not-individuals/.
Other South Asian coun- tries		
69 Sri Lanka	SupremeSat-1	-Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Sep. 3, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/zx-12.htm . -Panagoda, C. (Dec. 2, 2012). "It's ChinaSat-12 with a Lankan payload." Sunday Times. https://www.sundaytimes.lk/121202/news/its-chinasat-12-with-a-lankan-pay-load-23100.html .

70	SupremeSat-2	-Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Sep. 3, 2021) http://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/supremesat-2.htm. -SupremeSat. (Retrieved: Sep. 3, 2021): http://www.supremesat.com/satellites/supremesat-i/. -Staff writer. (Jan. 16, 2018). "Visiting Chinese billionaire pledges US \$30mn investment in SupremeSat." Daily Mirror. https://www.dailymirror.lk/article/Visiting -Chinese-billionaire-pledges-US-mn-investment-in-SupremeSAT-143962.html. -Reuters staff. (Jan. 15, 2018). "BRIEF: Tatwah Smartech says unit to acquire 49 pct state in satellite firm SUPREMESAT (PRIVATE) LIMITED." Reuters. https://www.reuters .com/article/brief-tatwah-smartech-says-unit-to-acqui/brief-tatwah-smartech-says-unit-to-acquire-49-pct-stake-in-satellite-firm-supremesat-limited-idUSL3N1PA3PF.
71	CORS	-Global Times. (March 31, 2017). "BeiDou Navigation Satellite System set to serve ASEAN." <i>Ecns.cn.</i> http://www.ecns.cn/m/business/2017/03-31/251593.shtml. -Xinhua. (April 1, 2017). "China's BeiDou system to expand cooperation to SE Asia." <i>China Daily</i> . https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2017-04/01/content_28774844.htm. -Goh, D. (April 3, 2017). "China to Develop At Least 10 BeiDou Satellite Stations in Sri Lanka." https://www.spacetechasia.com/china-to-develop-at-least-10-beidou -satellite-stations-in-sri-lanka/.
72 Nepal	Training	-IANS (Sep. 14, 2020). "China trains Nepal policymakers on BeiDou navigation system." DTNEXT. https://www.dtnext.in/News/World/2020/09/14194511/1251028 /China-trains-Nepal-policymakers-on-BeiDou-navigationvpf.
73 Maldives	Offshore piling	-China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906 /P020190605488535070471.pdf.
74 Central Asia	BDS Forum	-陈飚.(Oct. 20, 2019). "首届中国-中亚北斗合作论坛在南宁成功举办." 解放军报 . <u>http://www.mod.gov.cn/diplomacy/2019-10/20/content_4853459.htm.</u> -Ning, H. (Oct. 20, 2019). "Central Asian countries to use China's BeiDou navigation system." <i>Global Times</i> . <u>https://archive.fo/nx6rV.</u>
75 Arab Union	BDS Forum	-Xinhua. (April 3, 2019). "BeiDou navigation system guides China-Arab cooperation on 'Space Silk Road'." <i>China.org.cn.</i> <u>http://www.china.org.cn/business/2019-04/03</u> /content_74641459.htm. -UniStrong website. (April 2, 2019). "The Second China-Arab States BDS Cooperation Forum Successfully Held in Tunisia with Highlights from UniStrong." <u>http://en.unistrong.com/NewsPage.asp?id=147.</u> -中国卫星导航定位应用管理中心 webpage. (Retrieved: Oct. 4, 2021). "北斗走进苏丹,参加中阿合作系列活动." <u>http://www.beidouchina.org.cn/he</u> zuo/2872.html.
76	Arab Center	-Huaxia. (June 24, 2020). "Factbox: China promotes international cooperation on BeiDou." <i>Xinhua</i> . <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-06/24/c_139163956.htm.</u> -石磊,杨骏and黄灵. (April 2, 2019) "特稿:这些"老外"和中国北斗结缘."新华网 <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/tech/2019-04/02/c_1124315246.htm</u> . -Kidwai, S. A. (May 16, 2020). "BeiDou And BRI: Dependence Masked As Independence -Analysis." <i>Institute of Peace and Conflict Studies</i> . <u>http://www.ipcs.org/comm</u> _select.php?articleNo=5689.

77 Ethiopia	ETRSS-1	 Nyabiage, J. (Oct. 11, 2020). "China boosts its soft power in Africa while launching African space ambitions." South China Morning Post. <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3104900/china-boosts-its-soft-power-africa-while-launching-african.</u> Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Oct. 6, 2021) <u>https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/etrss-1.htm.</u>
		-Staff writer. (Oct. 8, 2019). "Ethiopia to launch first-ever satellite in December with China's help." China Daily. https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201910/08/WS5d 9bee6ca310cf3e3556f143.html.
78	ET-SMART-RSS (EthSat6U, Zhixing 1A)	 Space in Africa. (Dec. 2 2020). "Ethiopia Has Launched Its Second Satellite, ET-Smart-RSS." Space in Africa. https://africanews.space/ethiopia-has-launched-its-sec ond-satellite-et-smart-rss/. Nanosats Database. (Retrieved: Oct. 6, 2021). "ET-SMART-RSS (EthSat6U, ET= Ethiopia/ ESSTI and SMART= Beijing Smart Satellite Technology and RSS=Remote Sens- ing Satellite, Zhixing-1A)" https://www.nanosats.eu/sat/et-smart-rss. <i>Gunter's Space Page</i>. (Retrieved: Oct. 6, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/et-smart-rss.htm. Staff writer. (Oct. 2. 2020). "ESSTI Confirms Launch Details of ET-SMART-RSS Satellite, Built In Collaboration With Chinese Partner." Space in Africa. https://africanews .space/essti-confirms-launch-details-of-et-smart-rss-satellite-built-alongside-chinese-partner/. Nyabiage, J. (Oct. 11, 2020). "China boosts its soft power in Africa while launching African space ambitions." South China Morning Post. https://www.scmp.com /news/china/diplomacy/article/3104900/china-boosts-its-soft-power-africa-while-launching-african.
79	Ground sta- tion	- Xinhua. (Jan. 14, 2020). "Ethiopia seeks enhanced space science cooperation with China." THE NEWS. https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/598239-ethiopia-seeks -enhanced-space-science-cooperation-with-china.
80 Egypt	EgyptSat-2 / Misr-Sat 2	 -Egypt Today staff. (July 14, 2020). "Misr-Sat 2 assembled in Egypt to be launched by China in 2022." Egypt Today. https://www.egypttoday.com/Article/1/89648/Misr -Sat-2-assembled-in-Egypt-to-be-launched-by. -Staff writer. (August 15, 2018). "Egypt, China partners on \$45m for grant for EgyptSat-2." Space in Africa. https://africanews.space/egypt-china-partners-on-45m -grant-for-egyptsat-2/. -Egypt Today staff. (June 12, 2021). "Egypt to launch two satellites next year." Egypt Today. https://www.egypttoday.com/Article/1/104923/Egypt-to-launch-2-satel lites-next-year. -Staff writer. (July 11, 2020). "EgyptSat-2 Reaches New Milestone As China Strengthens Space Relationship with Egypt." Space in Africa. https://africanews.space /egyptsat-2-reaches-new-milestone-as-china-strengthens-space-relationship-with-egypt/. -Staff writer. (Sep. 9, 2019). "Egypt Commences Implementation Phase Of China-funded MisrSat II Satellite And AIT Centre." Space in Africa. https://africanews.space /egypt-commences-implementation-phase-of-china-funded-misrsat-ii-satellite-and-ait-centre/.

81	Assembly, Integration and Testing Centre	-Staff writer. (Sep. 9, 2019). "Egypt Commences Implementation Phase Of China-funded MisrSat II Satellite And AIT Centre." Space in Africa. https://africanews.space /egypt-commences-implementation-phase-of-china-funded-misrsat-ii-satellite-and-ait-centre/. -Xinhua. (Sep. 9, 2019). "Implementation phase of China-funded Egyptian satellite project kicks off." China.org.cn. http://www.china.org.cn/business/2019-09/09 /content_75186488.htm.
82	Ground control station and applica- tion system	-Staff writer. (Sep. 9, 2019). "Egypt Commences Implementation Phase Of China-funded MisrSat II Satellite And AIT Centre." Space in Africa. https://africanews.space /egypt-commences-implementation-phase-of-china-funded-misrsat-ii-satellite-and-ait-centre/. -Xinhua. (Sep. 9, 2019). "Implementation phase of China-funded Egyptian satellite project kicks off." China.org.cn. http://www.china.org.cn/business/2019-09/09 /content_75186488.htm.
83 Algeria	AlcomSat-1	-Henry, C. (Dec. 10, 2017). "Chinese Long March 3B launches Algeria's first telecom satellite." Space News. <u>https://spacenews.com/chinese-long-march-3b-launches</u> -algerias-first-telecom-satellite/. -Gunter's Space Page (Retrieved: Sep. 18, 2021) <u>https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/alcomsat-1.htm</u> .
84	BDA applications	-Shi, Y., and L. Zhi. (April 2, 2019). "BeiDou navigation system guides China-Arab cooperation on 'Space Silk Road'." <i>Xinhua</i> . <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019</u> -04/02/c_137943716.htm. -王昌. (April 4, 2019). "让阿拉伯国家充分应用北斗." 北斗网. <u>http://www.beidou.gov.cn/yw/xwzt/dejzabdhzlt/gdxw/201904/t20190404_17742.html</u>
85	CORS	-爰集微. (May 27, 2019). "北斗芯片十年】从90纳米走到28纳米 22纳米已在研发." 国家集成电路设计深圳产业化基地 <u>https://www.szicc.net</u> /html/201905/27238061.html.
86 Kuwait	BDS for con- struction	-王昌. (April 4, 2019). "让阿拉伯国家充分应用北斗." 北斗网. http://www.beidou.gov.cn/yw/xwzt/dejzabdhzlt/gdxw/201904/t20190404_17742.html. -GPS World Staff. (May 9, 2016). "Kuwait high-rise goes up with assist from BeiDou." GPS World. https://www.gpsworld.com/kuwait-high-rise-goes-up-with-assist -from-beidou/. -China Satellite Navigation Office (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." <u>http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906</u> /P020190605488535070471.pdf.
87 Saudi Arabia	Launching	-Gunter's Space Page (Retrieved: Oct. 6, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/saudisat-5.htm.
88 Sudan	SRSS-1	-Staff writer. (Nov. 3, 2019). "Sudan Has launched its First Satellite; A Remote Sensing Satellite." Space in Africa. https://africanews.space/sudan-has-launched-its-first -satellite-a-remote-sensing-satellite/. -Staff writer. (Nov. 2019). "Sudan's first stellate SRSS-1 launched by China." Spacewatch Africa. https://spacewatch.global/2019/11/sudans-first-satellite-srss -1-launched-by-china/. -Gunter's Space Page. (retrieved Oct. 6, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/srss-1.htm.

89	Agriculture	-中国卫星导航定位应用管理中心.(Sep.27,2018). "北斗走进苏丹,参加中阿合作系列活动." China National Administration of GNSS and Applications beidouchi na.org.cn. <u>http://www.beidouchina.org.cn/hezuo/2872.html</u> .
90 Tunisia	BDS for agri- culture	-UniStrong website. (April 2, 2019). "The Second China-Arab States BDS Cooperation Forum Successfully Held in Tunisia with Highlights from Uni-Strong." http://en.unistrong.com/NewsPage.asp?id=147
.91 Iraq	BDS applications	-刘光博 ed. (Sep. 24, 2019). "北斗"走出去"再传捷报:中伊签署合作谅解备忘录." 中国新闻网. https://news.sina.com.cn/o/2019-09-24/doc-iicezzrg8133857.shtml.
92 Africa	Satellite TV	 -Xinhua. (Dec. 12, 2020). "China-aided satellite TV project in Mozambique benefits 2.5 mln rural residents." <i>Xinhua</i>. <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020</u> -12/12/c_139582934.htm. -Staff writer. (Sep. 1, 2018). " StarTimes, a star of China-Africa Cooperation at FOCAC summit. (sponsored)" <i>Daily Post</i>. <u>https://dailypost.ng/2018/09/12/startimes-star</u> -china-africa-cooperation-focac-summit/. -Schluntz, K. (May 22, 2020). "The Chinese Government's "10,000 African Villages" Project in Two Mozambican Villages: Kang Gu, Confusion and Flags." China Africa Project. <u>https://chinaafricaproject.com/analysis/the-chinese-governments-10000-african-villages-project-in-two-mozambican-villages-kung-fu-confusion-and-flags/</u>. -Marsh, J. (July 24, 2019). "How China is slowly expanding its power in Africa, one TV set at a time." <i>CNN Business</i>. <u>https://www.cnn.com/2019/07/23/business</u> /startimes-china-africa-kenya-intl/index.html. -Xinhua News Agency. (Nov. 18, 2019). "China hands over competed satellite TV project to Cameroon." <i>Belt and Road Portal</i>. <u>https://eng.vidaiyilu.gov.cn/gwyw</u> /rdxw/110007.htm. -Staff writer. (Nov. 28, 2020). "我看到了世界" ——中国 "万村通"项目让非洲人民 "通世界". 新华网. <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/world/2020</u> -11/28/c_1210908088.htm. -新华网. (Dec. 23, 2019). "中国援非 "万村通" 肯尼亚项目竣工". 新华丝路. <u>https://www.imsilkroad.com/news/p/396363.html</u>.
93 Nigeria	NigComSat1, 1R	-Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Sep. 17, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/nigcomsat-1.htm. -Henry, C. (Jan. 12, 2018). "Cambodia to buy Chinese satellite as relations tighten on belt and Road Initiative." Space News. https://spacenews.com/cambodia-to-buy -chinese-satellite-as-relations-tighten-on-belt-and-road-initiative/.
94	NigComSat-2, 3	-Ojoye, T. (Jan. 4, 2018). "China EXIM Bank, firm to fund NigComSat's \$550m satellites." Punch. https://punchng.com/china-exim-bank-firm-to-fund-nigcomsats-550m -satellites/. -Reuters staff. (Jan. 3, 2018). "Nigeria agrees \$550 million satellite deal with China." Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-nigeria-satellite-china/nigeria -agrees-550-million-satellite-deal-with-china-idUSKBN1ES1G0.
95 Uganda	Land survey	-China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." <u>http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906</u> /P020190605488535070471.pdf.

96 DRC	CongSat-1	-Space in Africa. (Oct. 27, 2018). "DR Congo's planned launch of CongoSat-1 still a mirage." Space in Africa. https://africanews.space/dr-congos-planned-launch-of -congosat-1-still-a-mirage/. -Lincks, R. (Nov. 20, 2012) "China to Launch CongoSat-01 Satellite for DR Congo." Via Satellite. https://www.satellitetoday.com/government-military/2012/11/20 /china-to-launch-congosat-01-satellite-for-dr-congo/.
97 Kenya	Ground sta- tion	 -In 2011, "Xie Jingwen, deputy chief designer of the tracking and command system for the mainland's manned space programme" said "Our overseas ground stations have reached five;'They are located in Namibia, Malindi [Kenya], Karachi [Pakistan] and Santiago in Chile." Chen, S. (Nov. 5, 2011). "China has tracking station in Australia." South China Morning Post. https://www.scmp.com/article/983889/china-has-tracking-station-australia. -Some experts included the ground station in China's 'space global infrastructure.' Wood, P., A. Stone, and T. Lee. (March 1, 2021). "China's Ground Segment: Building the Pillars of a Great Space power." CASI. https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Research/Space/2021-03-01%20Chinas%20Ground%20Seg ment.pdf?ver=z4ogY_MrxaDurwVt-R9J6w%3d%3d.
98 Namibia	Ground station and co-operation	-Global Security Org. (Retrieved: Sep. 24, 2021). https://www.globalsecurity.org/space/world/china/swakopmund.htm . -Wood, P., Stone, A., and Lee, T. (March 1, 2021). "China's Ground Segment: Building the Pollars of a Great Space power." CASI. https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Por tals/10/CASI/documents/Research/Space/2021-03-01%20Chinas%20Ground%20Segment.pdf?ver=z4ogY_MrxaDurwVt-R9J6w%3d%3d. -Chen, S. (Nov. 5, 2011). "China has tracking station in Australia." South China Morning Post. https://www.scmp.com/article/983889/china-has-tracking-station-australia.
99 South Africa	Ground sta- tion	-Zhao, L. (Aug. 18, 2021). "BRICS to set up remote-sensing satellite network." <i>China Daily</i> . <u>https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202108/18/WS611d1022a310efa1b</u> <u>d669a63.html.</u> -Some experts included the ground station in China's 'space global infrastructure.' Wood, P., Stone, A., and Lee, T. (March 1, 2021). "China's Ground Segment: Building the Pillars of a Great Space power." <i>CASI</i> . <u>https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Research/Space/2021-03-01%20Chinas%20Ground%20Seg</u> ment.pdf?ver=z4ogY_MrxaDurwVt-R9J6w%3d%3d. -Chen, S. (Nov. 5, 2011). "China has tracking station in Australia." <i>South China Morning Post</i> . <u>https://www.scmp.com/article/983889/china-has-tracking-station-australia</u> . -中国资源卫星应用中心. (July 15, 2015) "南非CBERS系列卫星地面接收站." <i>CASC</i> . <u>http://www.cresda.com.cn/CN/gjhz/jwsjld/4606.shtml</u> .
Latin America		
100 Bolivia	Tupac Katari-1	 -de Selding, P. B. (Dec. 23, 2013). "China launches Bolivia's First Telecom Satellite." Space News. https://spacenews.com/38800china-launches-bolivias-first-telecom -satellite/. -Wright, A. (Sep. 10, 2018). "China Uses Space Diplomacy to Extend Its Inroads Into Latin America." World Politics Review. https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/ar ticles/25820/china-uses-space-diplomacy-to-extend-its-inroads-into-latin-america. -Wright, A. (Feb, 21, 2018). "China eyeing Bolivia's lithium riches, helps country into space." Sydney Morning Herald. https://www.smh.com.au/world/south-america /china-eyeing-bolivia-s-lithium-riches-helps-country-into-space-20180220-p420yz.html. -Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Oct. 6, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/tupak-katari-1.htm.

101 Venezuela	VRSS-1	-Wright, A. (Sep. 10, 2018). "China Uses Space Diplomacy to Extend Its Inroads Into Latin America." <i>World Politics Review</i> . <u>https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/ar</u> ticles/25820/china-uses-space-diplomacy-to-extend-its-inroads-into-latin-america. - <i>Gunter's Space Page</i> . (Retrieved: Oct. 6, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/vrss-1.htm. -CGWIC website. (May 27. 2011). "China and Venezuela Sign a Contract for VRSS-1 Remote Sensing Satellite Program." <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20130528115004</u> /http://www.cgwic.com/news/2011/0527_VRSS-1_Remote_Sensing_Satellite_Program.html.
102	VRSS-2	-Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Oct. 6, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/vrss-2.htm.
103	Venesat-1	-CGWIC website. (Retrieved: Sep. 18 2021). "VeneSat-1 Program." http://www.cgwic.com/In-OrbitDelivery/CommunicationsSatellite/Program/VeneSat-1.html. -Barbosa, R. C. (Oct. 29, 2008). "China launch VENESAT-1 -debut bird for Venezuela." NASA Sapceflight.com. https://www.nasaspaceflight.com/2008/10/china-launch -venesat/. -Gunter's Space Page (Retrieved: Oct. 6, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/venesat-1.htm.
104 Chile	Ground sta- tion	-Wood, P., Stone, A., and Lee, T. (March 1, 2021). "China's Ground Segment: Building the Pillars of a Great Space power." CASI. https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Por tals/10/CASI/documents/Research/Space/2021-03-01%20Chinas%20Ground%20Segment.pdf?ver=z4ogY_MrxaDurwVt-R9J6w%3d%3d. -Global Security Org website. (Retrieved: Sep. 24, 2021). "Santiago Satellite -Station, Chile." https://www.globalsecurity.org/space/world/china/santiago.htm. -Chen, S. (Nov. 5, 2011). "China has tracking station in Australia." South China Morning Post. https://www.scmp.com/article/983889/china-has-tracking-station-australia.
Europe		
105 Russia	BDS	-China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2018). "Application of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System." <u>http://www.beidou.gov.cn/xt/gfxz/201906</u> /P020190605488535070471.pdf.
106	GLONASS	-Cozzens, T. (July 29, 2019). "Russia passes law on GLONASS-BeiDou cooperation." GPS World. https://www.gpsworld.com/russia-passes-law-on-glonass-beidou -cooperation/. -Huaxia. (June 24, 2020). "Factbox: China promotes international cooperation on BeiDou." Xinhua. http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-06/24/c_139163956.htm.
107 Italy	CSES	-CSES official website. (Retrieved: Sep. 24, 2021) http://cses.roma2.infn.it . -Kavanaugh, J. (Feb. 9, 2018). "Earthquake early warning focus for new Chinese-Italian satellite." United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs UN-SPIDER Knowledge Portal. https://www.un-spider.org/news-and-events/news/earthquake-early-warning-focus-new-chinese-italian-satellite. -Xinhua. (Feb. 2, 2018). "China launches electromagnetic satellite to study earthquake precursors." the State Council People's republic of China. http://english.www .gov.cn/news/top_news/2018/02/02/content_281476034245292.htm.

 108 Belarus
 BelinterSat-1
 -Henry, C. (May 13, 2015). "Belarus' Belintersat Project Prepares for Inaugural Telecom Satellite." Via Satellite. https://www.satellitetoday.com/telecom/2015/05/13

 /belarus-belintersat-project-prepares-for-inaugural-telecom-satellite/.
 -de Selding, P. B. (Jan. 18, 2016). "First Belarusian satellite has a mission of profit, not prestige." Space News. https://spacenews.com/belarus-puts-up-its-first-satellite

 -for-profit-not-prestige/.
 -Gunter's Space Page. (Retrieved: Sep. 18, 2021) https://space.skyrocket.de/doc_sdat/belintersat-1.htm.

General Refer-

ences

General -Rules in Outer space: Tucker, P. (May 6, 2021). "Nobody Wants Rules in Space." *Defense One*. https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2021/05/nobody-wants-rules-space/173870/. -U.S. and India should cooperate to provide alternative to BRI-SIC: Rose, F. A., and J. D. T. Ward. (Sep. 5, 2018). "Pompeo and Mattis should add space cooperation to the U.S.-India strategic partnership." *Space News*. https://spacenews.com/pompeo-and-mattis-should-add-space-cooperation-to-the-u-s-india-strategic-partnership/.

-"That is 312,000 jobs.": Howell, E. (Oct. 13, 2020). "NASA efforts had a \$65 billion economic impact last year agency report shows." Space.com. https://www.space.com/nasa-produces -65-billion-dollar-economic-impact-2019.

-Cyberattack blinds Pentagon: Broad, W. J. (May 6, 2021). "How Space Became the Next 'Great Power' Contest Between the U.S. and China." New York Times. https://www.nytimes .com/2021/01/24/us/politics/trump-biden-pentagon-space-missiles-satellite.html.

-Constellation Internet will have 1 billion users in potential markets: Yamaguchi, Y. (Feb. 2019) "衛星コンステレーションを用いた次世代インターネットの可能性と課題." NRI Public Management Review. https://www.nri.com/-/media/Corporate/jp/Files/PDF/knowledge/publication/region/2019/02/2_vol187.pdf?la=ja-JP&hash=CAABB5E6D5B050275397 F2F0E4A1C8ECDACD3EF8.

-China as a threat: Erwin, S. (April 16, 2021). "Analysis: China's space programs are a security concern to the U.S. but not all are nefarious." Space News. https://spacenews.com /analysts-chinas-space-programs-are-a-security-concern-to-the-u-s-but-not-all-are-nefarious/.

-Forden, G. (Jan. 10, 2008). "How China Loses the Coming Space War(Pt.2)." Wired. https://www.wired.com/2008/01/inside-the-ch-1/.

China & space - "政府と軍の協力は支援は想像を遥かに超えていた." Nikkei staff. (June 23, 2020). "「宇宙強国をめざせ」中国、軍民融合で人工衛星 民が導く宇宙開発(2)."日経新聞. https://www.nikkei. com/article/DGXMZO6062866050A620C2EA1000/.

-WSJ: Asia Satellite Telecommunication Co. (AsiaSat) provides maritime security, law enforcement and coast guard by getting access to the U.S. technology: Spegele, B., and K. O'Keeffe. (April 23, 2019). "China Exploits Fleet of U.S. Satellites to Strengthen Police and Military Power: Beijing reaps benefits from the sensitive equipment, despite U.S. law, aided indirectly by private-equity giant Carlyle Group and Boeing Co." Wall Street Journal." https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-exploits-fleet-of-u-s-satellites-to-strengthen-police-and-military-power-11556031771.

-中国、データ安全法。当局が中国国内で扱うあらゆるデータを管理。Tabeta, S. (June 12, 2021). "中国、データ統制強化 工場やEVなど対象広く."日経新聞. https://www.nikkei.com/article/DGXZQOGM114P60R10C21A6000000/.

-China is hacking Russia, too. Tucker, P. (August 10, 2021). "Report: China is Hacking Russia, too." *Defense One*. https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2021/08/report-china-hacking-russia-too/184426/. -Bloomberg (July 10, 2021). "Chinese space technology capable of jamming satellites is 'on the march', top Pentagon official says." *South China Morning Post*. https://www.scmp.com/news/world/united -states-canada/article/3140634/chinese-space-technology-capable-jamming-satellites.

-China's commercial industry is suffering from the image that it is controlled by PLA. Hines, R. L. (May 5, 2021). "Can China's commercial space sector achieve lift off?" *East Asia Forum*. <u>https://www.eastasia-</u> forum.org/2021/05/05/can-chinas-commercial-space-sector-achieve-lift-off/.

-Barrett, J., and J. Ahlander. (Sep. 21, 2020). "Exclusive: Swedish space company halts new business helping China operate satellites." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-space-australia-swe den-exclusiv/exclusive-swedish-space-company-halts-new-business-helping-china-operate-satellites-idUSKCN26C21L.

-China is likely to use communication and spatial data if it co-operates with clients. Miltersen, B. (June, 2020). "Chinese Aerospace Along the Belt and Road." CASI. https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Por tals/10/CASI/documents/Chinese_Aerospace_Along_BR.pdf?ver=2020-06-26-085618-537.

-PLA Space connection: Lee, T. A., and P. W. Singer. (July 16, 2021). "China's Space Program Is More Military Than You Might Think." *Defense One*. https://www.defenseone.com/ideas/2021/07/chinas-space -program-more-military-you-might-think/183790/.

-軍民融合: Oberhaus, D. (July 24, 2020) "中国が打ち上げに成功した火星探査機は、新たな「宇宙開発競争」の始まりを象徴している." Wired. https://wired.jp/2020/07/24/chinas-first-mars-rover -launch-could-make-history/.

-Lei Jun, CEO of Xiaomi: Global Times (Jan. 17, 2020). "China's first LEO 5G broadband satellite moves into orbit." *Ecns.cn.* http://www.ecns.cn/news/sci-tech/2020-01-17/detail-ifzsuknk2866270.shtml. -Cheng, D. (2020). "How China Has Integrated Its Space Program Into Its Broader Foreign Policy." *CASI*. https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/Conference-2020/CASI%20Conference%20China%20

Space%20and%20Foreign%20Policy-%20Cheng.pdf?ver=tXD5KaN9JfGMNNf-oqH-Yw%3D%3D.

-Cybersecurity Law: Wagner, J. (June 1, 2017). "China's Cybersecurity Law: What You Need to Know." The Diplomat. https://thediplomat.com/2017/06/chinas-cybersecurity-law-what-you-need-to-know/. -甘晓. (Sep. 12, 2017). "一带一路"空间信息走廊将为沿线用户提供一揽子方案:" 科学网. http://news.sciencenet.cn/htmlnews/2017/9/387905.shtm?id=387905.

-CGWIC: Henry, C. (August 22, 2017). "Back-to-back commercial satellite wins leave China Great Wall hungry for more." Space News. https://spacenews.com/back-to-back-commercial-satellite-wins-leave -china-great-wall-hungry-for-more/.

-何祖谋 (Sep. 19, 2020). "福建卫星应用产业初具规模小卫星有大作为."东南网. http://fjnews.fjsen.com/2020-09/19/content_30483734.htm.

-赵磊 (Sep. 11, 2017). "深化"一带一路"空间信息走廊建设应用与产业国际化发展研讨会在南宁召开."中国日报网. http://cn.chinadaily.com.cn/2017-09/11/content_31864425.htm.

-Ma, Chi. (Nov. 17, 2017). "China aims to be world-leading space power by 2045." China Daily. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2017-11/17/content_34653486.htm.

-Hancock, T. (Jan. 25, 2012). "Chinese satellites selling well in the developing world." ZDNet. https://www.zdnet.com/article/chinese-satellites-selling-well-in-the-developing-world/. -Tunisian ambassador: 苗昱 and 王晓萌. (August 14, 2018). "突尼斯驻华大使: "一带一路"倡议为两国双边合作开辟新领域." 新华网. https://www.yidaiyilu.gov.cn/ghsl/hwksl/62741.htm. -国家国防科技工业局网站. (Sep. 11, 2918)"中国-东盟"一带一路"空间信息走廊合作发展论坛顺利召开." 新浪新闻. http://news.sina.com.cn/o/2018-09-11/doc-ihivcyfx1755623.shtml. -国家国防科技工业局网站. (Sep. 12, 2018) "为"一带一路"沿线国家和地区贡献空间信息领域的"中国方案"中华人民共和国商务部. http://fec.mofcom.gov.cn/article/fwydyl/ zgzx/201809/20180902785580.shtml. -Just receiving BDS PNT service would not be risky, according to Wilson: Wilson, J. et al. (Jan. 5, 2017). "China's Alternative to GPS and its Implications for the United States." USCC Staff Research Report. https://www.uscc.gov/research/chinas-alternative-gps-and-its-implications-united-states.

-Cameron, A. (June 6, 2019). "More than 80 million BeiDou chips sold." GPS World. https://www.gpsworld.com/more-than-80-million-beidou-chips-sold/.

-BDS-related business is growing fast: Qu, T. (May 27, 2021). "US-China tech war: China's GPS rival BeiDou poised to support industry worth US\$156 billion by 2025." South China Morning Post. https://www.scmp.com/tech/tech-war/article/3135055/us-china-tech-war-chinas-gps-rival-beidou-poised-support-industry.

-U.S. military is using BDS: Staff writer. (March 13, 2020). "U2:BeiDou is My Co-pilot." Inside GNSS. https://insidegnss.com/u2-beidou-is-my-co-pilot/.

BDS

-China Satellite Navigation Office. (Dec. 2019). "Development of the BeiDou Navigation Satellite System. (Version 4.0)" http://en.beidou.gov.cn/SYSTEMS/Officialdocument/202001 /P020200116329195978690.pdf.

-Xinhua (May 27, 2021). "China's Beidou-related industry estimated to top 1t yuan by 2025." China Daily. https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202105/27/WS60af0619a31024ad-Obac1cc7.html.

-IoE, Alibaba, CNIGC Qianxun Spatial Intelligence: Tanaka, N. (Dec. 23, 2020). "中国版GPS 「北斗」の誕生で加速する「万物互聯」(IoE) 激変する「中国式統治」のしく み."NEC Wisdom. https://wisdom.nec.com/ja/series/tanaka/2020122201/index.html.

-Standards: Staff writer. (Dec. 7, 2020). "BeiDou Passes ICAO Verification Standard." *Inside GNSS*. https://insidegnss.com/beidou-system-passes-icao-verification-standard/. -Staff writer. (August 3, 2020). "Now Operational, BeiDou Could Conceal Cybersecurity Threat." *Inside GNSS*. https://insidegnss.com/now-operational-beidou-could-conceal-cyberse curity-threat/.

-500,000 people at 14,000 institutions involved in the operation of BDS: (White Paper). Zhao, L. (May 18, 2021). "Satellite navigation, positioning services valued at 400.3 b yuan." *China Daily*. https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202105/18/WS60a3a6d4a31024ad0babfcf0.html.

-Nikkei. (August 19, 2019) ""中国版GPS網、世界最大 130カ国で米国製抜く"日経新聞. https://www.nikkei.com/article/DGXMZO48360820Y9A800C1SHA000/.

-Global Times. (May 22, 2020). "China's satellite navigation industry turned up \$49 billion in 2019.". China Overseas Investment Fair. http://www.codafair.org/index.php?m=content& c=index&a=show&catid=44&id=137.

-Goward, D. (August 11, 2020). "BeiDou a threat to the West, but perhaps not individuals." *GPS World*. https://www.gpsworld.com/beidou-a-threat-to-the-west-but-perhaps-not-individuals/. -Wade, G. (Feb. 26, 2015). "Beidou: China's new satellite navigation system." *Parliament of Australia*. https://www.aph.gov.au/About_Parliament/Parliamentary_Departments/Parlia mentary_Library/FlagPost/2015/February/Beidou_China_new_satellite_navigation_system.

-邱晨辉 (July 29, 2019). "5G时代北斗将脱下"高冷"外衣."中国新闻网: http://ydyl.china.com.cn/2019-07/29/content_75042610.htm.

-China's domestic BDS chip manufacturing: Staff writer. (May 27, 2019). "最新! 我国22纳米北斗定位芯片已在研发中 北斗芯片十年历程梳理." 搜狐. https://www.sohu .com/a/316701418_166680.

-Interview with the chief BDS designer that includes the perspective of 'BeiDou+' 'BeiDou+' 'BeiDou+' 'SeiDou+' 'China Navigation Satellite Conference. (Retrieved: Oct. 4, 2021). "对话杨 长风总设计师:北斗提供全球服务,是发展的新起点." https://www.beidou.org/newsdetail_774.html.

-BDS for Smart City: Akiyama, H. (August 4, 2020). "スマートシティーの国際規格、政府、中国提案に危機感." 日経新聞. https://www.nikkei.com/article/DGXMZ 062273810U0A800C2EE8000/.

92

Appendix 3: Abbreviations

APOSOSAsia-Pacific ground-based Optical Satellite Observation SystemAPRSAFAsia-Pacific Regional Space Agency ForumAPSCOAsia-Pacific Space Cooperation OrganizationASEANAssociation of Southeast Asian NationsBDSBeiDou SystemBRIBelt and Road InitiativeBRICSBrazil, Russia, India, China and South AfricaBRI-SICBelt and Road Initiative-Spatial Information CorridorC4ISRCommand, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance, and ReconnaissanceCASChina Academy of SciencesCASCChina Aerospace Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinae-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Earthquake AdministrationCEAChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Auton and Tracking ControlCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina Mational Space AdministrationCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCGPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the UN.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference StationCPUOSContinuously Operating Reference StationCPUOS	AIRCAS	Aerospace Information Research Institute of the Chinese Academy of Sciences
APSCOAsia-Pacific Space Cooperation OrganizationASEANAssociation of Southeast Asian NationsBDSBeiDou SystemBRIBelt and Road InitiativeBRICSBrazil, Russia, India, China and South AfricaBRI-SICBelt and Road Initiative-Spatial Information CorridorC4ISRCommand, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance, and ReconnaissanceCASChina Academy of SciencesCASCChina Aerospace Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Gentral TelevisionCEAChina Global Television NetworkCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCITCChina Global Television NetworkCITCChina Autoral agrace ControlCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina National Space AdministrationCMSAChina National Space AdministrationCOMCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CONSAContinuously Operating Reference Station	APOSOS	Asia-Pacific ground-based Optical Satellite Observation System
ASEANAssociation of Southeast Asian NationsBDSBeiDou SystemBRIBelt and Road InitiativeBRICSBrazil, Russia, India, China and South AfricaBRI-SICBelt and Road Initiative-Spatial Information CorridorC4ISRCommand, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance, and ReconnaissanceCASChina Academy of SciencesCASCChina Aerospace Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Studies Institute (Air University of U.S.)CASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASTChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChina Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Central TelevisionCETCChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Genet Wall Industry CorporationCGWICChina Global Television NetworkCITCChina Global Television NetworkCITCChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina Mational Space AdministrationCMAChina National Space AdministrationCMAChina National Space AdministrationCMAChina National Space Administr	APRSAF	Asia-Pacific Regional Space Agency Forum
BDSBeiDou SystemBRIBelt and Road InitiativeBRICSBrazil, Russia, India, China and South AfricaBRICSBrazil, Russia, India, China and South AfricaBRI-SICBelt and Road Initiative-Spatial Information CorridorC4ISRCommand, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance, and ReconnaissanceCASChina Academy of SciencesCASChina Aerospace Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASTChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASTChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinese Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina National Space AdministrationCNSAChina National Space Administration	APSCO	Asia-Pacific Space Cooperation Organization
BRIBelt and Road InitiativeBRICSBrazil, Russia, India, China and South AfricaBRI-SICBelt and Road Initiative-Spatial Information CorridorC4ISRCommand, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance, and ReconnaissanceCASChina Academy of SciencesCASCChina Aerospace Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGWICChina Global Television NetworkCITCChina Autorn and Tracking ControlCMACentral Military CommissionCMAChina Autoral Space AdministrationCMAChina National Space AdministrationCMACommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CMAContinuously Operating Reference Station	ASEAN	Association of Southeast Asian Nations
BRICSBrazil, Russia, India, China and South AfricaBRI-SICBelt and Road Initiative-Spatial Information CorridorC4ISRCommand, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance, and ReconnaissanceCASChina Academy of SciencesCASChina Aerospace Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Studies Institute (Air University of U.S.)CASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASTChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinaese Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Earthquake AdministrationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina National Space AdministrationCMAChina National Space AdministrationCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	BDS	BeiDou System
BRI-SICBelt and Road Initiative–Spatial Information CorridorC4ISRCommand, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance, and ReconnaissanceCASChina Academy of SciencesCASChina Academy of Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASTChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinae Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Autonal Space AdministrationCMCCentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCMCCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	BRI	Belt and Road Initiative
C4ISRCommand, Control, Communications, Computers, Intelligence, Surveillance, and ReconnaissanceCASChina Academy of SciencesCASCChina Aerospace Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Studies Institute (Air University of U.S.)CASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinese Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCEAChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Autonal Space AdministrationCMAChina National Space AdministrationCMSAChina National Space AdministrationCNSACommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	BRICS	Brazil, Russia, India, China and South Africa
Surveillance, and ReconnaissanceCASChina Academy of SciencesCASCChina Aerospace Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Studies Institute (Air University of U.S.)CASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASTChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinese Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Alecorological AdministrationCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina National Space AdministrationCNSACommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	BRI-SIC	Belt and Road Initiative–Spatial Information Corridor
CASCChina Aerospace Science and Technology CorporationCASIChina Aerospace Studies Institute (Air University of U.S.)CASICChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASTChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinese Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Earthquake AdministrationCEAChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Autonal Space AdministrationCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina Mational Space AdministrationCMCCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	C4ISR	1 0
CASIChina Aerospace Studies Institute (Air University of U.S.)CASICChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASTChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinese Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Central TelevisionCEAAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Aerospace AdministrationCGTNChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina Mational Space AdministrationCMAChina Mational Space AdministrationCMCCentral Military CommissionCMSAChina National Space AdministrationCNSAContinuously Operating Reference Station	CAS	China Academy of Sciences
CASICChina Aerospace Science & Industry CorporationCASTChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinese Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina National Space AdministrationCMSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CASC	China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation
CASTChina Academy of Space TechnologyCBERSChina-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinese Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CASI	China Aerospace Studies Institute (Air University of U.S.)
CHIREChinal Haterini, or optice FormetryCBERSChinas-Brazil Earth Resource SatelliteCCPChinese Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Meteorological AdministrationCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CASIC	China Aerospace Science & Industry Corporation
CCPChinese Communist PartyCCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Alderorological AdministrationCMACentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CAST	China Academy of Space Technology
CCSDSConsultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)CCTChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Launch and Tracking ControlCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CBERS	China-Brazil Earth Resource Satellite
CCTChina Communication Technology Co. Ltd.CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Launch and Tracking ControlCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMCCentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSContinuously Operating Reference Station	ССР	Chinese Communist Party
CCTVChina Central TelevisionCEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Launch and Tracking ControlCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMCCentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CCSDS	Consultative Committee for Space Data Systems (U.S.)
CEAChina Earthquake AdministrationCETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Launch and Tracking ControlCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMCCentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSConmittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	ССТ	China Communication Technology Co. Ltd.
CETCChina Electronics Technology Group CorporationCGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Launch and Tracking ControlCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMCCentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CCTV	China Central Television
CGWICChina Great Wall Industry CorporationCGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Launch and Tracking ControlCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMCCentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CEA	China Earthquake Administration
CGTNChina Global Television NetworkCLTCChina Launch and Tracking ControlCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMCCentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CETC	China Electronics Technology Group Corporation
CLTCChina Launch and Tracking ControlCMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMCCentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CGWIC	China Great Wall Industry Corporation
CMAChina Meteorological AdministrationCMCCentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CGTN	China Global Television Network
CMCCentral Military CommissionCNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CLTC	China Launch and Tracking Control
CNSAChina National Space AdministrationCOPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	СМА	China Meteorological Administration
COPUOSCommittee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)CORSContinuously Operating Reference Station	CMC	Central Military Commission
CORS Continuously Operating Reference Station	CNSA	China National Space Administration
	COPUOS	Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (under the U.N.)
CPEC China Pakistan Economic Corridor	CORS	Continuously Operating Reference Station
	CPEC	China Pakistan Economic Corridor

CRESDA	China Centre for Resources Satellite Data and Application
CSES	China Seismic-Electromagnetic Satellite
CSIS	Center for Strategic and International Studies
CSNO	China Satellite Navigation Office
DSSP	Data Sharing Service Platform
EDD	Equipment Development Department
EMDR	Emergency Management and Disaster Rescue Project
EO	Earth observation
ESA	European Space Agency
EXIM Bank	China Export Import Bank
FY_ESM	Fengyun Emergency Support Mechanism
GAD	General Armament Department
GEO	Geosynchronous Earth Orbit
GEOSS	Global Earth Observation System of Systems
GIMI	Ground-Based Ionospheric Monitoring and Information Sharing Platform
GISTDA	Geo-Informatics and Space Technology Development Agency (Thailand)
GLONASS	Global Navigation Satellite System (Russia)
GNSS	Global Navigation Satellite System
GPS	Global Positioning System
IOD	in-orbit delivery
IoT	Internet of Things
ISR	Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance
ISS	International Space Station
ITAR	International Traffic of Arms Regulations
ITU	International Telecommunication Union
LBS	location-based services
JAXA	Japan Aerospace Exploration Agency
JV	joint venture
LEO	low earth orbit
MCF	military-civilian fusion
MEMC	Ministry of Emergency Management of the PRC

MIIT	Ministry of Industry and Information Technology of the PRC
MOST	Ministry of Science and Technology of the PRC
NAOC	National Astronomical Observatories of China
NASA	National Aeronautics and Space Administration (U.S.)
NCVSP	National Census of Vehicle Service Providers (Indonesia)
NDRC	National Development and Reform Commission
NINH	National Institute of Natural Hazards of China
NIST	National Institute of Standards and Technology (U.S.)
NOAA	National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (U.S.)
NORINCO	China North Industries Group Corporation
PLA	People's Liberation Army
PNT	Positioning, Navigation, and Timing
PRC	People's Republic of China
SASTIND	State Administration for Science, Technology and Industry for National Defense
SDA	Space Development Agency (Department of Defense, U.S.)
SMMS	Small Multi-Mission Satellites Constellation Program
SOAP	Seismic-Ionospheric Observation Application Platform
SOE	state-owned enterprise
SSA	space situational awareness
TT&C	Telemetry, Tracking, and Command
UAV	unmanned aerial vehicle
UN	United Nations
UNOOSA	U.N. Office for Outer Space Affairs
USCC	US-China Economic and Security Review Commission
VMS	vessel (ship) monitoring system

Appendix 4: Chinese Vendors/Brands Relevant in this Research

BDStar Navigation	北京北斗星通导航技术股份有限公司 https://www.bdstar.com	BeijingBDStar Navigation Technology Co., Ltd.
CASC	中国航天科技集团有限公司 http://www.spacechina.com/n25/index.h	China Aerospace Science and Technology Corporation atml
CASIC	中国航天科工集团有限公司 http://www.casic.cn	China Aerospace Science & Industry Corporation Ltd.
CETC	中国电子科技集团公司 http://www.cetc.com.cn	China Electronics Technology Group Corporation
CGWIC	中国长城工业集团有限公司 http://www.cgwic.com	China Great Wall Industry Corporation
CHCNAV	上海华测导航技术股份有限公司 http://www.huace.cn/about/intro; https:	Shanghai Huace Navigation Technology Ltd. //www.chcnav.com/index
NORINCO	中国北方工业集团有限公司 http://www.norincogroup.com.cn	China Northern Industries Group Corporation Ltd.
SinoGNSS	上海司南卫星导航技术股份有限公司 http://www.sinognss.com	ComNav Technology Ltd.
UniCoreComm	和芯星通科技(北京)有限公司 https://www.unicorecomm.com	Unicore Communications, Inc. (Subsidiary of BDStar) Navigation
UniStrong	北京合众思壮科技股份有限公司 http://www.unistrong.com	Beijing UniStrong Science & Technologies Co., Ltd. (Brand including Hemisphere)
Wuhan Optic Valley	武汉光谷北斗控股集团有限公司 http://www.bdqljcggfw.com/index.php/I	Wuhan Optics Valley Beidou Holding Group Co., Ltd. .ist/24.html

Endnotes

1. *China Daily* (Sep. 7, 2013), "President Xi proposes Silk Road economic belt," https://web.archive.org/web/20200309024641/https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china /2013xivisitcenterasia/2013-09/07/content_16951811.htm. Consulate General of the People's Republic of China in San Francisco (Sep. 7, 2013), "President Xi Jinping Delivers Important Speech and Proposes to Build a Silk Road Economic Belt with Central Asian Countries," https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ce/cgsf/eng/zgxw/t1076334.htm.

2. The State Council of the People's Republic of China (March 30, 2015), "Action plan on the Belt and Road Initiative," http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/publications/2015/03/30 /content_281475080249035.htm.

3. Numerous writings on BRI. An encyclopedic report is presented by J. Hillman and D. Sacks (March 2021), "China's Belt and Road: Implication for the United States," Independent Task Force Report No. 79, *Council on Foreign Relations*, <u>https://www</u>.cfr.org/report/chinas-belt-and-road-implications-for-the-united-states/. A more de-tailed examination of BRI based on their field work is D. Lampton, S. Ho, and C. Kuik (2020), *Rivers of Iron: Railroads and Chinese Power in Southeast Asia* (University of California Press). Also see J. Hillman (2020), *The Emperor's New Road: China and the Project of the Century* (Yale University Press).

4. Green Belt and Road Initiative Center, *Countries of the Belt and Road Initiative* (retrieved July 3, 2021), https://greenfdc.org/countries-of-the-belt-and-road-initiative-bri/.

5. There are very thorough China's BRI-related financing data provided by the American Enterprise Institute, a think tank in Washington, DC: "China Global Investment Tracker," (retrieved Oct. 28, 2021), <u>https://www.aei.org/china-global</u> investment-tracker/. Similarly, the Australia Strategic Policy Institute has an online data chart: "Mapping China's Tech Giant," (retrieved Oct. 28, 2021), <u>https://chinatechmap</u> .aspi.org.au/?__cf_chl_jschl_tk__=pmd_OjkYpw.4JvHbganzkDN7pMWeSCWFqUolo oBunBKNwNw-1634789117-0-gqNtZGzNAhCjcnBszQfl#/map/.

6. E. Wong (Oct. 19, 2018), "Mike Pompeo Warns Panama Against Doing Business With China," *New York Times*, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/19/world/ameri cas/mike-pompeo-panama-china.html?searchResultPosition=2. Also, Senator Perdue and others wrote a letter expressing their concern to the Secretary of Treasury Steven Mnuchin and Secretary of State Michael Pompeo about the debt trap by China: Perdue D. et al. (August 3, 2018), *Wall Street Journal*, https://online.wsj.com/public/resources/documents/senate-china-imf-letter.pdf?mod=article_inline.

7. In 2014, China's submarines docked at the Colombo Port in Sri Lanka and China kept requesting the Sri Lankan government to enable China to keep using the port. One may speculate from this series of events that China's ultimate goal is not just constructing ports but to use them for its military springboard into the Indian Ocean and beyond. M. Abi-Habib (June 25, 2018), "How China got Sri Lanka to Cough Up a Port," *New York Times*, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/25/world /asia/china-sri-lanka-port.html; S. Aneez and R. Sirilal (May 11, 2017), "Sri Lanka rejects Chinese request for submarine visit: sources," *Reuters*, https://www.reuters

.com/article/us-sri-lanka-china-submarine/sri-lanka-rejects-chinese-request-for -submarine-visit-sources-idUSKBN1871P9; Office of the Secretary of Defense (2020), "Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China," *Annual Report to Congress*, https://media.defense.gov/2020 /Sep/01/2002488689/-1/-1/1/2020-DOD-CHINA-MILITARY-POWER-REPORT -FINAL.PDF, 123-129. There are also strong arguments against such speculations. For example, see D. Brautigam and M. Rithmire (Feb. 6, 2021), "The Chinese 'Debt Trap' is a Myth, "*The Atlantic*, https://www.theatlantic.com/international /archive/2021/02/china-debt-trap-diplomacy/617953/.

8. R. D. Russel and B. H. Berger (Sep. 2020), "Weaponizing the Belt and Road Initiative," *Asia Society Policy Institute Initiative*, https://asiasociety.org/sites/default /files/2020-09/Weaponizing%20the%20Belt%20and%20Road%20Initiative_0.pdf.

9. Forum staff (Nov. 25, 2018), "International concern mounts over PRC's foray into space information corridor," *Indo-Pacific Defense Forum*, https://ipdefenseforum.com/2018/11/international-concern-mounts-over-prcs-foray-into-space -information-corridor/.

10. The comprehensive report by CFR on BRI released in March 2021 (see endnote 3) has no mention of space-related projects.

11. J. Johnson-Freese (2006), "A New US-Sino Space Relationship: Moving Toward Cooperation," *Astropolitics* 4, no. 2: 131–158, https://doi.org/10.1080/14777620600910571.

12. J. Warrick (June 30, 2021), "China is building more than 100 new missile silos in its western desert, analysts say," *Washington Post*, https://www.washingtonpost.com/national-security/china-nuclear-missile-silos/2021/06/30/0fa8debc-d9c2-11eb-bb9e-70fda8c37057_story.html.

13. J. Johnson-Freese (2016), *Space Warfare in the 21st Century: Arming the Heavens* (Routledge), 42.

14. 内閣官房宇宙開発戦略本部 (retrieved Nov. 22, 2021), "我が国及び海外のリモートセンシングの現状と動向," https://www.kantei.go.jp/jp/singi/utyuu/RSSken tou/dai1/siryou2.pdf.

15. For example, Chinese official news media describe the purpose of Yaogan as "scientific experiments, land and resource surveys, crop yield estimation and disaster prevention and mitigation, so that it will play a positive role in China's economic development." 新华网 (Nov. 12, 2007), "中国成功发射"遥感卫星三号, "中国新闻网, http://www.chinanews.com/gn/news/2007/11-12/1074435.shtml.

16. Spacewatch Asia Pacific (March, 2020), "China's Long March 2C Rocket Launches Military Surveillance Satellites into Orbit," *Spacewatch Global*, <u>https://</u>spacewatch.global/2020/03/chinas-long-march-2c-rocket-launches-military -surveillance-satellites-into-orbit/.

17. The author of this study received a response via email from an expert on earthquakes who is familiar with China's satellite use for its earthquake research. Because this is a sensitive remark, the name is to be anonymous (March 2021).

18. 山口結花. (Feb. 20),"衛星コンステレーションを用いた次世代インター ネットの可能性と課題,"*NRI*パブリックマネジメントレビュー, https://www

.nri.com/-/media/Corporate/jp/Files/PDF/knowledge/publication/region/2019/02/2_vol187.pdf?la=ja-JP&hash=CAABB5E6D5B050275397F2F0E4A1C8ECDACD3EF8.

19. P. Tucker (Sep. 4, 2020), "Fearing Satellite Hacks and Hijacks, While House Issues Space-Security Directive to Industry," *Defense One*, <u>https://www.defenseone</u>. com/technology/2020/09/fearing-satellite-hacks-and-hijacks-white-house-issues -space-security-directive-industry/168262/.

20. M. P. Flaherty, J. Samenow, and L. Rein (Nov. 12, 2014), "Chinese hack U.S. weather systems, satellite network," *Washington Post*, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.</u> com/local/chinese-hack-us-weather-systems-satellite-network/2014/11/12 /bef1206a-68e9-11e4-b053-65cea7903f2e_story.html.

21. M. Holmes (retrieved May 21, 2021), "The Growing Risk of a Major Satellite Cyber Attack," *Via Satellite*, http://interactive.satellitetoday.com/the-growing-risk -of-a-major-satellite-cyber-attack/.

22. He is reported to have said: "It doesn't matter if I have one satellite or if I have 1.000 satellites, a cyber-attack could take them all out," The article says that SDA . . . is less worried about missile strikes than it is about cyberattacks and intrusions in to the supply chain. S. Erwin (April 14, 2021), "DoD space agency: Cyber-attacks, not missiles, are the most worrisome threat to satellites," *Space News*, https://spacenews.com/dod-space-agency-cyber-attacks-not-missiles-are-the-most-worrisome-threat -to-satellites/.

23. See Hack-A-Sat official website: https://www.hackasat.com.

24. Union of Concerned Scientists (Jan. 1, 2021), UCS <u>Satellite Database</u>, (retrieved April 5, 2022), https://www.ucsusa.org/resources/satellite-database.

25. Official website of Starlink: https://www.starlink.com.

26. D. Kimball (Oct. 2020), "The Outer Space Treaty at a Glance," *Arms Control Association*, https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/outerspace.

27. S. Erwin (Feb. 24, 2021), "U.S. to support international effort to set rules of b e h a v i o r i n s p a c e ," S p a c e N e w s , https://spacenews.com/u-s-to-support-international-effort-to-set-rules-of-behavior-in-space/.

28. P. Tucker (May 6, 2021), "Nobody Wants Rules in Space," *Defense One*, <u>https://</u>www.defenseone.com/technology/2021/05/nobody-wants-rules-space/173870/.

29. S. Elks (July 24, 2019), "Space jam? Companies risk clutter, conflict in race for the skies," *Reuters*, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-global-space-business -feature/space-jam-companies-risk-clutter-conflict-in-race-for-the-skies -idUSKCN1UK015.

30. For example, J. West (Summer, 2009), "Anarchy in Space: The need for a Comprehensive Security Regime for Space," *Ploughshares Monitor* 30, no. 2, <u>https://</u> ploughshares.ca/pl_publications/anarchy-in-space-the-need-for-a-comprehensive -security-regime-for-outer-space/; A. W. Salter and P. T. Leeson (Fall, 2014), "Celestial Anarchy: A Threat To Outer Space Commerce?" *Cato Journal* 34, no. 3, <u>https://</u> www.peterleeson.com/Celestial_Anarchy.pdf; D. Tobing and O. N. Maryatmo (2016), "Celestial Anarchy: States' Right to Self-Defense in Outer Space," *Juris Gentium Law Review*. Vol. 4: No. 1, https://jurnal.ugm.ac.id/jurisgentiumlaw/article/view/57137. 31. See endnotes 15 and 16.

32. T. Hitchen (Oct. 19, 2021), "After China's 'Hypersonic' Test, US Alarm And Many Unanswered Questions," *Breaking Defense*. https://breakingdefense.com/2021/10/questions-linger-over-chinas-reported-hypersonic-space-weapon-test/.

33. Johnson-Freese, Space Warfare in the 21st Century, 41-42.

34. Because almost all satellites can be used for military purposes, perhaps the more important question regarding satellite use would be whether a satellite military capability is defensive or offensive, particularly to measure the intensity of a security dilemma. B. Townsend (Spring, 2020), "Strategic Choice and the Orbital Security Dilemma," *Strategic Perspective Quarterly*, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/SSQ/documents/Volume-14_Issue-1/Townsend.pdf.

35. K. Manson and C. Shepherd (Sept. 2 2020), "US military officials eye new generation of space weapons," *Financial Times*, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/d44aa332</u>-f564-4b4a-89b7-1685e4579e72.

36. 王志刚, 张力伟 and李晓东 (May 27, 2013), "毛泽东与两弹一星," 人民 网, http://dangshi.people.com.cn/n/2013/0527/c85037-21624030.html.

37. M. Alberti (2015), When China Goes to the Moon... (Springer), 129-136.

38. The 1991 Gulf War is said to be the moment China recognized the power of GPS. Currently China is said to be developing space technologies that can disrupt the U.S. navigation system in case of a contingency over the Taiwan Strait. See Foundation on Asia-Pacific Peace Studies (Feb. 2018), "The Analysis on the Progress of Beidou Navigation Satellite System in Mainland China," <u>https://www.faps.org.tw</u>/files/5832/EB496D39-4F5C-4BDA-974D-57544E789940.

39. 110th Congress, Public Law 110-10, Sec. 1340 (retrieved Oct. 21, 2021), <u>https://www.congress.gov/110/plaws/publ10/PLAW-110publ10.htm</u>.

40. Supplement No. 4 to Part 744—Entity List (retrieved Oct. 21, 2021), <u>https://</u>www.bis.doc.gov/index.php/documents/regulations-docs/2326-supplement-no-4 -to-part-744-entity-list-4/file.

41. 国务院新闻办公室 (Dec. 28, 2016), "《2016 中国的航天》白皮书" ("Full text of white paper on China's space activities in 2016"), <u>http://www.scio.gov.cn/wz</u>/Document/1537090/1537090.htm (original), <u>http://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2016/12/28/content_281475527159496.htm</u> (English).

42. Defense Intelligence Agency (Jan. 2019), "Challenges to Security in Space," https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/pdfs/AD1082341.pdf. For further reading, see B. Weeden and V. Samson, eds. (April 2021), "Global Counterspace Capabilities," *Secure World Foundation*, https://swfound.org/media/207162/swf_global_counterspace_capabilities_2021.pdf; T. Harrison, K. Johnson, J. Moye, and M. Young (April, 2021), "Space Threat Assessment 2021," *Center for Strategic Studies*, https://csis-website-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/210331_Harrison_SpaceThreatAssessment2021.pdf?gVYhCn79enGCOZtcQnA6MLkeKlcwqqks.

43. 国家发展和改革委员会 (retrieved Jan. 25, 2022), "国家民用空间基础设施 中长期发展规划(2015-2025 年)," https://www.ndrc.gov.cn/xxgk/zcfb/ghwb/201510 /W020190905497791202653.pdf (original), https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content /uploads/t0218_space_infrastructure_EN.pdf (English).

44. 中华人民共和国工业和信息化部 (Nov. 15, 2021), "工业和信息化部关于印 发"十四五"大数据产业发展规划的通知," https://wap.miit.gov.cn/zwgk/zcwj /wjfb/tz/art/2021/art_c4a16fae377f47519036b26b474123cb.html.

45. 中华人民共和国中央人民政府(March 13, 2021), "中华人民共和国 国民经济和社会发展第十四个五年规划和2035年远景目标纲要," <u>http://www</u>.gov.cn/xinwen/2021-03/13/content_5592681.htm.

46. ASEAN-China Center (Oct. 3, 2013), "Speech by Chinese President Xi Jinping to the Indonesian Parliament," <u>http://www.asean-china-center.org/english/2013</u>-10/03/c_133062675.htm.

47. M. Nouwens, C. Lons, N. Shehab, S. Malcomson, and A. Neill (Feb. 11, 2021), "China's Digital Silk Road: Integration into National IT Infrastructure and Wider Implications for Western Defense Industries," *International Institute for Strategic Studies*, 7, https://www.iiss.org/blogs/research-paper/2021/02/china-digital-silk-road -implications-for-defence-industry.

48. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China (March 20, 2020), "President Xi Jinping Talked with Italian Prime Minister Giuseppe Conte over the Phone," https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/t1756887.shtml. According to Dr. Ngeow Chow Bing, director of the Institute of China Studies at the University of Malaya, the "Health Silk Road" first appeared in 2016. N. Chow Bing (May 26, 2020), "COVID-19 speeds up China's 'Health Silk Road," *East Asia Forum*, https:// www.eastasiaforum.org/2020/05/26/covid-19-speeds-up-chinas-health-silk-road/.

49. 区域开放司 (Nov. 2016), "国防科工局"发展改革委关于加快推进"一带一路"空间信息走廊建设与应用的指导意见," 中华人民共和国发展和改革委员会, https://www.ndrc.gov.cn/fzggw/jgsj/kfs/sjdt/201611/t20161103_1086163.html.

50. 国务院办公厅 (March 15, 2006), "更好地实施"走出去"战略," 中華人民共和国中央人民政府, <u>http://www.gov.cn/node_11140/2006-03/15/con</u> tent_227686.htm.

51. J. Marsh (July 24, 2019), "How China is slowly expanding its power in Africa, one TV set at a time," *CNN Business*, https://www.cnn.com/2019/07/23/business /startimes-china-africa-kenya-intl/index.html.

52. 严圣禾 (Jan. 22, 2018), "中国卫星通信企业积极投身"一带一路"建设, 中国网 (originally光明网), http://ydyl.china.com.cn/2018-01/22/content_50267759 .htm; Y. Cheng, M. Hu, and M. Zhou, (Feb. 12, 2018), "Satellites power CCT expansion", *China Daily*, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201802/12/WS5a80ed11a3106e 7dcc13c28d.html.

53. Cheng, Hu, and Zhou, "Satellites power CCT expansion."

54. In response to a request by the author of this study, CCT kindly provided a PDF document that describes its business portfolio (March 1, 2021), "G. Telecoms, Inc. Company Profile"; the iGSat official website also mentions that it provides service to the Filipino Navy and the Marine Corps (retrieved Dec. 10, 2021), <u>http://www</u>.gtelecoms.asia/about.html.

55. BDS has its own websites in Chinese and English sponsored by the China Satellite Navigation System Management Office that provide details of BDS operations, applications, and news. See www.beidou.gov.cn.

56. 李国利 and 张 汨 汨 (June 24, 2020), "中国北斗服务全球,"新华社, http://203.192.15.131/PDF/20200624/05.pdf; R. Woo, S. Y. Lee, and C. Qian (June 22, 2020), "China puts final satellite into orbit to try to rival GPS network," *Reuters*, https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-space-exploration-china-satellite/china -puts-final-satellite-for-beidou-network-into-orbit-state-media-idUKKBN23U08P ?edition-redirect=uk.

57. The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China (June 2016), "China's BeiDou Navigation Satellite System," http://en.beidou.gov.cn/SYS TEMS/WhitePaper/201806/P020180608507822432019.pdf.

58. *People's Daily Online* (August 7, 2020), "China exports Beidou system products to more than 120 countries and regions," *China Daily*, <u>https://global.chinadaily.com</u>.cn/a/202008/07/WS5f2d13cca31083481725efcb.html.

59. M. Chan (Nov. 13, 2009), "Unforgettable humiliation' led to development of GPS equivalent," *South China Morning Post*, https://www.scmp.com/article/698161 /unforgettable-humiliation-led-development-gps-equivalent. Junhua Zhang, a scholar, asserts that the first incident that convinced China the importance of developing its own GNSS occurred in 1993 when the U.S. and China disputed over a Chinese cargo freighter that the U.S. suspected was carrying materials for chemical weapons to Iran. According to him, the U.S. shut down the GPS to strand the ship. Zhang (Jan. 27, 2020), "Beidou: Assessing China's alternative to GPS," *Geopolitical Intelligence Service*, https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/chinese-navigation-system/.

60. L. Chung (Oct. 10, 2021), "How the Chinese military's show of strength towards Taiwan highlights increased ability to target key bases," *South China Morning Post*, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3151784/how-chinese -militarys-show-strength-towards-taiwan-highlights.

61. See endnote 45.

62. M. Andrew (March 15, 2021), "Navigating the World," CKGSB Knowledge, https://english.ckgsb.edu.cn/knowledges/china-global-navigation-system-beidou/.

63. M. Abi-Habib (Dec. 19, 2018), "China's 'Belt and Road' Plan in Pakistan Takes a Military Turn," *New York Times*, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/12/19/world/asia/pakistan-china-belt-road-military.html.

64. BeiDou Navigation Satellite System, "System" (retrieved Dec. 10, 2021), http://en.beidou.gov.cn/SYSTEMS/System/.

65. Xinhua (May 27, 2021), "China's Beidou-related industry estimated to top 1t yuan by 2025," *China Daily*, <u>https://global.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202105/27/WS60a</u> f0619a31024ad0bac1cc7.html.

66. 中国卫星导航定位协会(May 18m 2021) "中位协发布 <2021 中国卫 星导航与位置服务产业发展白皮书>," 中国卫星导航定位协会, <u>http://www</u>.glac.org.cn/index.php?m=content&c=index&a=show&catid=1&id=7962. 67. Xinhua (Dec. 27, 2019), "China exports Beidou system products to over 120 countries, regions," http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-12/27/c_138661907.htm.

68. Staff writer (Nov. 25, 2020), "In 165 countries, China's Beidou eclipses American GPS," "中国衛星、165カ国でGPS越え 情報戦は「制脳権」へ"日本経済新聞, https://www.nikkei.com/article/DGXMZO66547950U0A121C2EA9000/: "In the Ethiopian capital of Addis Ababa, a bustling and chaotic city of 4.8 million, the Deliver Addis service has soared in popularity as the app sends food to a customer's location with remarkable accuracy. The secret behind this precision is Chinese satellite technology originally designed to support the military. The app's meteoric growth is powered in part by the Beidou satellite navigation system, for which recent advances underscore Beijing's gains in the global fight for data dominance. Miyuki Koga, the proprietor of a Japanese restaurant in the African metropolis, notes "smartphone positioning information has improved by leaps and bounds" since Koga moved here 13 years ago. "We can even manage deliveries in the coronavirus pandemic. The US was in the vanguard of this technology, launching the first satellite that now makes up the Global Positioning System way back in 1978. But GPS, long the only game in town, is being eclipsed by Beidou,"

69. K. Koda, S. Hashimoto, S., and H. Kuno (Aug. 19, 2019), "中国版GPS 網、世界最大 130カ国で米国製抜く,"日本経済新聞, <u>https://www.nikkei</u> .com/article/DGXMZO48360820Y9A800C1SHA000/.

70. S. Chen (April 4, 2013) "Thailand is Beidou navigations network's first overseas client," *South China Morning Post*, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/arti</u> cle/1206567/thailand-beidou-navigation-networks-first-overseas-client; Staff writer (April 4, 2013) "Thailand to use China's GPS system," *Bangkok Post*, <u>https://www.bang-kokpost.com/thailand/politics/343896/thailand-to-use-china-home-made -beidou-sat-nav-network;</u> "A Beidou expert at Wuhan University said ... Thailand is a major ally of the US in Asia and its public sector and military rely heavily on GPS for precise positioning. Our government is eager to show the Thais that Beidou can do anything GPS does. If Thailand can embrace Beidou, other countries may follow and the Americans' political, economic and military power in the region will be reduced."

71. Abi-Habib, "China's 'Belt and Road' Plan in Pakistan Takes a Military Turn."

72. I. Storey (June 3, 2020), "Thai military deepens engagement with China amid pandemic," *ThinkChina*, <u>https://www.thinkchina.sg/thai-military-deepens</u>-engagement-china-amid-pandemic.

73. E. Y. Carr (Nov. 17, 2021), "China and Russia cooperate on rival to GPS: Integration between China and Russia's satellite networks will have major implications for the United States," *The Diplomat*, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2021/11/china-and</u>-russia-cooperate-on-rival-to-gps/.

74. Zhang, "Beidou: Assessing China's alternative to GPS."

75. D. A. Goward (August 23, 2019), "Russia, China Alliance on Navigation Satellites Threaten GPS," *National Defense*, <u>https://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org</u> /articles/2019/8/23/viewpoint-russia-china-alliance-on-navigation-satellites -threatens-gps. Another expert, however, disagrees with this view, saying that it is unlikely that GPS users switch to BDS-GLONASS collaboration. Interview by the author of this study (Jan. 27, 2022).

76. Staff Writer (Oct. 18, 2015), "Chinee BeiDou BDS to transfer satellite tech. to Iran," *NEHR News Agency*, <u>https://en.mehrnews.com/news/111132/Chinese</u>-BeiDou-BDS-to-transfer-satellite-tech-to-Iran.

77. H. Sloane (April 7, 2020), "Precision Politics: China's Answer to GPS Comes Online," *The Diplomat*, https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/precision-politics-chinas -answer-to-gps-comes-online/.

78. M. Szmigiera (March 30, 2021), "Share of fatalities from natural disasters in 2019, by continent," *Statista*, <u>https://www.statista.com/statistics/273890/countries</u>-with-the-most-fatalities-from-natural-disasters/.

79. Staff writer (Jan. 4, 2020), "Mozambique starts using Chinese satellite system for predicting cyclones, national disasters," *Xinhua*, <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-01/04/c_138678353.htm</u>.

80. GPS World Staff (May 9, 2016), "Kuwait high-rise goes up with assist from BeiDou," *GPS World*, <u>https://www.gpsworld.com/kuwait-high-rise-goes-up-with</u>-assist-from-beidou/.

81. Grand View Research Inc (April 30, 2020), "Satellite Data Service Market Size Worth \$36.9 Billion By 2027," *CISION*, https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases /satellite-data-services-market-size-worth-36-9-billion-by-2027-grand-view -research-inc-301049930.html.

82. Mordor Intelligence website (retrieved Oct. 26, 2021), "GNSS CHIP MARKET-GROUTH, TRENDS, COVID-19 IMIPACT, AND FORECASTS (2021–2026)," https://www.mordorintelligence.com/industry-reports/gnss-chip-market.

83. See endnote 68.

84.新华社(Jan.22,2017),"重磅!中共中央政治局决定设立中央军民融合发展委员会我要评论,"新华网,http://news.xinhuanet.com/mil/2017-01/22/c_129457879.htm.

85. C. Henry (Aug. 22, 2017), "Back-to-back commercial satellite wins leave China Great Wall hungry for more," *Space News*, <u>https://spacenews.com/back-to-back</u>-commercial-satellite-wins-leave-china-great-wall-hungry-for-more/.

86. Marco Alberti kindly provided an updated chart in his April 14, 2021, email to the author of this study.

87. 中国人大网 (June 12, 2018), "中华人民共和国国家情报法," 全国人民代表大 会, http://www.npc.gov.cn/npc/c30834/201806/483221713dac4f31bda7f9d951108912 .shtml; regarding the Cybersecurity Law: J. Wagner (June 1, 2017), "China's Cybersecurity Law: What You Need to Know," *The Diplomat*, https://thediplomat.com/2017/06 /chinas-cybersecurity-law-what-you-need-to-know/; regarding Data Security Law: S. Tabeta (June 12, 2021), "中国、データ統制強化 工場やEVなど対象広く," 日 本 経 済 新 聞 , https://www.nikkei.com/article/DGXZQOGM 114P60R10C21A6000000/.

88. 一带一路"空间信息走廊海丝研究院 (retrieved Oct. 21, 2021), <u>http://www</u>.qscene.net/introduce#story.

89. A. Lee (Oct. 24, 2018), "China's Communist Party lists its Top 100 private sector business leaders," *South China Morning Post*, <u>https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/2170053/chinas-communist-party-lists-its-top-100-private -sector.</u>

90. *Global Times* (Jan. 17, 2020), "China's first LEO 5G broadband satellite moves into orbit," Ecns.cn, <u>http://www.ecns.cn/news/sci-tech/2020-01-17/detail-ifzsuknk2866270</u>.shtml.

91. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission (retrieved Nov. 10, 2021), "2020 Annual Report to Congress," <u>https://www.uscc.gov/annual-report/2020</u>-annual-report-congress.

92. J. Hillman (Sep. 4, 2018), "China's Belt and Road Is Full Of Holes," CSIS, <u>https://</u>www.csis.org/analysis/chinas-belt-and-road-full-holes.

93. 陈永信 and栾大龙 (March 8, 2019), "共建空间信息走廊 畅联太空丝绸之路," 人民画报, http://www.rmhb.com.cn/zt/ydyl/201903/t20190308_800160446.html.

94. H. Jiang (2018), "The Spatial Information Corridor Contributes to UNI-SPACE+50," https://www.unoosa.org/documents/pdf/copuos/stsc/2018/tech-08E.pdf.

95. Healey Library at the University of Massachusetts Boston (retrieved Oct. 20, 2021), "Primary Sources: A research Guide," <u>https://umb.libguides.com/Prima</u>rySources/secondary.

96. The Consultative Committee for Space Data Systems (CCSDS) (Dec. 2015), "Security Threats Against Space Missions (Informational Report CCSDS 350.1-G-2)," https://public.ccsds.org/Pubs/350x1g3.pdf.

97. L. Vessels, K. Heffner, and D. Johnson (Oct. 3, 2019), "Cybersecurity Risk Assessment for Space Systems," *IEEE Explore*, https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/8853713.

98. L. Kaffenberger and E. Kopp (Sep. 30, 2019), "Cyber Risk Scenarios, the Financial System, and Systemic Risk Assessment," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/09/30/cyber-risk-scenarios-financial -system-and-systemic-risk-assessment-pub-79911.

99. S3001: Guidelines for Risk Management. Version: G (Oct. 16, 2017), National Aeronautics and Space Administration, https://www.nasa.gov/sites/default/files/atoms /files/s3001_guidelines_for_risk_management_-ver_g__10-25-2017.pdf.

100. M. Scholl (June 2021), "Introduction to Cybersecurity for Commercial Satellite Operations," *Computer Resource Security Center, NIST*, https://csrc.nist.gov/publications/detail/nistir/8270/draft.

101. S. A. Kolopaking (March 2018), "Threat Modeling and Countermeasures of Continuously Operating Reference Stations Network Backbone to Improve Precise Positioning Service Security," *Graduate school of System Design and Management, Keio University*, https://koara.lib.keio.ac.jp/xoonips/.

102. J. Fritz (2012), "Satellite hacking: A guide for the perplexed," *Bulletin of the Center for East-West Cultural and Economic Studies* 10, no. 3: 21–50.

103. The editor of an English online news journal in Cambodia responded to the author of this study on March 1 and 2, 2021.

104. See endnote 9.

105. See endnote 2.

106. Thirty-four countries are only those who have country-specific projects. The countries who are members of ASEAN, APSCO, the China-Central Asian Forum, or the China-Arab Forum and yet do not have country-specific projects are not included in the 34. For the actual country list, see Appendix 1.

107. Computer Security Resource Center (retrieved Nov. 11, 2021), "Glossary: Risk," NIST Information technology Laboratory, https://csrc.nist.gov/glossary/term/risk.

108. This section, "Possible risk identification of BRI-SIC," is based on Risk Assessment—Literature Review in this report, the interviews by the author of this report, and the articles listed in the "References for Risk Assessment" in front of the endnotes. Also see GPS World (Nov. 14, 2019), "GNSS hacking, from satellite signals to hardware/software cybersecurity," *YouTube*, <u>https://www.youtube.com</u> /watch?v=Au43CmiOO_g.

109. The author of this study requested documents from an expert of GNSS receivers at Septentrio, a GNSS receiver equipment company, and the expert provided the materials used in its webinar presentation. The document explains the risks of using GNSS receivers and potential adversary impacts. The expert also answered questions to confirm the understanding of GNSS risks the author of this study had. The email was delivered to the author of this study on October 29, 2021. The presentation is accessible at https://www.septentrio.com/en/webinars/webinar-gnss-hacking-satellite-signals-hardwaresoftware-cybersecurity.

110. See endnotes 52, 53, and 54.

111. See endnotes 63, 68, and 69.

112. J. B. Sheldon (2021), "Britain and the geopolitics of Space Technology," *Policy Exchange*, https://policyexchange.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/Britain-and-the -Geopolitics-of-Space-Technology.pdf, 13.

113. Cybersecurity & Infrastructure Security Agency (retrieved Nov. 15, 2021), "Critical Infrastructure Sectors," https://www.cisa.gov/critical-infrastructure-sectors.

114. For example, the head of the BelinterSat project said: "The main advantage of this project is the generation of profit in the course of the satellite capacity commercialization, as well as the introduction of modern high-tech solutions at the local level." C. Henry (May 13, 2015), "Belarus' Belintersat Project Prepares for Inaugural telecom Satellite," *Via Satellite*, https://www.satellitetoday.com/telecom/2015/05/13/belarus-belintersat-project-prepares-for-inaugural-telecom-satellite/. Similarly, the Nigerian government seeks to profit from acquiring a communication satellite from China: T. Ojoye (Jan. 4, 2018), "China EXIM Bank, firm to fund NigComSat's \$550m satellites," *Punch*, https://punchng.com/china-exim-bank-firm-to-fund-nigcomsats -550m-satellites/. The Bolivian space agency also said: "TKSat-1 services will generate sufficient revenue to fully cover the project's cost." See P. B. de Selding (Dec. 23, 2013), "China launches Bolivia's First Telecom-satellite," *Space News*, https://space news.com/38800china-launches-bolivias-first-telecom-satellite/.

115. United Nations Trust Fund for Human Security (retrieved Nov. 12, 2021), "What is Human Security," https://www.un.org/humansecurity/what-is-humansecurity/.

116. Kolopaking, "Threat Modeling and Countermeasures."

117. H. Nishimura (Nov. 12, 2021), "国境越えるビッグブラザー å権力はスマホから生まれる," 日本経済新聞, <u>https://www.nikkei.com/article/DGXZQODK</u> 115PL0R11C21A0000000/.

118. Staff Writer (Nov. 13, 2021), "China still steals commercial secrets for its own firms profit," *The Economist*, https://www.economist.com/china/2021/11/11/china -still-steals-commercial-secrets-for-its-own-firms-profit.

119. Leaders (May 6, 2017), "The world's most valuable resource is no longer oil, but data," *The Economist*, https://www.economist.com/leaders/2017/05/06/the-worlds-most-valuable-resource-is-no-longer-oil-but-data

120. Kaffenberger and Kopp, "Cyber Risk Scenarios," 3.

121. Defense Intelligence Agency (2019), "China Military Power," <u>https://www</u>.dia.mil/Portals/110/Images/News/Military_Powers_Publications/China_Military_Power_FINAL_5MB_20190103.pdf.

122. Malindi is listed herein for two reasons. First, a report by China Aerospace Studies Institute under Air University includes it within China's global space infrastructure: P. Wood, A. Stone, and T. Lee (March 1, 2021), "China's Ground Segment: Building the Pillars of a Great Space power," CASI, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10 /CASI/documents/Research/Space/2021-03-01%20Chinas%20Ground%20Segment. pdf?ver=z4ogY_MrxaDurwVt-R9J6w%3d%3d. Second, Xie Jingwen, deputy chief designer of the tracking and command system for China's manned space program, said: "Our overseas ground stations have reached five," . . . "They are located in Namibia, Malindi [Kenya], Karachi [Pakistan] and Santiago in Chile." S. Chen (Nov. 5, 2011), "China has tracking station in Australia," *South China Morning Post*, https://www.scmp .com/article/983889/china-has-tracking-station-australia.

123. See, for example, endnotes 49.

124. For example, see M. Gold (April 25, 2019), "Testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission Hearing on China in Space: A Strategic Competition?" *USCC*, <u>https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Mike%20Gold%20</u> Written%20Testimony.pdf.

125. Staff Writer (Oct. 24, 2021), "China launches Shinjian -21 satellite," *Xinhua*, http://www.news.cn/english/2021-10/24/c_1310265138.htm.

126. N. Jackman (2013), "Chinese Satellite Diplomacy: China's Strategic Weapon for Soft and Hard Power Gains," *Wright State University CORE Scholar*, https://corescholar.libraries.wright.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3064&context=etd_all, 111.

127. This study employs the definition by Joseph Nye, who created and made the concept of soft power well known. He defined "soft power" as the ability of "getting others to want the outcomes that you want—co-opt people rather than coerce them." J. S. Nye Jr. (2004), *Soft Power: The Means to Success in World Politics* (Public Affairs), 5.

128. Russel and Berger (Sep. 2020), "Weaponizing the Belt and Road Initiative."

129. S. Hoffman (Oct. 14, 2019), "Engineering Global Content: The Chinese Communist Party's data-driven power expansion," *Australian Strategic Policy Institute*, https://www.aspi.org.au/report/engineering-global-consent-chinese-communist -partys-data-driven-power-expansion.

130. Russel and Berger (Sep. 2020), "Weaponizing the Belt and Road Initiative."

131. J. Hillman (2021), The Digital Silk Road (Harper Business), 11.

132. A Brazilian official/scholar said this to the author of this study in person (August 2021).

References for Risk Assessment

Regarding the risks of Chinese manufacturers inserting unapproved malware into satellite-related computer systems: Huang, E. (June 18, 2018). "China is building its new Silk Road in space, too." *Quartz.* <u>https://qz</u>. .com/1276934/chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-bri-extends-to-space-too/.

Regarding GPS tracking: Marcus, J., and staff writer (Jan. 29, 2018). "Fitness app Strava lights up staff at military bases." *BBC*. https://www.bbc.com /news/technology-42853072 ; Thomas, A. (Jan. 17, 2020). "No Place to Hide: Privacy Implications of Geolocation Tracking and Geofencing." *American Bar Association*. https://www.americanbar.org/groups/science_technology/publi cations/scitech_lawyer/2020/winter/no-place-hide-privacy-implications -geolocation-tracking-and-geofencing/.

Tucker, P. (Sep. 4, 2020). "Fearing Satellite Hacks and Hijacks, White House Issues Space-Security Directive to Industry." *Defense One*. <u>https://www</u>. .defenseone.com/technology/2020/09/fearing-satellite-hacks-and-hijacks -white-house-issues-space-security-directive-industry/168262/.

Operations of underground pipelines depend on GPS: Divis, D. A. (Oct. 31, 2017). "Underground Pipelines Among Transportation Systems Dependent on GPS." *Inside GNSS*. <u>https://insidegnss.com/underground-pipelines</u>-among-transportation-systems-dependent-on-gps/.

Flaherty, M. P., J. Samenow, and L. Rein. (Nov. 12, 2014). "Chinese hack U.S. weather systems, satellite network." *Washington Post*. <u>https://www.wash</u>ingtonpost.com/local/chinese-hack-us-weather-systems-satellite-net work/2014/11/12/bef1206a-68e9-11e4-b053-65cea7903f2e_story.html.

Musil, S. (June 19, 2018). "China-based espionage campaign targets satellite, defense companies." *CNet.* https://www.cnet.com/tech/services-and-soft ware/china-based-espionage-campaign-targets-satellite-defense-companies/.

Threat Hunter Team, Symantec. (June 19, 2018). "Thrip: Espionage Group Hits Satellite, Telecoms, and Defense Companies." *Symantec*. <u>https://syman</u> tec-enterprise-blogs.security.com/blogs/threat-intelligence/thrip-hits-satel lite-telecoms-defense-targets.

Sytas, A. (Sep. 21, 2021). "Lithuania says throw away Chinese phones due to censorship concerns." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/business/media -telecom/lithuania-says-throw-away-chinese-phones-due-censorship-con cerns-2021-09-21/.

Xie, J. (July 8, 2020). "China's Rival to GPS Navigation Carries Big Risks." *Voice of America News*. https://www.voanews.com/a/east-asia-pacific_voa -news-china_chinas-rival-gps-navigation-carries-big-risks/6192460.html.

China is likely to use communication and spatial data if it cooperates with clients: Miltersen, B. (June 2020). "Chinese Aerospace Along the Belt and Road." *CASI*. https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents /Chinese_Aerospace_Along_BR.pdf?ver=2020-06-26-085618-537.

China is hacking Russia. This suggests that China may well be hacking other BRI members: Tucker, P. (Aug. 10, 2021). "Report: China is hacking Russia, too." *Defense One*. https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2021/08/report-china-hacking-russia-too/184426/.

Regarding China's Data Security Law that came into effect in Sep. 1, 2021: Horwitz, J. (Aug. 26, 2021). "China's coming data laws leave firms with more questions than answers." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/world/china/chi nas-coming-data-laws-leave-firms-with-more-questions-than-an swers-2021-08-27/. Tabeta, S. (June 12, 2021). "中国、データ統制強化工 場やEVなど対象広く." 日本経済新聞。 https://www.nikkei.com/article /DGXZQOGM114P60R10C21A6000000/.

Regarding security threats against satellite operations: CCSDS. (Dec. 2015). "CCSDS 350.1-G-2. Security Threats against Space Missions." <u>https://public.ccsds.org/Pubs/350x1g3.pdf</u>.

Cheng, D. (2020). "How China has integrated its space program into its broader foreign policy." *CASI*. <u>https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10</u>/CASI/Conference-2020/CASI%20Conference%20China%20Space%20 and%20Foreign%20Policy-%20Cheng.pdf?ver=tXD5KaN9JfGMNNf-oqH -Yw%3D%3D.

Just receiving BDS PNT service would not be risky: Wilson, J., et al. (2017). "China's Alternative to GPS and its Implications for the United States." U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission. Staff Research Report. https://www.uscc.gov/research/chinas-alternative-gps-and-its-implications -united-states.

BDS is a threat to the West, but not to individuals: Goward, D. (Aug. 11, 2020). "BeiDoua threat to the West, but perhaps not individuals." *GPS World*. https://www.gpsworld.com/beidou-a-threat-to-the-west-but-perhaps-not -individuals/.

Regarding security risks of using Chinese drones: Homeland Security Investigation, SAC Intelligence Program Los Angeles. (Aug. 9, 2017). "(U) Da Jiang Innovations (DJI) Likely Providing U.S. Critical Infrastructure and Law Enforcement Data to Chinese government." US Immigration and Customs Enforcement Intelligent Bulletin. https://info.publicintelligence.net/ICE-DJI -China.pdf. Regarding cybersecurity of space system: Vessels, L., K. Heffner, and D. Johnson. (Oct. 3, 2019). "Cybersecurity Risk Assessment for Space Systems." *IEEE Explore*. https://ieeexplore.ieee.org/document/8853713.

Regarding satellite hacking: Fritz, J. (2012). "Satellite hacking: A guide for the perplexed." *Bulletin of the Center for East-West Cultural and Economic Studies* 10, no. 3: 21–50.

Bichler, S. (April 2015). "Mitigating Cyber Security Risk in Satellite Ground Systems." *Air Command and Staff College, Air University*. https://apps.dtic..mil/sti/pdfs/AD1012754.pdf.

Tucker, P. (Sep. 2019). "The NSA is Studying Satellite Hacking." *Defense One*. https://www.defenseone.com/technology/2019/09/nsa-studying-satel lite-hacking/160009/.

Tullis, P. (Dec. 1, 2019). "GPS is Easy to Hack, and the U.S. has No Backup." *Scientific American*. https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/gps-is-easy-to-hack-and-the-u-s-has-no-backup/.

Strand, J. (June 7, 2019)."If China's 5G equipment is a security threat, what about its satellite industry?" *New Europe*. https://www.neweurope.eu/article/if -chinas-5g-equipment-is-a-security-threat-what-about-its-satellite-industry/.

Holms, M. [n.d.] "The Growing Risk of a Major Satellite Cyber Attack." *Via Satellite*. http://interactive.satellitetoday.com/the-growing-risk-of-a-major -satellite-cyber-attack/.

Lepido, D. (April 30, 2019). "Vodafone Found Hidden Backdoors in Huawei Equipment." *Bloomberg*. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/arti cles/2019-04-30/vodafone-found-hidden-backdoors-in-huawei-equipment.

"Huawei and others happily help states snoop on communications": Staff writer. (Feb. 6, 2020). "The digital side of the Belt and Road Initiative is growing." *The Economist*. https://www.economist.com/special-report/2020/02/06 /the-digital-side-of-the-belt-and-road-initiative-is-growing.

Cyberattacks can disable satellites and turn them into weapons: Akoto, W. (Feb. 12, 2020). "Hackers could shut down satellites—or turn them into weapons." V*The Conversation*. <u>https://theconversation.com/hackers-could</u>-shut-down-satellites-or-turn-them-into-weapons-130932.

Regarding the risks of smart cities that use Chinese systems including *kill switches* that can shut down functioning of a city: Kynge, J., et al. (June 9, 2021). "Exporting Chinese surveillance: the security risks of 'smart cities." *Financial Times*. <u>https://www.ft.com/content/76fdac7c-7076-47a4-bcb0</u>-7e75af0aadab.

Erwin, S. (April 14, 2021). "DoD space agency: Cyber attacks, not missiles, are the most worrisome threat to satellites." *Space News*. <u>https://spacenews</u>

.com/dod-space-agency-cyber-attacks-not-missiles-are-the-most-worri some-threat-to-satellites/.

An expert claimed that China's Chenzhou satellites are for electronic espionage effort: Welch, D. (Nov. 17, 2011). "Spy expert warns of Beijing tie to satellite." *Sydney Morning Herald*. <u>https://www.smh.com.au/national/spy</u> -expert-warns-of-beijing-tie-to-satellite-20111116-1njdo.html.

Regarding cyber risk assessment: Kaffenberger, L., and E. Kopp. (Sep. 30, 2019). "Cyber Risk Scenarios, the Financial System, and Systemic Risk Assessment." *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*. https://carnegieen dowment.org/2019/09/30/cyber-risk-scenarios-financial-system-and-systemic-risk-assessment-pub-79911.

Erwin, S. (April 16, 2021). "Analysis: China's space programs are a security concern to the U.S. but not all are nefarious." *Space News*. <u>https://spacenews</u>.com/analysts-chinas-space-programs-are-a-security-concern-to-the-u-s-but-not-all-are-nefarious/.







https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/AUPress/ ISSN 2770-1298